

AGENDA SUPPLEMENT

Economy, Place, Access and Transport Scrutiny Committee

| То: | Councillors K Taylor (Chair), Pearson (Vice-Chair), B Burton, J Burton, Fenton, Healey, Hook, Nelson, Steward and Whitcroft | | |
|--------|---|--|--|
| Date: | Tuesday, 24 October 2023 | | |
| Time: | 5.30 pm | | |
| Venue: | The George Hudson Board Room - 1st Floor West Offices (F045) | | |

The Agenda for the above meeting was published on **16 October 2023**. The attached additional documents are now available for the following agenda item:

5. York's new Local Transport Strategy & Plan (Pages 1 - 168)

This report contains details on:

- a) the proposed targets for York's Local Transport Strategy (Annex A)
- b) detailed policies in each of the Policy Focus Areas in the Transport Strategy (Annex B)
- c) Detailed proposals for consultation on the Local Transport Strategy (Annex C)
- d) York's Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan which is in development (Annex D)
- e) York's Fourth Air Quality Management Action Plan (Annex E)

This information is presented to enable the Committee to refine the various plans and policies may be improved before they proceed to full consultation in November 2023, following an Executive Member Decision Session on 14 November 2023.

Annex B of this agenda supplement has is an updated document from the original Annex B published within the agenda papers and the first agenda supplement.

This agenda supplement was published on **20 October 2023.**

York's Fourth Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4)

Consultation Summary



Contents

| 1 | Introduction | . 3 |
|------|--|-----|
| 2 | Legal position, Air Quality Objectives and Environment Act | . 4 |
| 3 | Health impacts of air pollution | . 5 |
| 4 | Current air quality in York | . 8 |
| 5 | Where the pollution comes from (source apportionment) | 10 |
| 6 | Required reduction in emissions | 13 |
| 7 | Previous actions to improve air quality | 14 |
| 8 | Actions and priorities for AQAP4 | 14 |
| 9 | Further information | 17 |
| 10 | Consultation | 17 |
| Anne | ex 1: Air Quality Action Plan Measures: 2023 – 2027 | 18 |

1 Introduction

City of York Council's (CYC) Fourth Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4) outlines the action CYC will take to further improve air quality in York over the next 5 years between 2023 and 2027 to go beyond health-based <u>National Air Quality Objectives</u> in all areas and work towards meeting World Health Organisation (WHO) Air Quality Guidelines. AQAP4 aims to reduce concentrations of air pollutants and exposure to air pollution, thereby improving the health and quality of life of residents and visitors to York.

AQAP4 updates and replaces the previous action plan (AQAP3) which ran from September 2015 and has been developed to reflect growing evidence about the health impacts of air pollution, updated work to consider local sources of air pollution and the current air quality in York compared to the health-based standards.

Residents, workers and visitors to York took part in <u>Our Big Conversation</u>, a city-wide discussion helping the city to get to grips with some of the biggest challenges facing York over the next decade, including transport and air quality, climate change and York's economy. Development of AQAP4 has been informed by this and consultation across multiple council departments.

Measures in AQAP4 are aligned to the <u>Council Plan</u> and reflect ambitions contained within our <u>10-Year Strategies</u> covering climate, health and wellbeing and the economy. AQAP4 firmly embeds the Council Plan's priority of sustainable, accessible transport for all and our commitment to build healthy and sustainable communities.

Through delivery of the measures in AQAP4, CYC will continue to work towards making York a city that offers some of the best urban air quality in the UK.

2 Legal position, Air Quality Objectives and Environment Act

Local authorities must regularly review and assess air quality in their areas to determine if health-based air quality objectives are likely to be achieved. Where an exceedance of an objective is considered likely, a local authority must declare an Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) and prepare an Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP) to set out measures to deliver air quality improvements.

Local authorities must prepare an Annual Status Report (ASR) every year, to report on progress in achieving reductions in pollution and on progress with delivering measures in a local AQAP. Previous ASRs produced by CYC are available on the <u>CYC website</u>.

The recent <u>Environment Act 2021</u> enables more effective action to tackle air pollution and deliver health benefits, as well as increasing transparency, co-operation between authorities and accountability at all levels. Specifically, new standards have been set for fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}) and provisions for local authorities to tackle pollution from domestic burning (a significant source of PM_{2.5} in the UK) have been strengthened.

Health impacts of air pollution 3

Air pollution is associated with a number of adverse health impacts. It is a contributing factor in the onset of heart disease and cancer and particularly affects the most vulnerable in society: children and older people, and those with heart and lung conditions. There is also often a strong correlation with inequality, because areas with poor air quality are also often the less affluent areas^{1,2,3}. Air pollution in the UK is responsible for 29,000 to 43,000 premature deaths per year⁴, with a total estimated cost to the NHS and social care of £157 million in 2017⁵. It is estimated that long-term exposure to air pollution (specifically fine particulate, PM_{2.5}) was a contributory factor to the cause of death in 4.4% of deaths (approximately 90) in York in 2021⁶.

Studies have demonstrated that long-term exposure to air pollution can reduce life expectancy, mainly due to conditions affecting the heart or blood vessels, respiratory conditions and lung cancer. In addition, short-term exposure (over hours or days) to increased levels of air pollution can also cause breathing difficulties, make asthma worse and increase hospital admissions due to heart and lung conditions⁷. The health effects of air pollution are varied and complex and can affect everyone, at all stages of life.

¹ Environmental equity, air quality, socioeconomic status and respiratory health, 2010

² Air quality and social deprivation in the UK: an environmental inequalities analysis, 2006

³ https://pubs.rsc.org/en/content/articlelanding/2023/va/d3va00054k (overview at https://www.york.ac.uk/news-and-

events/news/2023/research/deprived-communities-air-pollution/) ⁴ Defra. Air quality appraisal: damage cost guidance, January 2023

⁵ Public Health England. Estimation of costs to the NHS and social care due to the health impacts of air pollution: summary report, May 2018 ³ https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/profile/public-health

framework/data#page/3/gid/1000043/pat/6/par/E12000003/ati/302/are/E06000014/iid/93861/age/230/sex/4/cat/-1/ctp/-1/yrr/1/cid/4/tbm/1 7 Health matters: air pollution. Public Health England. https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/health-matters-air-pollution/health-matters-airpollution



Figure 3.1 Impacts of air pollution through life

Image from Public Health England: Health Matters

Whilst air pollution can be harmful throughout life and across all ages, some people are more affected, perhaps because they are exposed to higher levels of air pollution in their day to day lives, live in polluted areas, or are more susceptible to air pollution related health issues.





Image from Public Health England: Health Matters

Air pollution can also have economic impacts through sickness absence and reduced productivity. The coronavirus pandemic clearly demonstrated the critical link between human health and economic prosperity.

AQAP4 contains measures to reduce concentrations of nitrogen dioxide (NO₂) and particulate matter (PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀) to meet the health-based air quality objectives and work towards stricter World Health Organisation (WHO) Air Quality Guidelines to improve public health. Alongside other complementary strategies, AQAP4 will also deliver wider public health benefits, such as reducing obesity and improving mental health and wellbeing, via promotion of active travel options such as walking and cycling.

4 Current air quality in York

Through monitoring of air quality across the city, CYC has previously identified some areas of the city centre, around the busy inner ring road, where long term annual average nitrogen dioxide (NO₂) levels are above health based objective levels. These areas have been incorporated into an <u>Air Quality Management Area (AQMA)</u>.

The AQMA includes areas where members of the public are likely to be exposed to air pollution regularly over long periods of time, such as residential properties, nursing homes and schools. These are called 'relevant locations'. Roads are also included within the AQMA boundary and reflect the wider area of the city that residents and businesses stated they wanted to see air quality improved following public consultation. York's current AQMA is shown in figure 4.1 below.



Figure 4. 1 York's Air Quality Management Area (AQMA)

© Crown copyright and database rights 2018 Ordnance Survey 100020818

Additional maps of the current and historical AQMAs in York can be viewed on CYC's website.

Concentrations of NO₂ across the AQMA have tended to decrease over the last 10+ years, due to vehicle technology improvements and measures within CYC's previous Air Quality Action Plans, Local Transport Plans and wider sustainable travel programmes.

There are, however, still three areas within the AQMA where concentrations of NO₂ are above the health based objective (Gillygate, Rougier Street / George Hudson and Holgate Road / Blossom Street areas).

Measures in AQAP4 aim to improve in air quality in these areas and across the wider city, allowing the council to remove the AQMA declared for NO₂ and reduce particulate pollution to improve public health.

5 Where the pollution comes from (source apportionment)

Transport⁸ in York produces 57% of total NO_x emissions, compared to 17% of $PM_{2.5}$ emissions.

In comparison, heating homes makes up 17% of NO_x emissions and 37% of $PM_{2.5}$ emissions. It is estimated that nearly a third (31%) of $PM_{2.5}$ emissions from heating homes are due to wood burning.

The contribution of each activity sector to the total emissions of NO_x and $PM_{2.5}$ in York are summarised in the figures below.



Figure 5.1 Sources of total NO_x emissions in York

⁸ mainly road transport but some rail and non-road mobile machinery



Figure 5. 2 Sources of total PM_{2.5} emissions in York

Road transport sources in York:

- Pollution from transport is the main source of NO_x in York so we must continue to deliver sustainable transport solutions and work towards reducing pollution from all types of vehicle.
- NO_x emissions from petrol and diesel cars continue to make up over half of these transport emissions, showing that CYC must continue to encourage people to walk, cycle and use public transport instead of cars. We must also maximise the uptake of zero tailpipe emission vehicles via incentives and provision of suitable charging infrastructure. This should be supported by measures such as ongoing campaigns to reduce idling emissions and robust planning guidance to ensure private vehicle trips are minimised on new developments.
- Heavy Goods Vehicles (HGVs) are a significant pollution source on the majority of major roads, where they contribute between 15 and 25% of the total road NO_x emissions (but on a few roads as much as 55%).
- Light goods vehicles (LGVs) are responsible for less than 10% of road traffic NO_x emissions on the majority of roads but are more significant in certain areas such

as the outer ring road and on key main roads, representing up to 25% of total road traffic emissions.

 Pollution from buses has reduced significantly in recent years due to the introduction of a Clean Air Zone (CAZ) in the city centre and upgrades to vehicles serving high frequency routes, including Park and Ride services. Whilst bus emissions now comprise less than 10% of road traffic emissions on the majority of streets, in some areas, such as George Hudson Street and Blossom Street, they still contribute up to 25%. The council will continue to work with bus operators to reduce pollution from buses further.

Further detail about traffic source contributions, including how these vary across the city, is presented in the main AQAP4 document.

6 Required reduction in emissions

We have calculated that we need a further reduction in NO_x emissions of approximately 25% to meet the health-based targets in all areas – this can be achieved by:

- Further reduction in car usage of 5% via shift to more sustainable modes such as walking, cycling and public transport
- Reduce HGV and LGV movements by 25% through freight consolidation facilities and other initiatives
- Transition of 10% of car/taxi and LGV fleet to electric vehicles with zero tailpipe emissions, through expansion of local charging infrastructure, awareness raising and incentives
- Conversion of remaining bus fleet to electric vehicles with zero tailpipe emissions

It should be noted that in future years, falling background pollutant concentrations and improvements in vehicle emissions generally across the fleet will also drive reductions in pollution in York.

CYC has a statutory duty to deliver air quality improvement in the shortest possible time and AQAP4 must take all measures reasonably practical to deliver cleaner air and achieve further reductions in vehicle miles travelled.

7 Previous actions to improve air quality

We have previously introduced electric buses across York's Park & Ride sites, a city centre Clean Air Zone (CAZ) for buses, low emission planning guidance to minimise and mitigate development related emissions, an anti-idling campaign, widespread EV charging infrastructure across the city and incentives for low emission vehicle use. AQAP4 will build on the successful initiatives and programmes delivered to date in pursuit of cleaner air for all.

8 Actions and priorities for AQAP4

AQAP4 sets out a range of actions to reduce air pollutants from different sectors and vehicle classes. A key aim of AQAP4 is to achieve and go beyond the health-based air quality objectives for NO₂ as soon as possible and, importantly, to ensure that compliance is sustained into the future.

Measures to tackle vehicle emissions and promote modal shift (to walking, cycling and public transport) will also reduce emissions of larger particulate such as PM₁₀ (arising from vehicle exhausts, but also from non-exhaust sources such as vehicle brake and tyre wear).

AQAP4 also includes measures to address fine particulate, PM_{2.5}, based on current evidence this is the pollutant most damaging to health. Responsibility for meeting national targets for PM_{2.5} lies with central government, but local authorities are expected to contribute to achieving the targets through local action wherever possible.

In addition to reducing transport pollution, there are also opportunities to reduce PM_{2.5} from domestic burning of solid fuels. Whilst in part this will be addressed by new legislation around the types fuels that can now be legally sold, there are opportunities for CYC to raise awareness of the impacts of burning solid fuels and ensure that suppliers/retailers are complying with legal requirements. Measures to address this issue will also help to reduce NO_x emissions, albeit to a lesser extent.

As part of AQAP4 development, all proposed measures were evaluated in terms of air quality impact, feasibility, funding, cost, implementation timescales and alignment with wider CYC strategies. This cost benefit analysis is presented in the main AQAP4 document.

AQAP4 outlines 27 actions that fall under the following priority areas:

- Reducing emissions from freight / delivery vehicles CYC will continue feasibility work to address first/last mile delivery of light goods in York and will work with partners to evaluate low emission delivery modes. We will also progress a pilot project to test a 'micro-consolidation centre' for the purpose of distributing commercial light goods around the city centre and will consider the feasibility of extending the Clean Air Zone to include HGVs / freight vehicles.
- Reduce emissions from buses CYC will continue to work in partnership with bus operators to improve bus provision for all service users. Whilst considerable progress has been made to clean up York's buses in recent years, CYC must continue to address pollution from lower frequency services and strive to maximise the number of services operating fully electric buses to further reduce exhaust emissions. CYC will work with partners to deliver further bus upgrades using secured DfT funding and extend the Clean Air Zone (for buses) to York Central.
- Reduce emissions from idling vehicles CYC will raise awareness of pollution from idling vehicles upon public health through our <u>'Kick the Habit'</u> anti-idling awareness / behaviour change campaign, supported by regular anti-idling patrols.
- Reducing emissions from taxis CYC will continue to work with the trade to replace diesel and petrol taxis with low and zero emission vehicles via the use of incentives and awareness raising. This will be supplemented with further revisions to Taxi Licensing policy to phase out older, more polluting taxis, following consultation with the taxi trade. We will also explore further opportunities for minimising pollution from taxis in the city centre, including the feasibility of including them within the Clean Air Zone.
- Reduce emissions from the CYC fleet CYC recognise that the way our own fleet vehicles are renewed is a vital part of the CYC air quality improvement / carbon reduction programmes and that the transition to a cleaner, greener fleet must be done without compromising the essential services CYC delivers. We also recognise that we must lead by example; the successful operation of ultralow and zero emission vehicles as part of the CYC fleet will show leadership and will act as a catalyst for other fleet operators in the city to upgrade their vehicles and accelerate their renewal programmes.

- Expand EV charging CYC's EV Charging Strategy set out how we plan to deliver York's EV charging network up to 2025. CYC will deliver additional fast and rapid charge points and actively monitor plug-in vehicle uptake in the city to ensure our charging network remains fit for purpose.
- Minimise development related emissions CYC will continue to ensure that air quality impacts from new developments (including during construction) are appropriately assessed and mitigated, exposure to poor air quality is reduced via good design practices and that new private trips are minimised via provision of opportunities for sustainable transport.
- Provide local incentives for low emission vehicles and alternative fuels -CYC is committed to further encouraging the wider uptake of ultra-low emission and zero emission vehicles (and other micro-mobility modes) via development of incentives, such as parking discounts for low emission vehicles.
- Improved public information and awareness Delivering clear messages to the public around the cause and consequence of poor air quality, particularly around impacts on health, are particularly important for driving behaviour change. Campaigns relating to issues such as energy efficiency, domestic smoke control, bonfires, fireworks and indoor air quality can all be valuable parts of a wider local air quality improvement strategy. CYC will continue to address these wider issues, alongside existing public information campaign work relating to sustainable transport provision in the city.
- Modal shift, active travel and network improvement Measures to reduce private vehicle trips and encourage walking, cycling and use of public transport are considered fundamental to AQAP4. CYC's Local Transport Plan (LTP) continues to be a key part of the overall approach to air quality improvement across the city, with active travel at the apex of the city's travel hierarchy.
- Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions In addition to reducing transport pollution, AQAP4 aims to reduce emissions from domestic and industrial combustion / heating, particularly fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}). AQAP4 also recognises the synergies with CYC's carbon reduction programmes and measures to improve energy efficiency and support services.
- Monitor air quality / access to air quality information Monitoring allow CYC to assess compliance with Air Quality Objectives, evaluate the effectiveness of air

quality improvement interventions and provide reliable information to York's residents, visitors and workers to help them reduce exposure. We will ensure that the location and type of monitoring in the city is reviewed annually and remains relevant and targeted to key sources and pollutants. We will seek further opportunities to improve access to air quality information by residents, especially vulnerable groups.

The full list of AQAP4 measures, together with anticipated timescales for planning and delivery is provided in Annex 1.

9 Further information

For further information please contact City of York Council's Public Protection team

City of York Council, Public Protection, Hazel Court Eco Depot, James Street York, YO10 3DS

Tel: 01904 551525

Email: public.protection@york.gov.uk

10 Consultation

We are consulting on the air quality improvement measures in AQAP4 and invite feedback as part of our online consultation at: <u>https://www.york.gov.uk/consultations</u>. The closing date for comments is XXXXXXXX.

Annex 1: Air Quality Action Plan Measures: 2023 – 2027

<<Insert final table of measures>>

Page 18

Consultation on Draft Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4)

Introduction to online consultation

City of York Council's (CYC) Fourth Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4) outlines the action CYC will take to further improve air quality in York over the next 5 years between 2023 and 2027 to go beyond health-based <u>National Air Quality Objectives</u> in all areas and work towards meeting World Health Organisation (WHO) Air Quality Guidelines. AQAP4 aims to reduce concentrations of air pollutants and exposure to air pollution, thereby improving the health and quality of life of residents and visitors to York.

AQAP4 updates and replaces the previous action plan (AQAP3) which ran from September 2015 and has been developed to reflect growing evidence about the health impacts of air pollution, updated work to consider local sources of air pollution and the current air quality in York compared to the health-based standards.

Measures in AQAP4 are aligned to the <u>Council Plan</u> and reflects ambitions contained within our <u>10-Year Strategies</u> covering climate, health and wellbeing and the economy. AQAP4 firmly embeds the Council Plan's priority of sustainable, accessible transport and energy-efficient, healthy homes for all.

Through delivery of the measures in AQAP4, CYC will continue to work towards making York a city that offers some of the best urban air quality in the UK.

AQAP4 Document and Consultation Summary

We would now like your views on the updated draft Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4). Please read the updated Air Quality Action Plan (main document) and/or Consultation Summary and complete the questionnaire.

The consultation period will start on XXXXXXXX and end on XXXXXXXXX

Begin with standard demographic questions from Business Intelligence

- 1. To help us understand who we have consulted with, please indicate which of these statements best describes the views you have provided in this consultation response (tick all that apply)
 - I am a local resident and these are my personal views (please go to question 3)
 - I am a non-York resident and these are my personal views (please go to question 3)
 - These comments are provided in my professional/business capacity (please go to question 2)
- 2. If responding in a professional or business capacity, please indicate which type of organisation or industry you represent (tick all that apply)
 - Local government / Local authority officer
 - Central government organisation
 - Local retailer / trader / service provider
 - University / Academic organisation
 - Bus operator / driver
 - Taxi operator / driver
 - Freight operator / haulier
 - Environmental charity or pressure group
 - Health related charity of pressure group
 - Healthcare professional
 - Industrial process / large scale manufacturing
 - Land use planning / planning consultant
 - Environmental consultant / solicitor
 - Low emission vehicle industry / EV infrastructure provider
 - Other (please state nature of the business)

.....

3. What is your postcode? If you would prefer not to give your postcode please go to question 4.

| If responding in a personal capacity provide | |
|--|--|
| postcode of home address | |
| If responding in a professional or business capacity | |
| provide postcode of your work address / business | |

premises

4. <u>Before</u> reading the draft Air Quality Action Plan, how concerned were you about air quality in York?

- Very concerned
- Moderately concerned
- Slightly concerned
- Not concerned

5. <u>After</u> reading the draft Air Quality Action Plan, how concerned are you about air quality in York?

- Very concerned
- Moderately concerned
- Slightly concerned
- Not concerned

6. Should the council continue reduce air pollution?

- Strongly agree
- agree
- neither agree or disagree
- disagree
- strongly disagree
- 7. The draft Air Quality Action Plan sets out our priority areas to reduce emissions and improve air quality further in York over the next 5 years. In your opinion, what importance should be given to these areas?

| Area | High importance | Medium importance | Low importance | Unsure |
|--|--------------------|----------------------|-------------------|--------|
| Reducing emissions from freight / delivery vehicles | | | | |
| Reducing emissions from buses | | | | |
| Reducing emissions from idling vehicles | | | | |
| Reducing emissions from taxis | | | | |
| Reducing emissions from council vehicles (CYC Fleet) | | | | |

| Expand Electric Vehicle (EV) Charging | | |
|---|--|--|
| Minimising development related emissions | | |
| Incentives for low emission vehicles / alternative fuels | | |
| Improved public information and awareness | | |
| Modal shift, active travel and network improvement (includes walking, cycling and public transport measures) | | |
| Non-transport related emissions arising from <u>domestic</u> combustion sources (e.g. burning of solid fuels, including wood, at home) | | |
| Non-transport related emissions arising from <u>industrial</u> combustion sources | | |
| Monitoring air quality / access to air quality information | | |

8. Do you agree or disagree that the measures outlined in the updated Air Quality Action Plan will help reduce emissions and improve air quality in York?

- Strongly agree
- agree
- neither agree or disagree
- disagree
- strongly disagree

9. Are there any measures in the draft plan that you consider should be given greater priority in the short term (<2 years)?

Please state below which measures you consider should be given greater priority and why.

10. Are there any other measures that you would like to see included in the draft plan that are currently not included.

Please state below.

.....

11. Which of these measures do you do / would you do to improve air quality in York.

Provide 3 options – I currently do / I propose to do / I do not propose to do

- Use my car less
- Walk more
- Cycle more
- Buy an e-Bike / e-scooter
- Use the bus
- Share a lift
- Join a car club / car share scheme
- Shop locally / order online
- Use a lower emission vehicle / electric vehicle
- Switch of vehicle engine when stationary to prevent idling emissions
- Reduce use of open fire / solid fuel burning stove
- Review air quality information available from CYC to help reduce my exposure to poor air quality
- Consider home / business energy efficiency upgrades (e.g. insulation) to reduce carbon and other emissions
- Replace gas boiler with lower carbon / lower emission technologies (e.g. heat pumps)
- Attend community events in York (or online webinars) about energy efficiency / building retrofit solutions

If there are any barriers that prevent you from doing these things at the moment, please provide brief comments below:

12. Further comments

If you have any other specific comments on the draft Air Quality Action Plan or other suggestions for improving air quality in York, write them here:

| | | | |
|-------|---|---|-------|
| | | | |
| ••••• | • | • | • • • |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| ••••• | | | •••• |
| | | | |

Include thank you message following submission of questionnaire

City of York Council



City of York Council Fourth Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4) *Draft for consultation*

In fulfilment of Part IV of the Environment Act 1995 Local Air Quality Management

October 2023

| Local Authority Officers | Andrew Gillah, Mike Southcombe |
|-----------------------------|--|
| Department | Public Protection, Place Directorate |
| Address | City of York Council, Public Protection Hazel Court Eco Depot, James Street York, YO10 3DS |
| Telephone | 01904 551525 |
| E-mail | public.protection@york.gov.uk |
| Report Reference number | CYC AQAP4 |
| Date | September 2023 |

City of York Council

Executive Summary

This Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4) has been produced as part of our statutory duties required by the Local Air Quality Management framework. It outlines the action we will take to further improve air quality in York over the next 5 years between 2023 and 2027 to go beyond health-based <u>National Air Quality Objectives</u> in all areas and to work towards meeting stricter <u>World Health Organisation (WHO)</u> Guidelines.

AQAP4 is fully aligned to the <u>Council Plan</u> and reflects ambitions contained within our 10-Year Strategies covering climate, health and wellbeing and the economy.

AQAP4 supports the aims of the council's <u>Health and Wellbeing Strategy</u> by minimising and reducing public exposure to air pollution and raising public awareness about the impacts of air pollution on health. AQAP4 will also continue to ensure that new developments provide a safe and healthy environment for occupants, support active travel initiatives, and help to address health inequalities in the city. AQAP4 firmly embeds the Council Plan's priority of sustainable, accessible transport for all and recognises the important continued role of modal shift in air quality improvement. AQAP4 strives to facilitate the uptake of low and zero emission modes of transport to allow York's residents, workforce and visitors to travel sustainably.

AQAP4 additionally embeds the council's commitment to healthy and affordable (energy-efficient) homes and has been developed to complement CYC's <u>Climate</u> <u>Change Strategy</u> and support the guiding principles of our <u>Economic Strategy</u>, which aims to build inclusive, healthy and sustainable communities.

This action plan updates and replaces the previous action plan (AQAP3) which ran from September 2015 and was the principal delivery mechanism for York's Low Emission Strategy (LES) produced in October 2012. For the current, updated AQAP, a comprehensive review of previously adopted air quality improvement measures has been undertaken. Where still relevant to York's air quality issues and principal emission sources, measures and targets have been updated to ensure they strive to achieve continual improvement in air quality across the city over the next 5-year period to improve public health outcomes.

Additional measures are included in AQAP4 to reflect:

City of York Council

- the growing evidence base around air quality and health impacts of fine
 particulate matter, together with new targets introduced through the Environment
 Act 2021 and obligations for local authorities outlined in DEFRA's <u>Air Quality
 Strategy;</u>
- updated emissions source apportionment work for City of York Council's area;
- the current air quality position across the city with respect to health based Air Quality Objectives, and
- additional work undertaken in relation to freight movements since publication of the last AQAP in 2015.

The complete list of measures is provided in table 5.13 in chapter 5.

Projects delivered through AQAP3 include:

- York's first fully electric Park & Ride site at Poppleton Bar and the introduction of electric buses across other Park & Ride sites. Five out of six sites are now operating solely using electric buses. The fully electric fleet on the York Park and Ride has been now been expanded to 33 buses and includes one of the largest fleets of electric double decker buses outside London.
- A Clean Air Zone (CAZ) for buses. Buses making 5 or more entrances to the city centre CAZ per day are now required to be Ultra Low Emission Buses (ULEB) (Euro VI diesel or electric).
- A Low Emission Taxi Grant scheme for taxi drivers licensed by City of York Council. We have encouraged over a third of the York taxi fleet to change to low emission alternatives (petrol hybrid or electric); a significant number of these have been supported by our innovative taxi grant scheme. We have also strengthened Taxi Licensing policy and introduced conditions about the types of vehicles that can be licensed.
- Delivery of extensive 'pay as you go' fast and rapid charge public electric vehicle recharging facilities across the city. In addition, we have delivered ultra-rapid charging facilities via our network of charging Hyper-Hubs.
- Introduction of low emission vehicles into City of York Council's fleet, including a number of fully electric waste collection vehicles.

- Development of draft Low Emission Planning Guidance to outline our design and mitigation expectations for all new developments in the city
- Launched an ECO-Stars Fleet Recognition Scheme. The scheme attracted fleet membership from 106 organisations and has provided advice on operational best practice.
- Implemented a package of measures aimed at deterring stationary vehicles from idling, including a <u>'Kick the Habit'</u> anti-idling awareness raising campaign aimed at encouraging people to think about the importance of clean air and the impact this has on their health. The campaign has been supported with anti-idling signage across council owned car parks, city centre bus stops, taxi ranks and other key locations across the city. We have also worked in partnership with local schools and other partner organisations to raise awareness of idling emissions.

In addition to the above, York continues to deliver on walking, cycling and public transport improvements through the <u>Local Transport Plan</u> and <u>I-Travel York</u> Sustainable Travel programmes.

The case for clean air and improving health outcomes

Air pollution is associated with a number of adverse health impacts. It is recognised as a contributing factor in the onset of heart disease and cancer. Additionally, air pollution particularly affects the most vulnerable in society: children and older people, and those with heart and lung conditions. There is also often a strong correlation with equalities issues, because areas with poor air quality are also often the less affluent areas^{1,2,3}.

The mortality burden of air pollution within the UK is equivalent to 29,000 to 43,000 deaths at typical ages⁴, with a total estimated healthcare cost to the NHS and social care of £157 million in 2017⁵. City of York Council is committed to reducing the exposure of people in York to poor air quality in order to improve health. It is estimated that long-term exposure to air pollution (specifically fine particulate, PM_{2.5})

¹ Environmental equity, air quality, socioeconomic status and respiratory health, 2010

² Air quality and social deprivation in the UK: an environmental inequalities analysis, 2006

³ https://pubs.rsc.org/en/content/articlelanding/2023/va/d3va00054k (overview at https://www.york.ac.uk/news-and-

events/news/2023/research/deprived-communities-air-pollution/) ⁴ Defra. Air quality appraisal: damage cost guidance, January 2023

⁵ Public Health England. Estimation of costs to the NHS and social care due to the health impacts of air pollution: summary report, May 2018

was a contributory factor to the cause of death in 4.4% of deaths (approximately 90) in York in 2021⁶.

Air pollution can also have economic impacts through sickness absence and reduced productivity of a workforce. This, in turn, can affect goods, services and supply chains. Impacts on the economy can also arise through damage to historic monuments (and associated restoration costs) and impacts on ecosystem processes affecting drinking water, timber production and nature (and associated remediation costs). DEFRA has previously estimated that poor air quality cost the economy £2.7 billion through its impact on productivity⁷.

Residents, commuters through the city and those who work in York were invited to participate in Our Big Conversation during 2021 and 2022, a city-wide discussion helping the city to get to grips with some of the biggest challenges facing York over the next decade, including transport priorities and associated air quality impacts, carbon reduction and York's economy. More than half of York residents consider congestion to be a very serious problem in York, with almost half considering local air pollution from traffic and the impact of traffic on climate change to be very serious issues. The survey indicated clear support for continued action to improve walking and cycling facilities and to deliver continued improvements to public transport. Well over half of residents recognised the need to reduce idling emissions, with over half of residents having either already switched to electric or hybrid vehicles (8%) or planning to switch to these modes in the future (43%). Residents indicated clear support for CYC's investment in EV charging infrastructure, with over half supporting additional charge points to enable the wider uptake of ultra-low and zero tailpipe emission vehicles. Views of York's residents and workforce reflect a positive shift in priorities nationally with respect to the environment, air quality and health. Local action has been facilitated in part through the government's active travel programme to support active travel schemes throughout the pandemic and into the future. CYC provisionally allocated £3.3 million to support active travel schemes to be implemented by the end of 2023.

⁶ <u>https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/profile/public-health-outcomes-framework/data#page/3/gid/1000043/pat/6/par/E12000003/ati/302/are/E06000014/iid/93861/age/230/sex/4/cat/-1/ctp/-1/yrr/1/cid/4/tbm/1
⁷ Valuing the impacts of air guality on productivity. Ricardo-AEA. Available online at: https://lik-</u>

Valuing the impacts of air quality on productivity. Ricardo-AEA. Available online at: https://uk-

air.defra.gov.uk/assets/documents/reports/cat19/1511251135_140610_Valuing_the_impacts_of_air_quality_on_productivity_Fin al_Report_3_0.pdf

Source contributions and the role of transport

There has been a general downward trend in NO₂ concentrations monitored across the city since 2012. The reductions observed are related to improvements in traffic emissions generally, changes in background air quality and local initiatives introduced through AQAP3, LTP3 and CYC's wider sustainable travel programmes. Despite these improvements, there remain a number of areas around the inner ring road (within the existing Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) boundary) where exceedances of the annual mean NO₂ objective have been monitored in recent years.

Emissions of oxides of nitrogen (NO_x) and man-made particulate must be reduced to meet the health based national air quality objectives in York to improve public health. AQAP4 recognises that there are no 'safe' limits for fine particulate emissions (PM_{2.5}) and CYC will aim to work to reduce particulate emissions as far as practically possible in line with new Environment Act (2021) commitments.

Our latest source apportionment work has demonstrated that across York's area, the transport sector continues to be the largest contributor (57%) to total NO_x emissions compared to 15% and 17% of PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} emissions respectively. Road transport is responsible for most of these emissions, with a smaller contribution from sources such as non-road mobile machinery (NRMM) and railways. In comparison, domestic combustion makes up 17% of NO_x emissions compared to 23% of PM₁₀ emissions and 37% of PM_{2.5} emissions. It should be noted that the exact contribution from road transport will vary by location and in some urbanised areas will be considerably higher than the figure stated above.

Of the road transport emission contribution, cars are the dominant source of NO_x emissions, comprising over half the traffic emissions on the majority of York roads, and having a much greater contribution on many roads. For example, the contribution from cars in areas of poorer air quality, such as Gillygate and Holgate/Blossom Street, ranged from 64% to 87%. Recent survey work has shown that petrol and diesel vehicles still represent the majority of the car fleet, with around 6% of cars being either electric-hybrid or fully electric.

City of York Council

Light goods vehicles $(LGVs)^8$ are responsible for less than 10% of road traffic NO_x emissions on the majority of roads, but are more significant in certain areas such as the outer ring road and on key arterial routes, representing up to 25% of total road traffic emissions.

Heavy Goods Vehicles (HGVs)⁹ are a significant emission source on the majority of major roads including the outer ring road, key routes into York, and the inner ring road / AQMA, where they contribute between 15 – 25% of the total road NO_x emissions, although there are a few areas around the city centre where HGVs are more significant and contribute between 35% and 55% of the total road traffic NO_x emissions, including at Bootham, Lawrence Street, Barbican Road/Cemetery Road, Hull Road, Lord Mayors Walk and Tower Street. Although there are far less HGVs than cars, these larger vehicles contribute disproportionately to elevated pollution levels in a number of areas. This is consistent with findings from earlier source apportionment work and AQAPs for York.

Bus emissions are less than 10% of the total road transport NO_x emissions on the majority of streets and are most significant on roads with proportionally less emissions, where bus flows form a larger proportion of the overall traffic. Across areas with elevated total NO_x emissions, such as George Hudson Street and Blossom Street, bus emissions generally contribute between 10 and 25% of the total and are therefore still contributing disproportionately to elevated pollution in some areas. It should be noted that the relative contribution of buses to total road NO_x in the city centre has been reduced significantly in recent years due to the Clean Air Zone and upgrades to vehicles servicing high frequency routes. This has been progressed in parallel to the transition to zero tailpipe emission electric buses serving York Park & Ride routes.

Our previous action plan (AQAP3) was adopted by CYC in 2015. AQAP3 previously estimated that reductions in road NO_x of up to 65% would be required to achieve the annual mean NO₂ objective in all locations around the AQMA; the reduction in NO_x emissions required has now reduced by 40% to 25%. Whilst vehicle technology improvements, associated improvements in vehicle emissions and fall in background pollution concentrations in York are responsible for some of the improvements in air quality seen across the city in recent years, there has been a marked reduction in

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

⁸ Generally vans and other goods vehicles <3.5 tonnes

⁹ Generally rigid and articulated trucks / goods vehicles > 3.5 tonnes

City of York Council

NO₂ concentrations across the AQMA over the last 6-7 years, undoubtedly accelerated due to local air quality interventions delivered during AQAP3, such as upgrades to the York bus and taxi fleets, wider and more accessible EV charging facilities promoting EV uptake, education and awareness around anti-idling, low emission planning measures, sustainable travel initiatives and improvements to walking and cycling infrastructure. The continued success of these measures must be recognised and reflected in AQAP4, which will build on the successful initiatives and programmes delivered to date, with new targets set to reflect CYC's future ambition.

Actions and priorities for AQAP4

For this updated AQAP, in line with DEFRA guidance, we have outlined 26 actions that can be considered under 10 broad topics¹⁰ as follows:

- Environmental permits
- Freight and delivery management
- Policy guidance and development control
- Promoting low emission plant (includes control of domestic emissions and energy advice services)
- Promoting low emission transport
- Promoting travel alternatives
- Public information (and awareness raising)
- Transport planning and infrastructure
- Traffic management
- Vehicle fleet efficiency

The priority areas that AQAP4 will address are as follows:

 Reduce emissions from freight / delivery vehicles - Measures to reduce emissions from HGVs and LGVs will be an important part of City of York Council's ongoing strategy for air quality improvement, especially in the city centre AQMA. CYC will continue feasibility work to address first/last mile delivery of light goods in York as part of the development of a city-wide 'Movement Plan' and will work with partners to evaluate low emission delivery modes. We will also progress a pilot project to test a 'micro-consolidation centre' for the purpose of distributing

¹⁰ Topic areas consistent with National Air Quality Action Plans and EU Categories as required by DEFRA Guidance.

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

commercial light goods around the city centre and will consider the feasibility of extending the Clean Air Zone to include HGVs / freight vehicles.

- Reduce emissions from York buses CYC will continue to work in partnership with bus operators to improve bus provision for all service users. Whilst considerable progress has been made to clean up York's buses in recent years, CYC must continue to address emissions from lower frequency services and strive to maximise the number of services operating fully electric buses to further reduce exhaust emissions. CYC will work with partners to deliver further bus upgrades (including an all-electric urban bus fleet), using secured DfT funding and consider the feasibility of extending the Clean Air Zone (for buses) to other areas, including York Central. Recent ZEBRA funding will enable 55% of York's buses to be fully electric by late 2023.
- Reduce emissions from idling vehicles CYC will raise awareness of the impact of idling vehicle emissions upon public health through our 'Kick the Habit' anti-idling awareness / behaviour change campaign, supported by regular antiidling patrols.
- Reducing emissions from taxis CYC will continue to work with the taxi trade to
 facilitate the transition to low emission vehicles via the use of incentives and
 awareness raising. This will be supplemented by further revisions to Taxi
 Licensing policy to phase out older, more polluting taxis, following consultation
 with the taxi trade. We will also explore further opportunities for minimising
 emissions from taxis in the city centre, including the feasibility of including them
 within the Clean Air Zone.
- Reduce emissions from CYC vehicles CYC recognise that the way our own fleet vehicles are renewed is a vital part of the CYC air quality improvement / carbon reduction programmes and that the transition to a cleaner, greener fleet must be done without compromising the essential services CYC delivers to the city and its residents. We also recognise that we must lead by example; the successful operation of ultra-low and zero emission vehicles as part of the CYC fleet will show leadership and will act as a catalyst for other fleet operators in the city to upgrade their vehicles and accelerate their renewal programmes.
- **Expand EV charging** CYC's EV Charging Strategy sets out the rationale for the number and location of public EV charging points, the principles of tariff-setting

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)
and CYC's approach to providing charging for residents in streets without off-road parking. CYC will deliver additional fast and rapid charge points and actively monitor plug-in vehicle uptake in the city to ensure our charging network remains fit for purpose. We will undertake an evaluation of the recently opened HyperHub charging sites and deliver additional sites (subject to consultation).

- Minimise development related emissions AQAP4 will align with CYC's Climate Change Strategy, including planning policies and local guidance. CYC will continue to ensure that emissions and air quality impacts from new developments are appropriately assessed and mitigated (including during construction), exposure to poor air quality is reduced via good design practices and that new private trips are minimised via provision of opportunities for sustainable transport.
- Provide local incentives for low emission vehicles and alternative fuels -CYC is committed to further encouraging the wider uptake of ultra-low emission and zero tailpipe emission vehicles (and other micro-mobility modes) via development of incentives and rewards. Such incentives will complement other work priority areas identified.
- Improved public information and awareness Delivering clear messages to the public around the cause and consequence of poor air quality, particularly around impacts on health, are particularly important for driving behaviour change. Campaigns relating to issues such as energy efficiency, domestic smoke control, bonfires, fireworks and indoor air quality can all be valuable parts of a wider local air quality improvement strategy. CYC will continue to address these wider issues, alongside existing public information campaign work relating to sustainable transport provision in the city.
- Modal shift, active travel and network improvement Measures to reduce trips, encourage modal shift away from private vehicles towards active travel modes such as walking and cycling, and reduce congestion are considered fundamental to any air quality improvement programme for York. CYC's Local Transport Plan (LTP) continues to be an intrinsic part of the overall approach to air quality improvement and transport-based emission reduction across the city, with active travel at the apex of the city's travel hierarchy. We will explore specific

traffic management options for Gillygate to reduce emissions and improve air quality.

- Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions In addition to reducing transport emissions, AQAP4 also has a role to play in reducing emissions associated with domestic and industrial combustion, particularly fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}). AQAP4 also recognises the synergies with CYC's carbon reduction programme and measures to improve energy efficiency and support services.
- Monitor air quality / access to air quality information Monitoring allows CYC to assess compliance with Air Quality Objectives, evaluate the effectiveness of air quality improvement interventions and provide reliable information to York's residents, visitors and workers to help them reduce exposure. We will ensure that the location and type of monitoring in the city is reviewed annually and remains relevant and targeted to key sources and pollutants. We will seek further opportunities to improve access to air quality information by residents, especially vulnerable groups.

In this updated AQAP we outline how we plan to effectively tackle air quality issues within our control. However, we recognise that there are a large number of air quality policy areas that are outside of our influence (such as vehicle emissions standards agreed in Europe), but for which we may have useful evidence, and so we will continue to work with regional and central government on policies and issues beyond CYC's direct influence.

Consultation and strategic alignment

A draft version of AQAP4 was approved for public consultation by the Executive Member for Environment and Climate Emergency on XXXX 2023. On online consultation questionnaire was made available on CYC's website between X and X dates to seek feedback on the draft document. In total, X people took part in the consultation; responses have fed into this final version of AQAP4. Further information about consultation activities is provided in chapter 4 and in Appendix A.

Measures in AQAP4 to reduce transport emissions have been informed by consultation and 'conversations' around transport and environmental priorities progressed throughout 2021 and 2022. Widespread engagement with York's

residents, workers and businesses as part of York's 'One Big Conversation' brought together the overlapping themes of transport, economy and carbon reduction.

AQAP4 is fully aligned to the Council Plan and reflects ambitions contained within our 10-Year Strategies covering climate, health and wellbeing and the economy.

AQAP4 has been developed to complement CYC's Climate Change Strategy (2022-2032). Ongoing delivery of AQAP4 must strive to maximise synergies with this strategy; it must also prevent conflicts. Consideration has been given to these issues in preparation of AQAP4 to ensure measures remain appropriate for addressing local air quality and climate change alike.

Measures in AQAP4 support CYC's Health and Wellbeing Strategy (2022-2032), which aims to tackle health inequalities and promote healthy lifestyles. AQAP4 measures also align with and complement the guiding principles of CYC's Economic Strategy (2022 – 2032) which aim to build inclusive, healthy and sustainable communities by promoting the positive social and environmental benefits of economic development and working with local businesses to build "green" skills.

AQAP4 is part of the Strategy and Policy Framework (approved by Council in December 2022) that shows how strategic ambition will be delivered through a series of plans, including the Local Plan, The Local Transport Plan (LTP), the Council Plan and this Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4). CYC's wider ambitions for not only delivering a green transport network and increasing public and active transport, but also for achieving Net Zero by 2030, reducing health inequalities and improving wellbeing, and supporting a thriving and green economy are all set out in our <u>10-Year Strategies</u>.

Through previous AQAPs, CYC has already delivered many measures to reduce emissions and protect and improve the health of its residents. However, with an increasing population and further development, preventing emission growth and improving air quality further remain significant and difficult challenges for the foreseeable future. Alongside CYC's complementary strategies, AQAP4 will continue to work towards our ultimate aspiration of becoming an internationally recognised ultra-low emission city, offering some of the best urban air quality in the UK. We will take bold action to reduce air pollution beyond statutory National Air Quality Objectives and work towards meeting much stricter World Health Organisation (WHO) guidelines.

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

Responsibilities and Commitment

This AQAP was prepared by the Public Protection Department of City of York Council with the support and agreement of the following officers and departments:

- SUGGESTED LIST THAT NEED TO REVIEW DRAFT, OR REPS
- James Gilchrist (Director of Transport, Environment and Planning)
- Peter Roderick (Acting Director, CYC Public Health)
- Matt Boxall (Head of Public Protection, CYC Public Protection)
- Mike Southcombe (CYC Public Protection Manager)
- Andrew Gillah (Principal Air Quality Officer, CYC Public Protection)
- Julian Ridge (Local Transport Plan Lead, CYC Transport Planning)
- Andy Vose (Local Transport Plan Manager, CYC Transport Planning)
- Shaun Gibbons (Head of Carbon Reduction, CYC)
- Simon Brereton (Head of Economic Growth, CYC)
- Leigh Bell (Public Health Specialist Practitioner, CYC Public Health)
- Andrew Leadbetter (Project Manager, CYC EV Strategy)
- Ian Hoult (Head of Fleet and Operations, CYC)
- Graham Titchener (Head of Parking Services, CYC)
- Becky Eades (Head of Planning and Development Services)
- Alison Cooke (Head of Strategic Planning Policy, CYC Integrated Strategy)
- Duncan McIntyre (Active Travel Manager, CYC)
- Michael Howard (Head of Active and Sustainable Transport, CYC)
- Christian Wood (Head of Programmes and ITS)
- Claire Foale (AD Policy and Strategy, CYC)

This AQAP has been approved by:

 Cllrs xxxxxxx, Executive Members for Environment and Climate Emergency – subject to approval

This AQAP <has > been signed off by the Director of Public Health.

This AQAP will be subject to an annual review and appraisal of progress. Progress each year will be reported in the Annual Status Reports (ASRs) produced by City of York Council, as part of our statutory Local Air Quality Management duties.

Page 39

City of York Council

If you have any comments on this AQAP please send them to City of York Council's Public Protection team at:

Address: City of York Council, Public Protection, Hazel Court Eco Depot, James Street, York, YO10 3DS

Telephone: (01904) 551525

Email: public.protection@york.gov.uk

Table of Contents

| E | xecuti | ive Summary | i | | | |
|--|---|---|----------|--|--|--|
| The case for clean air and improving health outcomes | | | | | | |
| | Source contributions and the role of transport | | | | | |
| | Actions and priorities for AQAP4 | | | | | |
| | Consu | ultation and strategic alignment | x | | | |
| | Respo | Responsibilities and Commitment | | | | |
| 1 | Int | troduction | 1 | | | |
| 2 | Summary of Current Air Quality in York | | | | | |
| | 2.1 | 2.1 Review and Assessment of air quality | | | | |
| | 2.2 | Previous AQAPs for York | | | | |
| | 2.3 | Current air quality in York and recent trends | | | | |
| 3 | Cit | ity of York Council's Air Quality Priorities | | | | |
| | 3.1 | Public Health Context | | | | |
| | 3.1. | 1.1 Public Health Outcomes Framework (PHOF) | | | | |
| | 3.1. | 1.2 National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Guidelines | | | | |
| | 3.1. | 1.3 City of York Council Public Health | | | | |
| | 3.2 | Planning and Policy Context | 15 | | | |
| | 3.2 | 2.1 The Council Plan 2023 to 2027 | 15 | | | |
| | 3.2 | 2.2 York Low Emission Strategy (LES) | | | | |
| | 3.2 | 2.3 Local Transport Strategy (LTP3 / LTP4) | 17 | | | |
| | 3.2 | 2.4 York's Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2022-2032 | | | | |
| | 3.2 | 2.5 York's New Local Plan | 19 | | | |
| | 3.2 | 2.6 York Climate Change Strategy 2022 - 2032 | | | | |
| | 3.3 | Source Apportionment | 21 | | | |
| | 3.3 | 3.1 Updated Source Apportionment Work for AQAP4 | | | | |
| | 3.4 | Required Reduction in Emissions | | | | |
| | 3.4 | 4.1 Progress since AQAP3 and implications for AQAP4 | | | | |
| | 3.5 Potential NO _x emission reduction through AQAP4 traffic measures | | | | | |
| | 3.6 | Key Priorities | 40 | | | |
| | 3.7 | AQAP4 Air Quality Indicators | 46 | | | |
| 4 | Development and Implementation of City of York Council's AQAP | | | | | |
| | 4.1 | Consultation and Stakeholder Engagement | | | | |
| | 4.1.1 Consultation on AQAP4 draft document | | 50 | | | |
| | 4.1 | 1.2 Summary of LTP consultation 'Our Big Conversation – Transport Stra | tegy' 51 | | | |
| | 4.2 | Steering Group Activities | 55 | | | |
| 5 | AC | QAP Measures | | | | |

| 5.1 | Mea | asure evaluation and cost benefit analysis | 58 | | |
|--------------------------------------|-------|--|-----|--|--|
| 5.2 | AQ | AP4 Priority Areas | 60 | | |
| 5.2 | .1 | Reducing emissions from freight / deliveries | 60 | | |
| 5.2 | .2 | Reducing emissions from buses | 63 | | |
| 5.2 | .3 | Anti-Idling Initiatives | 65 | | |
| 5.2 | .4 | Reducing emissions from taxis | 68 | | |
| 5.2 | 2.5 | Reducing emissions from CYC vehicles | 70 | | |
| 5.2.6 | | Expansion of EV charging network | 73 | | |
| 5.2 | 2.7 | Minimise development related emissions | 76 | | |
| 5.2 | .8 | Local incentives for low emission vehicles / modes | 78 | | |
| 5.2 | .9 | Improved public information and awareness | 81 | | |
| 5.2 | .10 | Modal shift, active travel and network improvement | 84 | | |
| 5.2 | .11 | Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions | 88 | | |
| 5.2 | .12 | Monitoring air quality and access to air quality information | 91 | | |
| Appendix A: Response to Consultation | | | | | |
| Append | dix B | : Reasons for Not Pursuing Action Plan Measures | 104 | | |
| Appendix C: Cost-benefit summary 107 | | | | | |
| Glossary of Terms 111 | | | | | |
| References | | | | | |

List of Tables

| Table 3. 1 NAEI source sector descriptions | 23 |
|---|---------------|
| Table 3. 2 NO _x emissions contributions from traffic on selected roads | 29 |
| Table 3. 3 PM _{2.5} emissions contributions from traffic on selected roads | 30 |
| Table 3. 4 Reductions in NO2 required within current AQMA | 33 |
| Table 3. 5 Reduction in roadside NO _x required within current AQMA | 34 |
| Table 3. 6 Changes in annual NOx emissions (kg/y) under each scenario | 38 |
| Table 3. 7 Summary of long-term AQ Targets and WHO Guideline Values for NO2 | <u>></u> , |
| PM ₁₀ and PM _{2.5} and commentary on York position | 46 |
| Table 4.1. Consultation Undertaken | 50 |
| | |
| Table 5. 1 Reducing emissions from freight | 62 |
| Table 5. 2 Reducing emissions from buses | 64 |
| Table 5. 3 Anti-idling initiatives | 67 |
| Table 5. 4 Reducing emissions from taxis | 69 |
| Table 5. 5 Reducing emissions from the CYC fleet | 72 |
| Table 5. 6 Delivery of strategic EV charging network | 75 |
| Table 5.7 Minimise development related emissions | 77 |
| Table 5.8 Local incentives for low emission vehicles and modes | 80 |
| Table 5. 9 Improved Public Information | 83 |
| Table 5. 10 Modal shift, active travel and network improvement | 86 |
| Table 5. 11 Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions | 90 |
| Table 5. 12 Monitoring air quality in York | 92 |

| Table 5. 13 Air Quality Action Plan Measures: 2023 – 2027 94 | | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Table A. 1 Summary of Responses to Consultation and Stakeholder Engagement on the AQAP103 | | | | | |
| Table B. 1 Action Plan Measures Not Pursued and the Reasons for that Decision 104 | | | | | |
| Table C. 1 Summary of cost-benefit analysis 107 | | | | | |
| List of Figures | | | | | |
| Figure 2. 1 Current AQMA boundary (Order No.5) | | | | | |
| Figure 2. 2 Maximum NO ₂ concentrations monitored at a relevant location across | | | | | |
| Figure 2.3 Trends in PM ₄₀ | | | | | |
| Figure 2. 4 Trends in PM _{2.5} | | | | | |
| Figure 3.1 Impacts of air pollution throughout life | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 2 Air pollution and health inequalities11 | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 3 Source apportionment of NAEI sources of NOx in CYC's area24 | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 4 Source apportionment of NAEI sources of PM ₁₀ in CYC's Area24 | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 5 Source apportionment of NAEI sources of PM _{2.5} in CYC's area25 | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 6 Breakdown of PM _{2.5} emissions from 'domestic combustion' NAEI | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 7 NO, omissions traffic source apportionment for selected reads 31 | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 8 Percentage reductions in NO ₂ ($\Delta \Delta P3$ vs $\Delta \Delta P4$) 35 | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 9 Percentage reduction in road NO _x (AQAP3 vs AQAP4) | | | | | |
| Figure 3. 10 Air Quality 'Indicator 3' baseline (2022) and annual targets | | | | | |

1 Introduction

This Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP4) outlines the actions that City of York Council (CYC) will deliver between 2023 – 2027 to reduce emissions and exposure to air pollution to improve health and quality of life of residents and visitors to York. AQAP4 updates and replaces the previous action plan (AQAP3) which ran from September 2015 and was the principal delivery mechanism for York's Low Emission Strategy (LES) produced in October 2012.

It has been developed in recognition of the legal requirement on the local authority to work towards Air Quality Strategy (AQS) objectives under Part IV of the Environment Act 1995 and relevant regulations made under that part and to meet the requirements of the Local Air Quality Management (LAQM) statutory process.

This Plan will be reviewed every five years at the latest and progress on measures set out within this Plan will be reported annually within CYC's <u>Air Quality Annual</u> <u>Status Reports</u> (ASRs).

The following sections of AQAP4 outline current air quality in the city, setting out the scale of the remaining air quality challenge and updating previous source apportionment work for the current Air Quality Management Area and wider York area. AQAP4 outlines priority areas that CYC will focus on to deliver continued emission reduction and air quality improvement in the city over the next five year period to improve public health outcomes. AQAP4 updates and refines measures in earlier AQAPs and includes additional priority measures to strengthen CYC's response to tackling York's air quality issues.

2 Summary of Current Air Quality in York

2.1 Review and Assessment of air quality

Review and Assessment of air quality in York has been undertaken since 1999. In 2001, five areas of the city around the busy inner ring road were identified as having NO₂ concentrations in excess of the government's health based annual mean NO₂ objective. This long-term objective for NO₂ is aimed at protecting the most vulnerable members of society (e.g. the young, the elderly and those already suffering from respiratory conditions) from the long-term (chronic) impacts of poor air quality.

Following public consultation, the five areas of 'technical breach' were incorporated into a single Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) declared in 2002. Within the areas of technical breach, relevant locations¹¹ were included within the AQMA boundary. Outside the technical breach areas, only roads were included.

Monitoring of NO₂ across the city centre, since the AQMA declaration, has identified a number of areas where air quality has improved, but has also identified some additional areas around the inner ring road breaching health based objectives. The city centre AQMA boundary has been amended twice since 2002 to reflect additional city centre locations known to be above health based objectives. The latest amendment was in December 2018 and the extent of the current AQMA (Order No.5), declared on the basis of the annual mean NO₂ objective, is shown in figure 2.1 below. Air quality in these additional areas has also generally improved since the amendments were made.

¹¹ Relevant locations with respect to the annual mean NO₂ objective include all locations where members of the public might be regularly exposed to poor air quality. Examples include building facades of residential properties, schools, hospitals and care-homes. They do not include building facades of offices or other places of work, where members of the public do not have regular access.



Figure 2.1 Current AQMA boundary (Order No.5)

© Crown copyright and database rights 2018 Ordnance Survey 100020818

Additional AQMAs existed in York on Fulford Main Street (declared 2010) and along Salisbury Terrace (declared 2012) on the basis of monitored exceedances of the annual mean NO₂ objective. These AQMAs have since been revoked, as monitoring over multiple years demonstrated improvements in air quality and sustained compliance with health based objectives. Maps of the current and historical AQMAs in York can be viewed on <u>CYC's website</u>.

2.2 Previous AQAPs for York

CYC previously published AQAPs in 2004 (AQAP1) and 2006 (AQAP2). These were primarily modal shift and congestion reduction based plans with an emphasis on reducing vehicle trips across the city. Despite the introduction of these plans, air quality in York continued to deteriorate throughout the 2004 to 2010 period. In response to this, CYC published a Low Emission Strategy (LES) in 2012. This document was the first of its kind in the UK and aimed to encourage the uptake of alternative fuels and low emission vehicle technologies in the city. In 2015, CYC published its third AQAP (AQAP3), which served as a formal delivery mechanism for the LES and aimed to supplement and enhance the congestion reduction and

Page 46

City of York Council

sustainable transport measures delivered through CYC's Local Transport Plan and I-Travel York programmes, such as measures to encourage the uptake of walking, cycling and public transport use across the city. AQAP3 aimed to prevent the need for further AQMA declarations and allow the eventual revocation of the three AQMAs existing at the time (covering the City Centre, Fulford Main Street and Salisbury Terrace). AQAP3's wider objective was to reduce emissions to air across the whole York area to minimise deterioration in background air quality and improve public health outcomes.

Since publication, AQAP3 and the LES have facilitated the introduction of 33 electric buses across York's Park & Ride sites, a city centre Clean Air Zone (CAZ), low emission planning guidance to minimise and mitigate development related emissions, an anti-idling campaign, widespread EV charging infrastructure across the city and incentives for low emission vehicle use. The strategies have been particularly effective at tackling emissions from essential service vehicles such as buses and taxis, which fall outside the scope of trip reduction based modal shift improvement measures. Annual progress with measures in AQAP3 can be found in CYC's historical <u>Annual Status Reports</u>.

2.3 Current air quality in York and recent trends

Real-time monitoring of NO₂ and other pollutants (including particulate matter) has been undertaken at a total of 14 different locations across York since 1999 (real-time monitoring is currently undertaken at 9 sites). CYC has also historically undertaken long-term nitrogen dioxide diffusion tube monitoring across 340 locations in the city. Current and historical real-time monitoring results across York are available at <u>Air</u> <u>Quality England</u>. Diffusion tube monitoring results can be viewed on the interactive map available on <u>YorkView</u>. The current status of air quality in York is summarised in CYC's latest <u>Annual Status Report</u>.

Nitrogen Dioxide (NO₂)

There has been a general downward trend in NO₂ concentrations monitored across the city since 2012. The reductions observed are related to improvements in traffic emissions generally, changes in background air quality and local initiatives introduced through AQAP3, LTP3 and CYC's wider sustainable travel programmes. Despite these improvements, there are still a small number of areas around the inner ring road (in the existing AQMA boundary) where exceedances of the annual mean NO₂ objective are being monitored.

Widespread improvements in air quality were observed in York in 2020 compared with previous years, primarily due to a reduction in emissions from vehicles on the York road network caused by work from home directions and non-essential retail being closed as a result of the Coronavirus pandemic. In 2020, the highest concentration of NO₂ recorded at a relevant location was 40 μ g/m³ (equal to the health-based objective). Improvements in air quality monitored in 2020 reinforced previous source apportionment work demonstrating that traffic is a significant source of NO₂ in the city, supporting the measures the council has taken so far to reduce vehicle emissions. Whilst concentrations of NO₂ monitored in York more recently in 2021 and 2022 were higher than those monitored in 2020, in most areas they remain lower than pre-pandemic levels recorded in 2019 and continue the general downward trend in air pollution seen in York over the last 10+ years. Despite this, pollution levels in some areas of York remain above long term health based standards. Ongoing air quality monitoring in all locations will be fundamental to understanding the longer term environmental impacts of the pandemic and associated behaviour changes in terms of mode of travel.

Trends in maximum NO₂ concentrations monitored at relevant locations across the AQMA over the last 12 years are shown in figure 2.2 below.



Figure 2. 2 Maximum NO₂ concentrations monitored at a relevant location across key areas of the current AQMA

Note on Figure 2.2: Salisbury Terrace and Fulford Road AQMAs now revoked but the data is shown for information

In line with <u>DEFRA's LAQM guidance</u>, before revoking an AQMA on the basis of measured pollutant concentrations, a local authority needs to be reasonably certain that any future exceedences of air quality objectives are unlikely. For this reason, CYC must consider local measurements carried out over several years post-pandemic, national trends in emissions, as well as local factors that may affect the AQMA. In line with this timeframe, AQAP4 seeks to ensure that air quality improvement measures and targets strive to achieve continual improvement in air quality across the city, ultimately allowing the revocation of the existing AQMA declared for NO₂, preventing the need for further AQMAs and reducing fine particulate emissions (PM_{2.5}) to further improve public health outcomes.

Particulate Matter (PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀)

 $PM_{2.5}$ is the pollutant which has the biggest impact on public health, contributing to premature mortality, allergic reactions and cardiovascular diseases. $PM_{2.5}$ are small enough to pass through the lungs, into the bloodstream and organs. In the main,

these small particles are produced from the combustion of solid and liquid fuels in vehicle engines, through domestic heating and power generation. Agriculture is the largest source of ammonia emissions in the UK and also contributes to PM_{2.5} through chemical reactions in the atmosphere. Whilst local authorities do not have direct regulatory powers over agriculture, DEFRAs Air Quality Strategy outlines opportunities for local authorities to encourage tenant and other farmers to reduce ammonia emissions by following codes of good agricultural practice.

In recent years, concentrations of PM_{2.5} have generally decreased at roadside monitoring sites in York. Whilst national air quality objectives for both PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} are currently met in York, along with most other urbanised areas of the UK, these concentrations are above <u>World Health Organisation (WHO) guidelines</u> for these pollutants. WHO Guidelines offer global guidance on thresholds and limits for key air pollutants that pose health risks. Prior to September 2021, guidelines of 10 and $20\mu g/m^3$ (as annual means) existed for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ respectively, although these have now been tightened to $5\mu g/m^3$ (PM_{2.5}) and $15\mu g/m^3$ (PM₁₀). A similar strengthening of WHO guidelines occurred for NO₂, with the annual average recommendation falling from 40 to $10\mu g/m^3$. The new guidelines reflect the large body of evidence produced in recent years of the harm caused to people by much lower levels of pollution than previously thought. The WHO recognise that these are very ambitious public health recommendations and achieving the guideline levels would be the ultimate goal.

Trends in annual mean PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} concentrations as recorded at <u>AURN</u> affiliated monitoring sites¹² in York over the last 5 years are shown in figures 2.3 and 2.4 below. Historical concentrations of particulate at both these and other sites in York are documented in CYC's <u>Annual Status Reports</u>.

¹² York AURN monitoring sites use reference method equivalent monitoring techniques, approved by DEFRA, for measuring particulate and comparison with health based objectives. Results from other sites in York that measure particulate are shown in York's ASRs and are considered indicative.





Figure 2. 4 Trends in PM_{2.5}



Policy Guidance <u>LAQM.PG(22)</u> acknowledges that many local authorities will consider how to address PM_{2.5} alongside other pollutants when tackling their own

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

fleets and services and/or work with communities and business to achieve improvements in air quality. CYC recognises that there are no 'safe' limits for particulate emissions (particularly PM_{2.5}) and is committed to reducing anthropogenic (man-made) particulate emissions across York, alongside emissions of oxides of nitrogen (NO_x) for the protection of public health.

3 City of York Council's Air Quality Priorities

3.1 Public Health Context

Air pollution is the largest environmental risk to public health in the UK. The mortality burden of air pollution (based on both $PM_{2.5}$ and NO_2) in the UK, is equivalent to 28,000 to 36,000 deaths at typical ages¹³ with a total estimated healthcare cost to the NHS and social care of £157 million in 2017¹⁴.

Epidemiological studies have demonstrated that long-term exposure to air pollution can reduce life expectancy, mainly due to cardiovascular diseases, respiratory conditions and lung cancer. In addition, short-term exposure (over hours or days) to elevated levels of air pollution can also cause health impacts, such as reduced lung function, exacerbation of asthma, increases in respiratory and cardiovascular hospital admissions and mortality¹⁵. Emerging evidence suggests that air pollution may also affect the brain, with suggested links to dementia and cognitive decline. The health effects of air pollution are varied and complex and can affect everyone, at all stages of life, as illustrated in figure 3.1 below. The focus of the <u>Chief Medical Officer's</u> <u>Annual Report</u> in 2022 was air pollution; the report lays out the scale of the challenge of reducing air pollution, the substantial progress that has been made and highlights achievable solutions.

¹³ Air quality appraisal: damage cost guidance. DEFRA. Available online at: <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/assess-the-impact-of-air-guality/air-guality-appraisal-damage-cost-guidance</u>

 <u>quality/air-quality-appraisal-damage-cost-quidance</u>
 ¹⁴ Public Health England. Estimation of costs to the NHS and social care due to the health impacts of air pollution: summary report, May 2018
 ¹⁵ Health matters: air pollution. Public Health England. Available online at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/health-matters-air-pollution



Figure 3.1 Impacts of air pollution throughout life

Image from Public Health England: Health Matters

Whilst air pollution can be harmful throughout life and across all age groups, some people are more affected, perhaps because they are exposed to higher levels of air pollution in their day to day lives, live in polluted areas, or are more susceptible to air pollution related health issues, see figure 3.2 below.

Figure 3. 2 Air pollution and health inequalities



Image from Public Health England: Health Matters

Air pollution also impacts people of working age, resulting in economic impacts through sickness absence and reduced productivity of a workforce. This, in turn, can affect goods, services and supply chains. Impacts on the economy can also arise through damage to historic monuments (and associated restoration costs) and impacts on ecosystem processes affecting drinking water, timber production and nature (and associated remediation costs). DEFRA estimated that in 2012, poor air quality cost the economy £2.7 billion through its impact on productivity¹⁶. The coronavirus pandemic has clearly demonstrated the critical link between human health, economic prosperity and resilience.

Due to overwhelming evidence that PM_{2.5} (particulate matter with an aerodynamic diameter of 2.5µm or less) has a significant impact on human health, including premature mortality, allergic reactions and cardiovascular diseases, local authorities and their associated public health departments are expected to work towards reducing emissions and/or concentrations of fine particulates. DEFRA acknowledge that many local authorities will consider how to address PM_{2.5} alongside other pollutants when tackling their own vehicle fleets and services and/or work with communities and businesses to achieve improvements in air quality and that few standalone PM_{2.5} measures will be chosen unless in order to address a very specific local problem.

Whilst this updated AQAP is focussed on reducing concentrations of NO₂ (as this is the pollutant for which the current AQMA is declared) it contains a number of measures to specifically target particulate matter. It should also be recognised that a number of the air quality improvement measures developed to address NO₂ concentrations within the AQMA will also have mutual benefit in terms of reducing particulate matter. The current AQAP will therefore have additional public health benefits over and above those delivered via a reduction in NO₂ concentrations within the current AQAP will therefore have additional public health benefits over and above those delivered via a reduction in NO₂ concentrations within the current AQMA. It should also be acknowledged that delivery of wider public health objectives / benefits, such as reducing obesity and improving mental health wellbeing, will also be delivered indirectly as a result of AQAP4, via promotion of active travel options such as walking and cycling and associated increased levels of physical activity.

¹⁶ Valuing the impacts of air quality on productivity. Ricardo-AEA. Available online at: <u>https://uk-</u>

air.defra.gov.uk/assets/documents/reports/cat19/1511251135_140610_Valuing_the_impacts_of_air_quality_on_productivity_Final_Report_3_0.pd

Effective local action to reduce air pollution and improve public health requires an inclusive, multi-disciplinary approach across local authority functions involving spatial and transport planners, environmental and public health teams, local political and community leaders and the public. AQAP4 aims to strengthen the existing partnerships across CYC functions, to deliver continual improvement in air pollution and improve public health outcomes in the city.

3.1.1 Public Health Outcomes Framework (PHOF)

The <u>Public Health Outcomes Framework</u> includes an indicator relating to the fraction of mortality attributable to particulate pollution. This indicator enables Directors of Public Health to prioritise action on air quality in their local area to help reduce the health burden from air pollution. Indicator D01 '<u>Fraction of mortality attributable to</u> <u>particulate air pollution</u>' is defined as the fraction of annual all-cause adult mortality attributable to particulate air pollution (concentrations of total PM_{2.5}). It can be viewed as the mortality burden associated with long-term exposure to particulate air pollution at current levels, expressed as the percentage of annual deaths from all causes in those aged 30 and over.

It is estimated that long-term exposure to air pollution (specifically fine particulate, $PM_{2.5}$) was a contributory factor to the cause of death in 4.4% of deaths (approximately 90) in York in 2021¹⁷. This figure is less than the figure reported for the wider Yorkshire and Humber region in 2021 (5.0%) and less than the average figure reported for England in 2021 (5.5%).

It is widely accepted that fine particulate matter has a significant impact on both morbidity and mortality and diesel emissions have been classified as carcinogenic by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (part of the World Health Organisation). There is particular concern about the 'black carbon' fraction of particulate matter due to its health impacts, and its strong ability to absorb light energy and increase global warming. Black carbon emissions in urban environments arise predominantly from diesel transport, but are also a product of biomass combustion, used increasingly for energy production and space heating.

Emissions of oxides of nitrogen (NO_x) and man-made particulate must be reduced to meet the health based national air quality objectives in the remaining areas of York,

¹⁷ From Primary Care Mortality Database (PCMD), there were 2045 deaths (all causes) of people in York aged 30 and above in 2021. Indicator D01 shows that air pollution (specifically PM2.5) is attributable to the cause of death in 4.4% of these deaths (approximately 90 deaths).

Page 56

City of York Council

work towards meeting World Health Organisation (WHO) Guidelines and improve public health. AQAP4 recognises that there are no 'safe' limits for particulate emissions (particularly PM_{2.5}) and CYC will strive to reduce such emissions as far as practically possible. We will continue to work with regional and central government on policies and issues beyond CYC's direct influence to achieve this aim.

3.1.2 National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Guidelines

In 2020, NICE updated recommendations regarding <u>road traffic related air pollution</u> and policy options and interventions for improving local air quality. Interventions to reduce emissions and exposure to road-traffic related air pollution, included within NICE recommendations are as follows:

- Greater consideration of air quality issues during the planning process, to include the provision of charging points for electric vehicles in workplaces, commercial developments and residential areas to facilitate low and zero-emission travel.
 Minimising exposure of vulnerable groups to air pollution via careful design and siting of developments should also be a consideration.
- Use of Clean Air Zones to provide restrictions on certain classes of vehicle and to support zero and low-emission travel.
- Reducing emissions from public sector transport services and vehicle fleets
- Encouraging smooth driving and speed reduction
- Providing support for active travel and provide a choice of cycle routes, including routes that avoid highly polluted roads and utilise quiet streets or segregated routes.

During the development of AQAP4 and the measures contained within this document, consideration has been given to the NICE recommendations above.

3.1.3 City of York Council Public Health

The work of the Public Health Team is driven by the <u>Council Plan</u> and the <u>Joint</u> <u>Health and Wellbeing Strategy</u> for York, which is informed by the <u>Joint Strategic</u> <u>Needs Assessment</u>. The York Health and Wellbeing Board sets the strategic vision and direction for health and social care in the city and has a number of statutory responsibilities. Whilst it is a formally constituted Committee of the Council in terms of governance it is a partnership and legislation sets out a minimum membership of

at least one council elected member, representatives from NHS Humber and North Yorkshire Integrated Care Board (ICB), directors of adult social services, children's services and public health, a representative from local Healthwatch (an independent consumer champion for healthcare) and a representative of NHS England, when required. In York we have expanded this membership to include other organisations such as the Police, Independent Care Group, York Health and Care Collaborative and other members of the voluntary sector.

The <u>York Health and Wellbeing Board</u> work together to make improvements to the health and wellbeing of York's residents and produce a <u>Joint Strategic Needs</u> <u>Assessment (JSNA)</u>. The joint strategic needs assessment describes the current and emerging health and wellbeing needs for people who live in York.

AQAP4 has an important role to play in minimising and reducing public exposure to air pollutants and raising awareness about the impacts of air pollution on health. Measures in AQAP4 around further development of low emission planning guidance will help to ensure new development provide a safe and healthy environment for residents, support active travel initiatives and address health inequalities in the city.

3.2 Planning and Policy Context

AQAP4 has been developed with due consideration to the following policies and strategies which have the potential to impact directly on York's air quality and/or have influenced the scope of measures included in the AQAP.

3.2.1 The Council Plan 2023 to 2027

The <u>Council Plan</u> is City of York Council's corporate strategy for the period 2023 – 2027. It will guide the council's priorities whilst providing a framework for financial and performance management and to help the city identify and respond to new opportunities or challenges. It set's out our organisation's contribution to delivering the vision for the city and long-term ambitions contained within the 10-Year Plan and 10-Year Strategies covering climate, health and wellbeing and the economy.

Underpinning the priorities set out in the Council Plan are our 'Four Core Commitments' – the four outcomes we will put at the heart of council services and the decisions we make:

- Equalities providing equal opportunity, balancing human rights, standing up to hate, championing communities
- Affordability finding new ways so everyone benefits from the city's success, targeting support where it's most needed
- **Climate** understanding the impact our decisions have on the environment, adapting the city to prepare for extreme weather events
- **Health** improving health and wellbeing, reducing health inequalities, targeting areas of deprivation

The Council Plan has seven priorities, with the Four Core Commitment outcomes running through each:

- a) Heath and wellbeing: A health generating city, for children and adults
- b) Education and skills: High quality skills and learning for all
- c) Economy and good employment: A fair, thriving, green economy for all
- d) Transport: Sustainable accessible transport for all
- e) Housing: Increasing the supply of affordable housing
- f) Sustainability: Cutting carbon, enhancing the environment for our future
- g) How the Council operates

AQAP4 will contribute to the Council Plan by delivering measures to improve air quality and public awareness of air pollution and impacts on health, thus promoting good health and wellbeing. AQAP4 firmly embeds the Council Plan's priority of sustainable, accessible transport for all and recognises the important continued role of modal shift in air quality improvement. AQAP4 strives to facilitate the uptake of low and zero emission modes of transport to allow York's residents, workforce and visitors to travel sustainably. AQAP4 has been developed to complement CYC's Climate Change Strategy, to recognise synergies and prevent conflict, and additionally supports the guiding principles of our Economic Strategy which aims to build inclusive, healthy and sustainable communities.

3.2.2 York Low Emission Strategy (LES)

In 2012, CYC developed and adopted an overarching Low Emission Strategy to holistically reduce air pollution and carbon emissions in the city. The LES built upon

the existing congestion reduction and modal shift approach to air quality improvement in York, by encouraging the uptake of low emission fuels and technologies and encouraging better vehicle maintenance and driving techniques. The LES placed particular emphasis on reducing emissions from diesel vehicles, especially HGVs, buses and taxis, which deliver essential services across York's transport network and cannot be dealt with effectively through modal shift. York's previous AQAP3 was the main delivery mechanism for this strategy. Whilst many measures within the LES have now been delivered, the overarching aims and vision remain relevant for AQAP4.

3.2.3 Local Transport Strategy (LTP3 / LTP4)

York's previous LTP3 was developed in 2011 with a vision for York's transport landscape across the subsequent two decades. However, since then many aspects of how we travel in to and through York has changed, not least as a result of emerging technology and the pandemic changing travel habits. Many of the previous plan's ambitions have now also been met, such as:

- Funding to deliver major schemes for York Central, committing to increase the capacity of the A1237 York Outer Ring Road and improve the area in front of York Station.
- A Clean Air Zone for buses has been introduced covering much of central York.
- There has been great progress in electrifying the bus network with 85 vehicles in operation by the end of Autumn 2023.
- In the early years of LTP3, funding was obtained to build new park and ride sites at Poppleton Bar and Askham Bar and improve the junction between the A1237 and A59 Harrogate Road
- A mandate has been secured to develop a new station at Haxby
- A new segregated cycle and footpath links Clifton Moor and Haxby
- Improvements for pedestrians and cyclists have been made on Scarborough Bridge and its approaches

• More recently Micklegate has been closed in one direction to motorised traffic. LTP4's development recognises that whilst the plan is taking place in an era of great change, there will be a number of fixed points that will need consideration such as commitments to major schemes such as York Central and York Station Frontage, as well as parameters set by regional and central government policies. LTP4 also recognises priorities of the city as demonstrated in the council's commitment to netzero carbon neutrality by 2030.

LTP4 will set the vision, objectives and targets for York's transport strategy for the next generation and will complement strategies developed for York's Economic Recovery and Carbon Reduction. LTP4 will concentrate on a 15 year period, aligning with the city's Local Plan, with a proposed review at each five year milestone. Measures in AQAP4 to reduce transport emissions have been informed by a city-wide conversation around transport and environmental priorities progressed throughout 2021 and 2022, that considered experience of and priorities for transport, air quality and carbon reduction, journeys and the economy. CYC also worked with partners at York Civic Trust to contribute to policy research and emerging findings throughout the period of engagement.

CYC has developed a draft Local Transport Strategy, that sets out high level principles and priorities for York that will underpin future transport strategies, to be encompassed within York's Local Transport Delivery Plan. The draft Local Transport Strategy will strengthen the policy context leading to the development of a list of major schemes. It will articulate York's transport priorities and enable their incorporation in the Local Transport Plan for York and North Yorkshire. 'Tackling transport emissions' is recognised as key policy strand within York's Local Transport Strategy. Measures in AQAP4 will support both this aim and York's wider transport vision, to reduce congestion, pollution and traffic levels and make active travel and new modes of travel more attractive.

3.2.4 York's Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2022-2032

This strategy aims to ensure that every single resident of York can enjoy the best possible health and wellbeing throughout the course of their life. The current updated AQAP continues to have an important role in contributing to the aims of CYC's Health and Wellbeing Strategy by minimising and reducing public exposure to air pollution and raising public awareness about the impacts of air pollution on health. AQAP4 will also continue to ensure that new developments provide a safe and healthy environment for occupants, support active travel initiatives and help to address health inequalities in the city.

3.2.5 York's New Local Plan

In 2005, the current Local Plan was approved for development management purposes. Although not 'formally adopted', this is the document CYC use as the basis for development control decisions. It provides a framework to guide and promote development, and to protect the quality of York's unique historic, natural and built environment. The document sets strategic priorities for the whole city and forms the basis for planning decisions; it must be reviewed at regular intervals to be kept up to date.

CYC are currently working towards the <u>New Local Plan</u> being fully compliant with the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and other relevant regulations. Once 'adopted', the new Local Plan will determine how the city develops over the next 15 years and beyond. The new Local Plan will respond to the issues facing York and will consider issues such as transport priorities, air quality and climate change. The plan will reflect the city's economic ambitions and help to deliver economic success, whilst building strong communities and protecting and enhancing its unique environment. Our new Local Plan is currently in the process of <u>Examination by</u> <u>Independent Planning Inspectors</u> following <u>submission of the Local Plan</u> to the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government on 25 May 2018.

AQAP4 contains measures relating to the Local Plan that will build upon previous actions delivered as part of earlier AQAPs for the city. These include the continued development of Low Emission Planning Guidance, to formalise the approach for assessing and mitigating the emissions impacts of new development. AQAP4 also includes measures to tackle emissions associated with solid fuel burning across new development sites.

3.2.6 York Climate Change Strategy 2022 - 2032

In 2019, CYC announced a Climate Emergency and have since set an ambition for CYC to reduce its carbon emissions to net zero by 2030. CYC recognise the threat of climate change at both a global and local scale, and are committed to delivering bold, local climate action to deliver economic and social benefits, such as new green jobs, economic savings, market opportunities and much improved well-being for York residents. Our ambitions will be reflected in the <u>'York Climate Change Strategy'</u>.

Page 62

City of York Council

Whilst care has been taken to avoid unnecessary duplication between the Climate Change Strategy aspirations and AQAP4, there remain a number of areas of cross over between the plans and each must be implemented with due regard for the other.

Whilst air quality and climate change are intrinsically linked and there may often be common emission sources contributing to local air pollution and greenhouse gas emissions (e.g. combustion of fossil fuels), it should be noted that in some areas conflicts can arise. Examples have included the use of diesel fuel and the promotion of biomass boilers within urban areas.

Whilst diesel vehicles are generally more fuel efficient than petrol alternatives, older diesel vehicles have high NO_x and PM emissions. Whilst using biomass as a fuel can offer significant carbon savings, it can have a negative impact on local air quality. Emissions of NO_x and particulate from biomass boilers can be significant and may not be appropriate where air quality is already poor (urban environments) or where there is a sensitive population close by (e.g. schools, hospitals or care homes). In the case of large-scale plant, transport emissions associated with fuel deliveries may also be significant for local air quality. Other examples of conflict may include District Heat Network (DHN) schemes, where a single large emission source may be proposed to replace a number of smaller emission sources.

Air quality improvement strategies and planning decisions should complement wider climate change/carbon reduction agendas and all should be well aligned to recognise synergies and prevent conflict. In some cases a compromise approach may be needed to balance the two agendas. For example, a large scale biomass boiler may be allowed but it should be located in a position where the impact on sensitive receptor points will be minimised. Consideration may need to be given to additional emission abatement or control in sensitive areas.

York's Economic Strategy 2022 – 2032

CYC's new 10-year Economic Strategy sets out to improve living standards and livelihoods for all of York's residents and businesses. We aim to do this through increasing productivity, raising earnings, and maintaining our skills advantage. AQAP4 measures complement the guiding principles of our Economic Strategy which aim to build inclusive, healthy and sustainable communities by promoting the positive social and environmental benefits of economic development and working with local businesses to build "green" skills.

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

3.3 Source Apportionment

The AQAP measures presented in this report are intended to be targeted at the main sources of emissions within City of York Council's area.

Source apportionment studies for York, including work carried out for the development of previous AQAPs, clearly identified traffic as the main source of NO₂ in the city centre, with between 51 to 72% of NO₂ estimated to be arising from transport sources in the city centre 'technical breach areas'. In past years, carbon based vehicle taxation policies have resulted in older petrol vehicles being replaced with new diesel vehicles. York's air quality issues have previously been attributed, at least in part, to the prevalence of diesel vehicles across the city. AQAP3 aimed to address the growth in diesel passenger cars by encouraging the uptake of lower emission alternatives such as electric and hybrid vehicles and this must continue through the lifetime of AQAP4. AQAP3 measures to support this aim are retained in AQAP4, with indicators and targets updated for AQAP4 to ensure that measures remain focussed and drive continuous improvement in the York fleet.

In line with many other local authority areas, York's earlier source apportionment studies have also highlighted that buses, coaches and HGVs, whilst making up only a small proportion of the total vehicle fleet in some areas, have a disproportionate impact on local air quality due to their relatively high emissions per unit distance travelled (this issue was also exacerbated by the age / emission standard of certain vehicles being operated across York). Measures in AQAP3 to reduce emissions from buses, such as delivery of a Clean Air Zone in the city centre, widespread introduction of electric buses across York's Park and Ride service and anti-idling policies, have been particularly successful in tackling emissions from such service vehicles. Whilst AQAP4 recognises these successes, further measures are proposed in AQAP4 to ensure continued improvement in the bus fleet and to address additional emissions from HGVs (and LGVs), particularly in relation to movement of freight into and around the city. Additional measures are also proposed to further reduce emissions from taxis.

Previous source apportionment work carried out for York's current and historical AQMA declarations and areas of air quality 'technical breach' is fully summarised in <u>AQAP3</u> and the reader should refer to this document for details.

3.3.1 Updated Source Apportionment Work for AQAP4

In addition to the detailed source apportioned studies carried out for the purpose of informing the development of AQAP3 (which largely remain relevant to the updated Action Plan and remaining city centre AQMA designation), further source apportionment work has been carried out to refine the evidence base for AQAP4, to ensure that air quality improvement measures continue to be targeted to the main sources of pollution across the city; this will ensure maximum air quality improvement in the shortest possible timescale.

Whilst consideration of the source contributions of NO_x/NO₂ will ensure that measures are appropriately targeted towards achievement of the health based annual mean objective for NO₂ in all locations in the city, further consideration has been given to PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} in the updated source apportionment work, reflecting the Governments strengthened national commitment (and indeed CYC's local commitment) to delivering reduction in such pollutants for the protection of public health. The Environment Act 2021 required government to set targets on air quality, including fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}), the most damaging pollutant to human health. The Act has also improved existing frameworks laid out in existing substantive primary legislation such as the Environment Act 1995 (which sets up the local air quality management framework, including local government responsibilities to tackle air pollution) and the Clean Air Act 1993 (which enables local authorities to tackle smoke emissions from chimneys of buildings, fixed boilers and industrial plant) enabling more effective action to tackle air pollution and deliver health benefits, as well as increasing transparency and accountability at all levels. DEFRA have produced an <u>Air Quality Factsheet</u> that summarises headline measures.

Whilst AQAP4 contains a number of new measures to specifically target $PM_{10}/PM_{2.5}$, it should be recognised that a number of the ongoing air quality improvement measures previously developed to address NO₂ concentrations within the AQMA will also have benefits for $PM_{10}/PM_{2.5}$.

NAEI Source Apportionment - emission sources by activity sector

The <u>National Atmospheric Emission Inventory (NAEI)</u> provides emission maps for various pollutants that can be downloaded at 1km x 1km resolution across the UK. One set of maps is produced each year for the most recent NAEI year.

The geographical distribution of emissions across the UK is built up from a number of map distributions for each sector. These individual NAEI sector distributions are developed using information and surrogate statistics appropriate to each sector.

A review of the NAEI 1km x 1km emission maps considered emissions across both CYC's local authority boundary area and a smaller area covering York's city centre / inner ring road / areas of existing air quality technical breach. Emissions in each of these areas have been apportioned into the relative contributions from each source sector.

Total emissions from each source sector and pollutant have been expressed as a percentage of all emissions within the area under consideration. Sectors are described in Table 3.1 below.

| Sector | Description |
|----------------------|--|
| Energy production | Combustion in energy production and transfer |
| Domestic combustion | Combustion in commercial, institutions, residential, agriculture. Note for PM _{2.5} only, this sector is further split into domestic combustion of 'wood', 'smokeless solid fuels' and 'other fuels' |
| Industry combustion | Combustion in manufacturing industry |
| Production processes | Production processes |
| Offshore | Extraction and distribution of fossil fuels |
| Solvents | Solvent use |
| Road transport | Road transport |
| Other transport | Other transport and mobile machinery |
| Waste | Waste treatment and disposal |
| Agriculture | Agriculture, forestry and land use change |
| Nature | Nature |
| Point sources* | Point sources |

Table 3.1 NAEI source sector descriptions

*Point source emissions calculated by subtracting the sum of all other sectors above from NAEI total emissions (which include point source emissions).

The contribution of each NAEI activity sector to the total emissions of NO_x, PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} in CYC's area of administration is shown in Figures 3.4 to 3.6 below.



Figure 3.3 Source apportionment of NAEI sources of NO_x in CYC's area

Figure 3. 4 Source apportionment of NAEI sources of PM₁₀ in CYC's Area





Figure 3. 5 Source apportionment of NAEI sources of PM_{2.5} in CYC's area

Across CYC's local authority area, the 'transport' sector continues to be the largest contributor (57%) to total NO_x emissions. Road transport specifically comprises approximately 45% of the total NO_x emissions, compared to 12% and 13% of PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} emissions respectively. Domestic combustion makes up only 17% of NO_x emissions compared to 23% of PM₁₀ emissions and 37% of PM_{2.5} emissions.

When considering the smaller 9km² area covering York city centre (the inner ring road and existing areas of air quality technical breach with respect to the annual mean NO₂ objective) some differences are apparent. Whilst the contribution from road transport is broadly consistent between the two areas, domestic combustion increases from 17% across the whole of York to 42% within the smaller city centre area. Similar, but less pronounced increases are observed for PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5}. This is related to an increased density of commercial and domestic premises (and therefore combustion activity) within the heart of the city.

Combustion from industry (i.e. non-commercial and non-domestic) is notably higher for the wider area of York due to the location of larger scale combustion plant. The impact from agricultural emissions for all pollutants considered is also several orders of magnitude greater for the wider CYC area, as it takes into account the wider rural area of York.

Page 68

City of York Council

Larger point source emissions absent from the city centre area are represented within the wider York boundary. These point sources include York Crematorium, waste water treatment works and waste disposal/treatment facilities such as Harewood Whin to the west of the city. These facilities are regulated by CYC and the Environment Agency.

With respect to PM_{2.5} the NAEI provides a further breakdown of emissions from domestic combustion sources, such as those associated with burning of wood, smokeless solid fuels and other fuels such as gas, oil and LPG. This is shown in figure 3.6 below.



Figure 3. 6 Breakdown of PM_{2.5} emissions from 'domestic combustion' NAEI sector

Note on figure above: domestic combustion sector makes up 36.9% of total PM_{2.5} emissions

Across CYC's area, it is estimated that 31% of PM_{2.5} emissions are due to wood burning, compared to only 0.2% from smokeless solid fuels and 4.5% from other boiler technologies. NAEI mapping estimates that domestic combustion of wood accounts for more than double the PM_{2.5} emissions produced by road traffic across CYC's wider area.

The <u>Air Quality (Domestic Solid Fuels Standards) (England) Regulations 2020</u> made under section 87 of the Environment Act 1995 restrict the sale of certain solid fuels.

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

The regulations have effectively banned the sale of polluting 'wet' wood and house coal across England, with only 'dry' wood and smokeless mineral fuels being currently legally available for purchase and use. The legislation became law from 1st May 2021 and together with cleaner modern solid fuel appliances, will assist in reducing particulate emissions and improving local air quality and health across York. New measures are included in AQAP4 to further raise awareness of the legal responsibilities of suppliers and consumers, together with the health impacts associated with solid fuel burning and particulate matter emissions across the city.

Updated Road Traffic Source Apportionment

In March 2021, CYC was awarded DEFRA funding to carry out a feasibility study to consider how to reduce emissions relating to deliveries travelling in to and out of York. A key project objective was to consider how to reduce the number of deliveries made to the city centre and around York by LGVs and HGVs and how to reduce emissions from the remaining fleet. Part of the study commission was to undertake a review of baseline emissions associated with all vehicle types using York's network, to aid understanding of the relative contribution that delivery vehicles make to current pollution levels in the city. The study has also provided further insight into the composition of the wider York vehicle fleet and has created an up to date emissions profile based on vehicle classifications and ages.

Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) camera surveys were undertaken at 4 locations from 24th – 27th August 2021. Vehicle registration data was processed through the DVLA to obtain information on the vehicle fleet composition (vehicle type, age, fuel type and Euro emission classification). The locally observed fleet profiles from the ANPR camera surveys have been used in conjunction with the <u>Emission</u> <u>Factor Toolkit (EFT)</u> (v10.1) and traffic flow data to calculate total emissions on road links across the York network. Physical features that may affect emission rates and/or dispersion, such as junction details, gradients and street canyons were accounted for. In addition, a review of the network was undertaken to identify which locations may be operating for periods of the day under congested conditions. Such locations were modelled using an additional low speed source (i.e. 5 km/h) to represent congested movement and to improve emissions estimates.

Analysis of emissions for each link has been conducted using the EFT and local fleet data to determine the main vehicle contributors to NO_x emissions across the weekday

Page 70

City of York Council

and weekend periods, in both existing and future years. Headline findings from this study are outlined below:

- With respect to cars, petrol and diesel vehicles still represent the majority of the fleet, although there was a clear preference for petrol (52% petrol vs 43% diesel). The remaining ~5% of fuel technology was mostly petrol hybrid, with electric vehicles making up ~1% of the fleet.
- Of the other vehicle classifications, the majority of LGVs and HGVs were diesel fuelled, whereas the bus fleet was diesel and electric. The vast majority of buses operating within the York urban area are Euro VI diesel in line with requirements of the Clean Air Zone, with all but one of the Park & Ride services (Rawcliffe Bar) operating 100% electric buses.
- The trend for cars and LGVs was towards newer Euro V and VI engines, although this was trailing behind EFT national estimates, which is expected to some extent at the time of the survey, due to the effects of the pandemic slowing fleet turnover.
- The HGV fleets were also predominantly diesel Euro V and VI. The rigid HGV fleet was slightly older than the articulated HGV fleet, which is consistent with trends recorded in other cities and interpreted to be related to a larger component of owner-operator vehicles and longer retention of these vehicle types in the fleet.
- Cars are the dominant source of NO_x emissions across all roads, forming over 55% of emissions on the majority of York roads, with cars having a much greater contribution on many roads across the city.
- LGV proportions are highest on eastern and south eastern routes such as Fulford Road and Hull Road. The majority of LGV NO_x emissions make up less than 10% of the total emissions. Emissions from LGVs is more pronounced on the Outer Ring Road, Fulford Road and Askham Lane, where up to 25% of the total NO_x emissions are from LGVs.
- On the key road network within York, HGVs are most dominant on roads coming into the city centre from the north, east and south east routes, for example Gillygate, Wiggington Road, Foss Islands Road, Hull Road and Fulford Road.
 HGVs are a significant emission source on the majority of major roads including the Outer Ring Road, key routes into York, and the Inner Ring Road, where they
City of York Council

contribute between 15 – 25% of the total, although they are insignificant on smaller, local roads. There are a few areas where HGVs are more significant and form between 35 – 55% of the total NO_x emissions on roads with significant total emissions, including areas such as Bootham, Lawrence Street, Barbican Road/Cemetery Road, Hull Road, Lord Mayors Walk and Tower Street.

Bus emissions comprise less than 10% of the total NO_x emissions on the majority of roads. Areas where bus emissions are most significant are largely on roads with proportionately less emissions (i.e. on Coppergate, Pavement, Merchantgate and Walmgate and on bus only routes). George Hudson Street, Micklegate, Blossom Street and The Mount are roads with elevated total NO_x emissions where bus emissions form between 10 and 25% of the total.

The source apportioned data for NO_x and PM_{2.5} for selected roads, including some links within the current AQMA, are shown in tables 3.2 and 3.3 below. This is also represented as a pie chart in figure 3.7. The source contributions for the two pollutants are broadly similar, although cars tend to contribute a comparatively higher proportion of PM_{2.5}.

| Road | Source Contribution (% NO _x) | | | | |
|--------------------|--|-----|-----|-----|--|
| Noda | Car | LGV | HGV | Bus | |
| Gillygate | 64 | 2 | 30 | 4 | |
| Wiggington Road | 75 | 1 | 22 | 2 | |
| Foss Islands Road | 69 | 7 | 23 | 0 | |
| Hull Road | 77 | 4 | 18 | 1 | |
| Skeldergate Bridge | 86 | 2 | 11 | 0 | |
| Fulford Road | 66 | 16 | 17 | 1 | |
| Tadcaster Road | 84 | 3 | 11 | 2 | |
| Holgate Road | 87 | 2 | 10 | 1 | |
| Blossom Street | 76 | 3 | 18 | 3 | |

Table 3. 2 NO_x emissions contributions from traffic on selected roads

| Road | | Source Contribution (% PM _{2.5}) | | | | |
|------|--------------------|--|-----|-----|-----|--|
| | Nodu | Car | LGV | HGV | Bus | |
| | Gillygate | 84 | 2 | 12 | 3 | |
| | Wiggington Road | 90 | 1 | 8 | 1 | |
| | Foss Islands Road | 83 | 5 | 11 | 0 | |
| | Hull Road | 83 | 2 | 12 | 3 | |
| | Skeldergate Bridge | 91 | 2 | 6 | 1 | |
| | Fulford Road | 76 | 10 | 12 | 3 | |
| | Tadcaster Road | 87 | 2 | 6 | 5 | |
| | Holgate Road | 91 | 1 | 5 | 3 | |
| | Blossom Street | 80 | 2 | 9 | 9 | |

Table 3.3 PM_{2.5} emissions contributions from traffic on selected roads

City of York Council



Figure 3.7 NO_x emissions traffic source apportionment for selected roads

Key: Cars (blue) LGVs (orange) HGVs (grey) Buses (yellow)

3.4 Required Reduction in Emissions

Local authorities are required to identify the reduction in pollutant emissions needed to meet the health-based objectives with their AQMAs to determine the scale of effort required in an AQAP. In the case of NO₂ alongside roads, the required reduction should be stated as the concentration reduction in μ g/m³, for example, a 5 μ g/m³ reduction from 45 μ g/m³ to 40 μ g/m³. Whilst this provides an indication of the scale of any air quality challenge faced by a local authority, it is not a suitable parameter for assessing the actual level of emission reduction needed. Any required percentage reductions of local transport emissions should be expressed in terms of NO_x due to the local road traffic. This is because the primary emission is of NO_x and there is a non-linear relationship between NO_x emission reduction and NO₂ concentrations¹⁸; this is due to the availability of Ozone (O₃).

The required reduction in road NO_x emissions has been carried out in line with the methodology in LAQM-TG22 (Aug 2022). To provide a robust worst-case estimate of the required reduction in emissions, monitoring data pre and post pandemic between 2018 and 2022 has been reviewed and the highest monitored annual mean concentration at a 'relevant location' within each historical area of technical breach with the current AQMA chosen for the calculation. A comparison has been made with the figures presented in CYC's previous AQAP3 document, covering the period 2015-2020, which adopted a similar approach but considered worst case monitoring figures for each area between the years of 2012 and 2014 inclusive. A comparison of this nature provides an indication of improvement in air quality that has been made with implementation of measures in AQAP3 and updates the evidence base with respect to the scale of effort required to meet the Air Quality Objectives across the AQMA area.

Estimates of background NO₂ concentrations across CYC's current AQMA (corresponding to the relevant year of monitoring) were made using <u>DEFRA's</u> <u>background mapping data for local authorities</u>. DEFRA publish and regularly update the background maps to assist local authorities in carrying out review and assessment of local air quality. The maps can be used in air quality assessments to better understand the contribution of local sources to total pollutant concentrations.

¹⁸ https://laqm.defra.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/LAQM-TG22-August-22-v1.0.pdf

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

City of York Council

The maps provide information about how pollutant concentrations change over time and across a wide area; they also provide an estimated breakdown of the relative sources of pollution. The 2018 reference year background maps¹⁹, based on monitoring and meteorological data for 2018 have been used for the calculations, and projected to the relevant year of monitoring between 2018 and 2022. As widespread improvements in air quality were observed across York in 2020 compared with previous years (primarily due to a reduction in emissions from vehicles on the York road network caused by work from home directions and nonessential retail being closed during the Covid-19 lockdowns), consideration of monitored concentrations in York in 2018/2019 (pre-pandemic) and in 2021/2022 (post-pandemic) has provided a worst case picture of the required reduction in emissions across the current AQMA. Note that previous calculations of this nature undertaken for AQAP3 considered Salisbury Terrace and Fulford Road AQMAs, but as these AQMAs were revoked in 2017 and 2020 respectively (and concentrations of NO₂ are still well below health-based standards) they have not been specifically included in the current analysis. Tables 3.4 and 3.5 below provide details of the calculations undertaken to determine the percentage reductions in NO2 and roadside NO_x needed to meet the health-based objectives for NO₂ in the current AQMA.

| AQMA Area | Maximum annual mean NO ₂ (µg/m ³) between 2018 and 2022 | Required reduction in NO ₂ to meet objective (µg/m ³) | Required reduction in NO ₂ to meet objective (%) |
|----------------------------------|---|--|---|
| Gillygate / Lord Mayors Walk | 47.5 (2021) | 7.5 | 15.8 |
| Lawrence St | 41.8 (2018) | 1.8 | 4.3 |
| Holgate / Blossom St | 46.3 (2018) | 6.3 | 13.6 |
| Rougier St / George Hudson St | 46.7 (2019) | 6.7 | 14.3 |
| Coppergate | 42.3 (2018) | 2.3 | 5.4 |

Table 3. 4 Reductions in NO₂ required within current AQMA

¹⁹ https://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/data/laqm-background-home

City of York Council

| Fishergate / Paragon St | 37.8 (2019) | 0 (objective already achieved) | 0 (objective already achieved) |
|-------------------------------|-------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| Nunnery Lane / Prices Lane | 37.4 (2019) | 0 (objective already achieved) | 0 (objective already achieved) |

Table 3. 5 Reduction in roadside NO_x required within current AQMA

| AQMA Area | DEFRA Background NO ₂ (µg/m ³) | Road NO _x equivalent to maximum monitored annual mean NO ₂ (µg/m ³) | Road NO _x required to achieve objective (µg/m ³) | Required reduction in NO _x to meet objective (µg/m ³) | Required reduction in NO _x to meet objective (%) |
|-------------------------------------|--|--|---|--|---|
| Gillygate / Lord Mayors Walk | 13.8 | 71.1 | 53.4 | 17.7 | 24.9 |
| Lawrence St | 13.1 | 59.1 | 54.9 | 4.2 | 7.1 |
| Holgate / Blossom St | 15.7 | 64.3 | 49.6 | 14.8 | 23.0 |
| Rougier St / George Hudson St | 15.1 | 66.5 | 50.8 | 15.7 | 23.6 |
| Coppergate | 17.2 | 51.8 | 46.5 | 5.3 | 10.1 |
| Fishergate / Paragon St | 16.6 | 42.7 | 47.6 | 0 (objective already achieved) | 0 (objective already achieved) |
| Nunnery Lane / Prices Lane | 16.6 | 41.8 | 47.6 | 0 (objective already achieved) | 0 (objective already achieved) |

Based on worst case monitoring undertaken across the AQMA at relevant locations between 2018 and 2022, required reductions in NO₂ ranged from 4.3% (Lawrence Street) to 15.8% (Gillygate). Corresponding reductions required in road NO_x ranged from 7.1% to 24.9% at Lawrence Street and Gillygate respectively.

Figures 3.8 and 3.9 below illustrate the estimated percentage reduction in NO_2 and road NO_x across the AQMA, based on worst case monitoring undertaken at a relevant location between 2018 and 2022. The figures below also display the

City of York Council

percentage reductions previously calculated and published in AQAP3, based on monitoring undertaken between 2012 and 2014.



Figure 3.8 Percentage reductions in NO₂ (AQAP3 vs AQAP4)





3.4.1 Progress since AQAP3 and implications for AQAP4

The required road NO_x reduction calculations summarised in this chapter and the comparisons made with comparable calculations published in AQAP3 have important implications for air quality action planning in York. Figures X and X demonstrate that there has been considerable progress over the last 7 years across the city centre AQMA in achieving the annual mean NO₂ objective. AQAP3 estimated that reductions in road NO_x of up to 64.7% would be required to achieve the annual mean NO₂ objective in all locations around the AQMA. This figure has now fallen to 24.9%, a decrease of 39.8%.

Considering air quality monitoring undertaken between 2018 and 2022, the annual mean NO₂ objective was consistently met at Fishergate / Paragon Street and Nunnery Lane / Prices Lane, although concentrations were still elevated at 37-38 µg/m³. Estimated percentage reductions in road NO_x require to meet the annual man NO₂ objective in 3 areas of the current AQMA (Gillygate/Lord Mayors Walk, Holgate Road / Blossom Street, and Rougier Street/George Hudson Street) were broadly similar at approximately 23-25%, with reductions on road NO_x of 7% and 10% required on Lawrence Street and Coppergate respectively.

It should be noted that these percentage reduction figures are based on worst case monitoring undertaken between 2018 and 2022. This provides a robust analysis. As monitoring results in 2020 were lower due to the pandemic and did not reflect longer term trends seen in the city in recent years, the reduction figures are based on annual mean concentrations monitored pre-pandemic in 2018 / 2019 (most sites). The only exception to this is Gillygate, where 2021 monitoring figures were slightly higher than pre-pandemic levels (with 2022 figures only marginally lower than 2021).

Whilst vehicle technology improvements, associated improvements in vehicle emissions and lower background pollution concentrations in York are responsible for some of the improvements in air quality seen across the city in recent years, there has been a marked reduction in NO₂ concentrations across the AQMA over the last 7 years, undoubtedly accelerated due to local air quality interventions delivered during AQAP3, such as upgrades to the York bus and taxi fleets, wider and more accessible EV charging facilities promoting EV uptake, education and awareness around antiidling, low emission planning measures, sustainable travel initiatives and

City of York Council

improvements to walking and cycling infrastructure. The ongoing success of these measures must be recognised and reflected in AQAP4 via continued delivery of such initiatives, with new targets set to reflect CYC's future ambition.

As previously mentioned, widespread improvements in air quality were observed in York in 2020 compared with earlier years, primarily due to a reduction in emissions from vehicles on the York road network caused by work from home directions and non-essential retail being closed during the Covid-19 pandemic. This reinforces both previous (and updated) source apportionment work demonstrating that traffic is a significant source of NO₂ in the city and supports the measures the council has taken so far to reduce vehicle emissions. As monitoring results for 2020 are not representative of long-term trends in NO₂ concentrations, the Covid-19 pandemic has meant that the ongoing impact of AQAP3, including major air quality improvement measures implemented in 2020 such as the impact of the York Clean Air Zone (introduced January 2020) and new electric Park and Ride bus services, have been difficult to quantify. The true impacts of such measures may only be apparent in subsequent years, as traffic levels and behaviour return to 'normal' and the air quality impact of such interventions can be verified via ongoing air quality trends. CYC will continue to report upon air quality annually via Annual Status Reports.

3.5 Potential NO_x emission reduction through AQAP4 traffic measures

The exact emission impact of AQAP4 is difficult to quantify precisely as there are many factors which may influence future emission levels in the city. These include:

- The extent and rate at which AQAP4 measures are delivered locally. This will be dependent on additional funding and resources to support delivery (e.g. for permanent freight consolidation facilities, for example).
- The on-road emission performance of newer vehicles compared with specified emission standards.
- The age and rate of replacement vehicles in York, including the rate of uptake of ultra-low and especially zero emission vehicles.
- The number of journeys which can be switched to more sustainable transport modes such as walking, cycling and public transport.

- Future trip demand on the York road network, influenced by factors such as the state of the economy and new development.
- Developments in neighbouring local authority areas may also, to some extent, influence vehicle types and usage patterns in York.

An estimate of NO_x emission reduction potential on a section of road within CYC's existing AQMA, under various AQAP delivery scenarios, has been made using DEFRA's Low Emission Factor Toolkit (version 11.0)²⁰. A range of scenarios have been modelled to consider the emissions impact potential of AQAP4 and to provide some sensitivity testing with respect to measures that affect different vehicle types. Table 3.7 includes a description of each scenario and a summary of the predicted emission reduction that could be achieved under each of the scenarios modelled. Whilst the results of this emission reduction screening exercise have been used to understand the potential magnitude of some of the outcomes of AQAP4, the exact emission reduction potential will vary depending on exact location, fleet composition and specific traffic conditions (including queuing) on the network. For this screening assessment, the York bus fleet has been more accurately reflected in the EFT based on CAZ requirements and estimated proportions of buses that were already electric / Euro VI (and lower) across the network. The age profile / emission classification of other vehicle categories was considered broadly consistent with default EFT values and sufficiently accurate for this high-level screening exercise.

| Scenario | Description of Scenario | NO _x emissions (kg/y) | Change in NO _x emissions relative to base (kg/y) | Change in NO _x emissions relative to base (%) |
|----------|----------------------------|--|---|--|
| 1 | Baseline | 330.7 | | |
| 2a | Reduce cars by 5% | 320.6 | 10.1 | 3.0 |
| 2b | Reduce cars by 10% | 310.6 | 20.1 | 6.1 |
| 2c | Reduce cars by 15% | 300.5 | 30.2 | 9.1 |
| 2d | Reduce cars by 20% | 290.4 | 40.2 | 12.2 |
| 2e | Reduce cars by 30% | 270.3 | 60.4 | 18.3 |

Table 3. 6 Changes in annual NO_x emissions (kg/y) under each scenario

²⁰ Baseline flows and fleet proportions taken from DfT counter 75395, Blossom Street, York.

City of York Council

| 2f | Reduce cars by 40% | 250.2 | 80.5 | 24.3 |
|--|--|-------|-------|--------|
| 2g | Reduce cars by 50% | 230.1 | 100.6 | 30.4 |
| 3a | Reduce all vehicles classes by 5% | 314.2 | 16.5 | 5.0 |
| 3b | Reduce all vehicles classes by 10% | 297.6 | 33.1 | 10.0 |
| 4a | Reduce HGVs by 25% | 326.1 | 4.6 | 1.4 |
| 4b | Reduce HGVs by 50% | 321.6 | 9.1 | 2.8 |
| 4c | HGV Ban | 312.4 | 18.2 | 5.5 |
| 5a | Reduce LGVs by 25% | 308.1 | 22.5 | 6.8 |
| 5b | Reduce LGVs by 50% | 285.6 | 45.1 | 13.6 |
| 6 | All buses electric | 311.5 | 19.2 | 5.8 |
| 7 | 5% of cars and LGVs electric | 316.1 | 14.6 | 4.4 |
| 8 | 10% Cars and LGVs electric | 301.5 | 29.1 | 8.8 |
| Potential emission reduction from AQAP4 traffic measures | Combination of scenarios 2a, 4a, 5a, 6 & 8 | | 85.5 | 25.9 % |

Calculations presented in section 3.4 estimated that reductions in road traffic emissions of up to 25% may be required to meet the objectives across all areas of the existing AQMA based on worst case air quality monitoring between 2018 - 2022. The indicative emission modelling work presented here has shown that reductions in road traffic NO_x emissions of approximatively 26% could be achieved through a combination of measures and associated outcomes delivered through AQAP4 (and associated local strategies / policies) such as:

- Further reduction in car usage of 5% via shift to more sustainable modes such as walking, cycling and public transport
- Reduce HGV and LGV movements by 25% through freight consolidation facilities and other initiatives

- Transition of 10% of car/taxi and LGV fleet to electric vehicles with zero tailpipe emissions, through expansion of local charging infrastructure, awareness raising and incentives
- Conversion of remaining bus fleet to electric vehicles with zero tailpipe emissions

It should be noted that in future years, falling background pollutant concentrations and improvements in vehicle emissions generally across the fleet will also drive reductions in emissions in York over and above those presented above. Further sensitivity analysis undertaken using the EFT demonstrated that routine fleet replacement and improvements in vehicle emissions may be sufficient to drive the required level of emission reduction within the next 2-3 years (assuming no growth in traffic due to development). CYC has a statutory duty to deliver air quality improvement as quickly as possible and this AQAP must take all measures reasonably practical to deliver cleaner air and achieve further reductions in vehicle miles travelled in York.

It should also be noted that NO_x emission reduction across York can also be influenced, albeit to a lesser extent, by measures to tackle non-transport related emissions such as those associated with commercial and domestic heat and power provision. AQAP4 presents a comprehensive and targeted list of updated air quality improvement measures to deliver further reductions in NO_x (and PM) emissions over and above those likely to be realised through natural fleet replacement and falling background concentrations.

3.6 Key Priorities

AQAP4 provides a framework for continuing current activity in the city to reduce NO₂ concentrations and presents additional measures for wider emission improvement across the city. The key priorities of AQAP4 are to ensure that the downward trend in NO₂ concentrations across the existing city centre AQMA continues, such that sustained compliance²¹ with health based objectives is achieved at all locations; this will allow the ultimate revocation of the existing AQMA. Measures delivered through the lifetime of AQAP4 will also strive to deliver improvements in particulate matter, to

²¹ DEFRA guidance LAQM TG22 states that the revocation of an AQMA should be considered following three consecutive years of compliance with the relevant objective as evidenced through monitoring

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

recognise the growing evidence base around particles and health impacts as reflected in the Environment Act 2021.

Through AQAP4, CYC will ensure that concentrations of all local pollutants are reduced as far as practically possible and that opportunities for low emission travel in the city are maximised for residents, workers and visitors alike. CYC will also continue to facilitate and encourage walking, cycling and low emission public transport use, which have co-benefits for health and wellbeing.

The results of our updated source apportionment work and wider emissions analysis have shown that:

- In line with earlier AQAPs, transport emissions remain the predominant source of NO_x emissions across the AQMA and wider CYC area and we must therefore continue to deliver sustainable transport solutions and work towards reducing emission across all vehicle categories.
- NO_x emissions from private cars continue to make up a large proportion of these transport emissions, contributing to well over 50% of transport emissions on the majority of roads and over 80% in some areas. The contribution from cars in areas of poorer air quality, such as Gillygate, Holgate and Blossom Street, ranges from 64% to 87%. These figures show that CYC must continue to facilitate modal shift and promote active travel modes to minimise private car journeys. We must also maximise the uptake of zero emission vehicles via incentives and provision of suitable charging infrastructure. This should be supported via measures such as ongoing campaign work to reduce idling emissions from cars and robust planning guidance to ensure private vehicle trips are minimised on new developments.
- NO_x emissions from LGVs generally make up less than 10% of the total emissions, but in certain areas of the outer ring road and on key routes, the contribution can be greater at up to 25%.
- HGVs are a significant emission source on the majority of roads including the Outer Ring Road, key routes into York, and the Inner Ring Road, where they contribute between 15 – 25% of the total NO_x transport emissions. HGVs are more significant in some areas and form between 35 – 55% of the total NO_x emissions on roads with significant total emissions, including areas such as

City of York Council

Bootham, Lawrence Street, Barbican Road/Cemetery Road, Hull Road, Lord Mayors Walk and Tower Street. Due to the relatively lower flows of HGVs in relation to cars, these larger vehicles are contributing disproportionately to elevated pollution levels in a number of areas. This is consistent with findings from earlier source apportionment work and AQAPs for York.

- Bus emissions comprise less than 10% of the total road transport NO_x emissions on the majority of streets and are most significant on roads with proportionally less emissions, where bus flows form a larger proportion of the overall traffic. Across areas with elevated total NO_x emissions, such as George Hudson Street and Blossom Street, bus emissions generally contribute between 10 and 25% of the total and are therefore still contributing disproportionately to elevated pollution in some areas. It should be noted that the relative contribution of buses to total road NO_x in the city centre has been reduced significantly in recent years due to the Clean Air Zone and upgrades to vehicles servicing high frequency routes. This has been progressed in parallel to the transition to zero tailpipe emission electric buses serving the majority of York Park & Ride routes.
- There are opportunities to reduce fine particulate emissions, PM_{2.5} from domestic combustion of solid fuels. Whilst in part this is being addressed via new legislation around the types of fuels that can be legally sold, there are opportunities for CYC to raise awareness of the impacts of burning solid fuels and ensure that suppliers/retailers are complying with legal requirements. Measures to address this issue will also help to reduce NO_x emissions, albeit to a lesser extent. Across CYC's area, it is estimated that 31% of PM_{2.5} emissions are due to wood burning, compared to only 0.2% from smokeless solid fuels and 4.5% from other boiler technologies such as natural gas, oil and LPG. The latest source apportionment work undertaken estimates that domestic combustion of wood accounts for over twice the PM_{2.5} emissions of those produced by road traffic.

Priority areas over the lifetime of AQAP4 are shown below.

Priority 1 – Reduce emissions from freight / delivery vehicles. CYC will continue feasibility work to address first/last mile delivery of light goods in York as part of the development of a city-wide 'Movement Plan'. We will continue to work with partners to evaluate low emission delivery modes. We will also progress a pilot project to test a 'micro-consolidation centre' for the purpose of distributing

commercial light goods around the city centre and will consider the feasibility of extending the Clean Air Zone to include HGVs / freight vehicles.

- Priority 2 Reduce emissions from York buses. Buses play an important role
 in York's sustainable travel infrastructure and form a vital transport service for
 residents and visitors. CYC will continue to work in partnership with bus operators
 to improve bus provision for all service users. Considerable progress has been
 made to clean up York's buses in recent years, but CYC must continue to
 address emissions from lower frequency services and strive to maximise the
 number of services operating fully electric buses to further reduce exhaust
 emissions. Recent DfT funding will allow us to pursue an all-electric urban bus
 fleet for the city. We will also consider the feasibility of extending the Clean Air
 Zone (for buses) to other areas, including York Central
- Priority 3 Reduce emissions from idling vehicles. CYC will raise awareness
 of the impact of idling vehicles upon public health through our 'Kick the Habit' antiidling awareness / behaviour change campaign, supported by regular anti-idling
 patrols.
- Priority 4 Reduce emissions from taxis. We will continue to work with the taxi trade to facilitate the transition to low emission vehicles via the use of incentives and awareness raising, thereby providing taxi drivers with information to allow informed choices about vehicle emissions and total cost of ownership of low emission and/or electric taxis. This will be supplemented by revisions to Taxi Licensing policy to phase out older, more polluting taxis, in consultation with the taxi trade. We will also explore further opportunities for minimising emissions from taxis in the city centre, including the feasibility of including them within the Clean Air Zone.
- Priority 5 Reduce emissions from CYC vehicles. CYC recognise that the way our own fleet vehicles are renewed is a vital part of the CYC air quality improvement and carbon reduction programmes and that the transition to a cleaner, greener fleet must be done without compromising the valued services CYC delivers to the city and its residents. We also recognise that we must lead by example; the successful operation of ultra-low and zero emission vehicles as part of the CYC fleet will show leadership and will act as a catalyst for other fleet

City of York Council

operators in the city to upgrade their vehicles and accelerate their renewal programmes.

- Priority 6 Expand EV charging. CYC's EV Charging Strategy sets out the rationale for the number and location of public EV charging points, the principles of tariff-setting and CYC's approach to providing charging for residents in streets without off-road parking. The current strategy outlines an equitable approach to charging infrastructure that will support improved air quality, climate change objectives and financial vitality, and aligns with wider transport policy objectives of maximising active travel and minimising private vehicle / car usage. CYC must enable and maximise EV use, rather than embedding private car ownership. CYC will deliver additional fast and rapid charge points and actively monitor plug-in vehicle uptake in the city to ensure our charging network remains fit for purpose. We will undertake an evaluation of the recently opened HyperHub charging sites and seek funding to deliver additional sites. Our current EV Charging Strategy will be reviewed and refreshed within the lifetime of AQAP4.
- Priority 7 Minimise development related emissions. Delivery of AQAP4 must strive to maximise synergies with the CYC's carbon reduction aspirations, via the alignment of respective planning policies and local guidance. CYC will continue to ensure that emissions and air quality impacts from new developments are appropriately assessed and mitigated, exposure to poor air quality is reduced via good design practices and that new private trips are minimised via the provision of sustainable transport solutions.
- Priority 8 Provide local incentives for low emission vehicles and alternative fuels. CYC is committed to further encouraging the wider uptake of ultra-low emission and zero emission vehicles (and other micro-mobility modes) via development of incentives and rewards. Such incentives will complement other work priority areas identified.
- Priority 9 Improve public information and awareness. Delivering clear messages to the public around the cause and consequence of poor air quality, particularly around impacts on health, are particularly important for driving behaviour change. Campaigns relating to issues such as energy efficiency, domestic smoke control, bonfires, fireworks and indoor air quality can all be valuable parts of a wider local air quality improvement strategy. CYC will

continue to address these wider issues, alongside existing public information campaign work relating to sustainable transport provision in the city.

- Priority 10 Modal shift, active travel and network improvement. Measures to reduce trips, encourage modal shift away from private vehicles towards active travel modes such as walking and cycling, and reduce congestion are considered fundamental to any air quality improvement programme for York. CYC's Local Transport Plan (LTP) continues to be an intrinsic part of the overall approach to air quality improvement and transport based emission reduction across the city, with active travel at the apex of the city's travel hierarchy. Major schemes and complementary work programmes with the potential to contribute directly to air quality improvement across the city are referenced within this AQAP. We will explore specific traffic management options for Gillygate to reduce emissions and improve air quality.
- Priority 11 Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions. In addition to reducing transport emissions, AQAP4 also has a role to play in reducing emissions associated with domestic and industrial combustion, particularly fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}). AQAP4 also recognise the synergies with CYC's carbon reduction programme and measures to improve energy efficiency and support services.
- Priority 12 Monitor air quality / access to air quality information. Monitoring allows CYC to assess compliance with Air Quality Objectives, evaluate the effectiveness of air quality improvement interventions and provide reliable information to York's residents, visitors and workers to help them reduce exposure. CYC must respond to changing monitoring priorities, especially in relation to the relative importance of nitrogen dioxide and particulate matter and the links to human health. We will ensure that the location and type of monitoring in the city is reviewed annually and remains relevant and targeted to key sources and pollutants.

The following chapters of AQAP4 provide an overview of all measures and interventions and their associated key performance indicators, targets and anticipated funding sources. Measures will be delivered by a range of partners, both within CYC departments and across the wider city.

3.7 AQAP4 Air Quality Indicators

Through delivery of AQAP4 and our complementary strategies we will take bold action to reduce air pollution beyond statutory National Air Quality Objectives and work towards World Health Organisation (WHO) Guidelines in the longer term.

The WHO published revised long-term Air Quality Guidelines (AQGs) for pollutants in ambient air in September 2021. The new AQGs for particulate matter (PM) and nitrogen dioxide (NO₂) are substantially lower than the previous guidelines. The updated long-term (annual average) AQG for PM₁₀ is $15\mu g/m^3$, for PM_{2.5} is $5\mu g/m^3$ and for NO₂ is $10\mu g/m^3$ (see table below).

Table 3. 7 Summary of long-term AQ Targets and WHO Guideline Values for NO₂, PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} and commentary on York position

| Pollutant | Averaging period | UK Limit (µg/m ³) | WHO (2021) Guideline (µg/m³) | CYC Position |
|---|---|--|--|---|
| AQ (England) Regula | tions 2000 (apply to L | ocal Air Quality | Management) | |
| Nitrogen Dioxide (NO2) | Annual Mean | 40 | 10 | Current UK Limit exceeded in 3 areas of the current AQMA in 2022 (max concentration recorded at a point of relevant exposure was 47µg/m ³ on Gillygate). WHO Guideline exceeded at all monitoring sites in York in 2022. |
| Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀) | Annual Mean | 40 | 15 | Current UK Limit met at all PM ₁₀ monitoring locations (max concentration recorded in 2022 was 17.9µg/m ³). WHO Guideline exceeded at all PM ₁₀ monitoring locations in 2022 |
| Environmental Ta | rgets (PM) regulations expected to contrib | s 2023 (apply to ute measures loc | national governmen cally to drive complia | t, but local authorities are ance) |
| Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5}) | Annual Mean | 10 by 2040 (interim target of 12 by 2028) | 5 | Current UK Limit met at all PM _{2.5} monitoring locations (max concentration recorded in 2022 was 8.8µg/m ³). WHO Guideline exceeded at all PM _{2.5} monitoring locations in 2022 |

The long-term WHO AQGs were developed based on evidence from studies of spatial variation in long-term average concentrations of air pollutants. The relative

City of York Council

risks found in these studies of spatial variation in long-term average concentrations (often cohort studies) are typically larger than those reported from studies of effects associated with short-term temporal variations in concentrations. The WHO chose the AQGs to represent long-term concentrations at which it was confident, from the available evidence, that there is an increase in adverse health effects²².

It should be stressed that the WHO air quality guidelines are significantly more stringent than current UK Air Quality Objectives and do not apply in UK law. The WHO acknowledge that the guidelines are extremely challenging public health recommendations and achieving the guideline levels would be the ultimate goal. The UK's Committee on the Medical Effects of Air Pollutants (COMEAP)²³ suggests that WHO's revised AQGs for pollutants in outdoor air are suitable as long-term targets to inform policy development.

Annual Reporting of Air Quality

Annual Mean concentrations and trends in NO₂, PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} across York will be reported annually as part of CYC's Annual Status Report to DEFRA. This will be published on CYC's website. A full comparison with current UK limits (and WHO Guidelines) will be made in an Annual Air Quality Update report to the Executive Member for Environment and Climate Emergency.

In addition to the Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) used to monitor progress for specific AQAP4 measures (see Chapter 5), the following indicators are proposed to track changes in long term nitrogen dioxide concentrations across York for clear comparison with current UK health-based objectives and WHO Guidelines.

 Indicator 1 – Average annual mean nitrogen dioxide concentration across key areas of the AQMA. This indicator provides an <u>average</u> nitrogen dioxide concentration based on all monitoring undertaken within specific areas of the AQMA (e.g. Gillygate / Lord Mayors Walk area, Holgate Road / Blossom Street area etc). Monitoring results include diffusion tube data and data from continuous monitors (if applicable to the area in question). This indicator is useful for looking at general trends across the AQMA and establishing how the rate of improvement varies area by area. This indicator has previously been reported annually as part of CYC's statutory <u>Annual Status Report</u> to DEFRA.

 ²² https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/comeap-statement-response-to-who-air-quality-guidelines-2021/comeap-statement-response-to-publication-of-the-world-health-organization-air-quality-guidelines-2021
 ²³ https://www.gov.uk/government/groups/committee-on-the-medical-effects-of-air-pollutants-comeap

City of York Council

- Indicator 2 Maximum nitrogen dioxide concentration (at relevant location) across key areas of the AQMA. This indicator provides a maximum recorded annual mean nitrogen dioxide concentration within specific areas of the AQMA. In line with Local Air Quality Management requirements and current UK objectives, this only considers monitoring at points of *relevant public exposure* and is therefore useful to look at the validity of the AQMA boundary year to year. This indicator has also previously been reported annually as part of CYC's statutory <u>Annual Status Report</u> to DEFRA.
- Indicator 3 Average of maximum annual mean nitrogen dioxide concentrations recorded across three areas of technical breach (at points of relevant public exposure). CYC's air quality monitoring network currently demonstrates sustained exceedances of the health-based annual mean NO₂ objective of 40µg/m³ in 3 areas of the city, namely Gillygate/Lord Mayor's Walk, Blossom Street/Holgate Road, and Rougier Street / George Hudson Street. These are referred to as areas of 'technical breach'. Whilst not all monitoring points within these areas are exceeding health-based standards, there is at least one monitor at a point of relevant public exposure within each area that is above the annual mean objective of 40µg/m³. The indicator considers an average of the maximum annual mean concentrations of NO₂ in these three areas. This indictor is a new indicator and provides a simple and meaningful single indicator that will enable CYC to measure the new administration's policy commitments as delivered via the Council Plan and AQAP4.

The baseline 2022 figure for this indicator is 44.1 μ g/m³ and in the 3 specific areas mentioned there has been around 25% reduction in this figure over the last 10 years since 2012. Whilst the rate of improvement has not been consistent (it has slowed considerably in recent years), CYC will aim to maintain a continued average 2.5% annual reduction in this indicator with a target to achieve a figure of less than 40 μ g/m³ before 2026 (with all areas also below 40 respectively). This target is considered challenging but realistic. Within the 5-year lifetime of AQAP4, it is expected that Indicator 3 (and all technical breach areas respectively) will be confidently below 40 μ g/m³ and within health-based standards.



Figure 3. 10 Air Quality 'Indicator 3' baseline (2022) and annual targets

The three indicators described above, together with full reporting of air quality concentrations as measured at all CYC monitoring sites, will provide a transparent means for CYC to assess rates of air quality improvement and compliance with legal standards and aspirational WHO guidelines in the longer term.

4 Development and Implementation of City of York Council's AQAP

4.1 Consultation and Stakeholder Engagement

In developing/updating this AQAP, we have worked with other local authorities, agencies, businesses and the local community to improve local air quality. Schedule 11 of the Environment Act 1995 requires local authorities to consult the bodies listed in table 4.1. In addition, we have undertaken the following stakeholder engagement:

- Written AQAP consultation with major stakeholders and partners to do
- Public consultation through CYC's website (also promoted through CYC's social media presence) to do
- Public consultation through 'Our Big Conversation' in 2021/2022 in relation to challenges facing York over the next decade, including transport priorities and associated air quality impacts, carbon reduction and York's economy.
- Articles in local newspaper to do
- Outline LTS consultation activities

The response to our consultation stakeholder engagement is given in Appendix A.

| Yes/No | Consultee |
|--------|---|
| Yes | the Secretary of State |
| Yes | the Environment Agency |
| Yes | the highways authority |
| Yes | all neighbouring local authorities |
| Yes | other public authorities as appropriate, such as Public Health officials |
| Yes | bodies representing local business interests and other organisations as appropriate |

Table 4.1 Consultation Undertaken

4.1.1 Consultation on AQAP4 draft document

A draft version of AQAP4 was approved for public consultation by XXXX on XXXX date. A copy of the draft AQAP4 document was made available on CYC's website, together with an online consultation questionnaire, between X and X dates 2023. Consultees were invited to participate in the consultation via CYC's website and

City of York Council

social media channels. In total, XXX people took part in the consultation. An overview of responses received is provided in Appendix X.

4.1.2 Summary of LTP consultation 'Our Big Conversation – Transport Strategy'

Residents, commuters through the city and those who work in York were invited to participate in <u>York's Big Conversation</u> during 2021 and 2022, a city-wide discussion helping the city to get to grips with some of the biggest challenges facing York over the next decade, including transport priorities and associated air quality impacts, carbon reduction and York's economy. A summary of the headline results with respect to York's Transport Strategy is provided below and has informed development of the transport based measures within AQAP4.

Transport modes

- Walking and driving are the most commonly used forms of transport, with driving used most often to access services
- Walking and cycling are primarily used for accessing parks and open spaces
- A bus is most often used when travelling for entertainment purposes
- Electric vehicles were used by only 1-2% of people

Car use

- 3 in 10 (31%) make less than a fifth of their journeys by car, while 8% do not drive at all
- The highest proportion, 43%, are not expecting their car use to change over the next five years, while one third are expecting to use their car less

Transport mode frequency

- Walking and driving are the modes of transport most likely to be used daily or several times a week, while taxis and rail services tend to be used less often
- Cycling tends to be done regularly or not at all, while bus and rail services tend to be used infrequently
- More than half or residents have not used taxis in the past year, and more than 9 out of 10 have not used e-scooter/e-bikes in the last year

Travel preference by activity

City of York Council

- Car is the preferred form of travel when shopping for heavy items or visiting friends/relatives longer distance, while walking is preferred when shopping for small items or visiting friends/relatives locally
- Buses are most likely to be used for leisure/entertainment trips
- Walking and cycling were the most popular option for going to work, school or college
- Park and Ride is rarely used by York residents for any purpose

Transport needs / opinion of York transport

- Residents are most likely to feel that walking routes meet their needs very or quite well, followed by rail services
- A third of those expressing an opinion felt that cycling routes did not meet their needs
- Residents are least likely to feel electric vehicle charging points meet their needs, though only 1 in 5 had an opinion

Perceptions of transport related issues in York

- More than half of York residents consider congestion to be a very serious problem in York (56%)
- Almost half consider local air pollution from traffic (47%) and the impact of transport on climate change (48%) to be very serious.
- 54% of people considered unduly large delivery vehicles to be a 'very' (24%) or 'fairly' (30%) serious issue.

Tackling congestion and air pollution

- In order to help ease congestion and reduce air pollution, residents are most likely to have already reduced the number of trips they make, to be shopping more locally or ordering online, and/or walking for more of their trips
- 59% of respondents recognise the need to reduce idling and already switch off when stationary, an additional 10% plan to do so.
- 8% of respondents have already switched to an electric or hybrid vehicle and an additional 43% plan to switch in the future

- 86% of respondents have not used a car club or car share scheme and do not plan to do so.
- 9 out of 10 people have not and have no plans to buy or hire an e-bike/e-scooter

Barriers to sustainable transport use

- Needing to travel too far to walk or cycle is the main reason for not using sustainable transport more often, while almost one quarter cite a lack of suitable cycle routes
- Other responses cited bus frequency / reliability / routes and need to carry shopping / heavy items

Encouraging more sustainable travel – public transport and traffic measures

- More than 2 in 3 felt that a more frequent and reliable bus services, a more extensive bus network and cheaper bus fares would be effective in encouraging greater use of public transport. Over half of respondents (58%) said that better quality / electric buses would be effective in encouraging greater public transport use
- The highest proportion of residents (54%) felt that more EV charging points would be the most effective measure in encouraging more sustainable travel

Encouraging more sustainable travel – walking/cycling and travel reduction measures

- More than 3 in 4 residents told us that dedicated, well lit walking routes and safer and dedicated cycle routes would be most effective in encouraging greater levels of active travel/walking amongst residents. A similar proportion consider safer and dedicated cycle routes would be an effective means of encouraging more cycling
- More flexibility from employers to work at home and a better range of shops and services near where they live would be most likely to encourage residents to reduce their travel

Opinions of York Transport initiatives over the last year

• The following percentages of respondents felt that the following initiatives improved their city centre experience in the past year:

City of York Council

Expansion of foot streets (49%), Electrifying the bus network (44%), Improved walking routes (27%), Introduction of a Clean Air Zone (26%), Provision of new cycle lanes (24%), Groves low traffic neighbourhood trial (17%).

Webinar 'How should we tackle transport emissions?' (March 2023)

A public webinar entitled 'How should we tackle transport emissions?' was hosted online by City of York Council on 17th March 2023 and covered a range of issues set out in the draft local transport strategy, including discussions of how we can improve air quality, cut emissions in the areas we need to and manage the move to electric vehicles. Suggestions and feedback during this webinar have also be used to inform the measures within AQAP4.

4.2 Steering Group Activities

A full overview of previous officer steering group activity in relation to developing air quality improvement measures to address exceedences of the health based air quality objectives in the current (and historical) AQMA(s) in York is provided in chapter 5.0 of <u>AQAP3</u>. The following officer steering groups have been involved in the update of CYC's AQAP.

Public Protection Air Quality Working Group

A full review of measures in CYC's AQAP3 and LES was initially undertaken by Public Protection officers. A Public Protection Air Quality Working Group met 4 times to undertake this initial review of measures. Additional meetings were also held between Public Protection staff and lead officers in Transport Planning / Sustainable Transport Service and lead officers for CYC's Carbon Reduction Strategy to discuss AQAP4 and identify synergies between AQAP4 and other complementary strategies. Officers in Public Protection continued to meet frequently throughout 2022/2023 to discuss progress with the update and alignment with other key CYC strategies. Public Protection also produced a briefing document for CYC's Director of Public Health, outlining future opportunities for Public Health to work alongside Public Protection and other teams in delivery of AQAP4 measures to inform and protect the public with respect to air quality and health issues.

Local Transport Plan (LTP) Working Group

AQAP4 has been developed in parallel to CYC's draft Transport Strategy. A Local Transport Plan working group was established in 2021 to progress development of LTP4 and associated sister and daughter documents, including the transport related measures and themes within AQAP4. Public Protection officers participated in monthly meetings of this group, commencing May 2021. Composition of this group was as follows:

- Director for Transport, Highways and Environment
- Public Protection (Air Quality)
- Sustainable Transport Service / Transport Planning
- Programmes and Smart Place
- Economic Development

- Carbon Reduction
- Marketing and Communications

Measures in AQAP4 (retained and updated from AQAP3) were previously drawn mainly from the York Local Transport Plan (LTP) and the York Low Emission Strategy (LES). Both these documents were developed by internal officer working / steering groups and have been subject to extensive public consultation. Where still relevant to York's air quality issues and principal emission sources, measures and targets have been updated to ensure they strive to achieve continual improvement in air quality across the city over the next 5 year period. Additional measures are included in the current AQAP to reflect the growing evidence base around air quality and health impacts of particulate matter, the current air quality work undertaken since publication of the last AQAP (see Freight Study below). New measures in AQAP4 (and associated targets and indicators) have been reviewed by the above working group and other key departments across CYC.

DEFRA Freight Study / Low Emission Deliveries Working Group

City of York Council was awarded funding from DEFRA in March 2021 to explore options for moving goods sustainability into and out of York and commission a pilot scheme to test options. The project aims to develop options to reduce the number of deliveries made to the city centre (and around the wider York network) by LGVs / HGVs and to ensure that any remaining journeys are made by sustainable modes.

A working group was formed to progress this study and met monthly between March 2021 and December 2022. This group has led on the review and assessment of options for tackling freight movements across the city, which will be developed throughout the lifetime of AQAP4. Composition of this group was as follows:

- Carbon Reduction Team
- Public Protection (Air Quality)
- Sustainable Transport Service / Transport Planning
- Programmes and Smart Place / Transport Systems
- Asset and Property Management
- Parking Services
- Marketing and Communications

- Economic Development
- York Business Improvement District (BID)
- AECOM (external consultants commissioned to undertake the feasibility study)

In addition to the above, CYC have set up a 'Freight Forum' for York, comprising of external stakeholders to share knowledge and advise on freight logistics and a possible strategy for York. The forum consists of representatives from the freight transport industry, local operators, interest groups, York Civic Trust, the Local Enterprise Partnership and CYC representatives. The forum is independently facilitated by Dr Erica Ballantyne who leads the Logistics & Supply Chain Management Research Theme within the Operations Management & Decision Sciences Research Centre at the University of Sheffield.

Gillygate Air Quality Working Group

An officer working group was established in August 2023 to consider specific air quality improvement measures on Gillygate in response to continued exceedances of health based standards. This group met monthly between Aug 2023 and XXXX.

5 AQAP Measures

Table 5.13, later in this section, summarises the measures in AQAP4. It contains:

- a list of the actions that form part of the plan
- the responsible individual and departments/organisations who will deliver this action
- estimated cost of implementing each action (overall cost and cost to the local authority)
- expected benefit in terms of pollutant emission and/or concentration reduction
- the timescale for implementation
- how progress will be monitored

Further information on the cost / benefit of these measures is provided in section 5.1 below and in Appendix C. CYC's future Annual Status Reports will provide regular annual updates on implementation of these measures.

5.1 Measure evaluation and cost benefit analysis

For the current, updated AQAP4, a comprehensive review of previously adopted air quality improvement measures has been undertaken. Where still relevant to York's air quality issues and principal emission sources, measures and targets have been updated to ensure they strive to achieve continual improvement in air quality across the city throughout the AQAP4 period.

Absolute impacts on air quality will vary between AQAP4 measures, as will implementation costs. Whilst some actions are already underway, some are in the planning stages or may not yet have funding secured. As a result, actions have different implementation times and in some cases these may extend beyond the timeframe of AQAP4.

As part of AQAP4 development, an updated evaluation of all measures proposed has been undertaken to consider issues such as air quality impacts, feasibility, funding streams, costs, implementation timescales and alignment with wider CYC strategies.

Whilst DEFRA do not expect local authorities to undertake detailed cost-benefit analysis with AQAPs, it is expected that measures should be ranked according to their cost (both financial and other environmental impacts) and the improvements to air quality that each measure might bring.

City of York Council

AQAP4 measures have been reviewed in terms of the issues outlined in the list below, informed by professional judgement of CYC officers, experience gained from previous CYC projects / feasibility studies, the LAQM Action Toolbox in LAQM.TG22 and information and case studies on the <u>Air Quality Hub</u>.

- Air Quality Impact Impacts relate to the anticipated reduction in emissions or concentrations of local pollutants such as NO₂. This is based on professional judgement and, where possible, draws on experience gained from studies undertaken in York and elsewhere.
 - Low (✓) minor improvement anticipated but unlikely to be explicitly detectable (i.e. within uncertainties of monitoring / modelling technique)
 - Medium (✓✓) improvement anticipated of up to ~2µg/m³ NO₂ that could be demonstrated via desktop modelling study
 - High (✓✓✓) significant impact anticipated of over 2µg/m³ NO₂ that could be demonstrated via modelling and likely to be detectable via local monitoring
- Cost of implementation the following scoring and symbology provides an approximate indication of implementation costs as appropriate for AQAP development; more detailed costing will follow as part of specific project plans.
 For ease of future reporting, cost bandings have been aligned with Annual Status Report reporting requirements as follows:
 - **£££££££** >£10m
 - **££££££** £1m £10m
 - **£££££** £500k £1m
 - **££££** £100k £500k
 - **£££** £50k £100k
 - **££** £10k £50k
 - ∘ **£** <£10k
- Feasibility wider feasibility has considered the following issues and has been assigned an overall feasibility ranking of Low (✓), Medium (✓✓) or High (✓✓✓):

- Compatibility and synergies with wider CYC polices including climate strategy, planning policies
- Public health impacts (PM_{2.5} and wider determinants)
- Wider non-air quality impacts (social economic, wider economic)
- Stakeholder views including likely public perception and political acceptability (note this is subject to consultation)
- Sources of funding available / possible
- Implementation timescales assigned values of:
 - Short term (<2 years) actions that can be delivered now to reduce emissions
 - Medium term (2-5 years) medium term delivery, but within timeframe of AQAP4
 - Long term (>5 years) may extend beyond timeframe of AQAP4

Section 5.2 below provides an overview of the areas prioritised for action and outline the AQAP4 commitments within each respective area. A high-level cost-benefit analysis has been undertaken and is documented under each area and summarised in Appendix C. Measures not taken forward in AQAP4 are discussed further in Appendix B.

5.2 AQAP4 Priority Areas

5.2.1 Reducing emissions from freight / deliveries

Over the past decade, last-mile deliveries have become dominated by smaller diesel vans, mainly due to the rapid growth of Internet shopping. This has impacted negatively on air quality and traffic congestion. Last-mile delivery emissions can be reduced by replacing diesel delivery vehicles with ultra-low emission vehicles or zero-emission bicycles/e-cargo bikes and portering (operating from depots outside busy and congested areas). Freight consolidation schemes combine deliveries from several distributors onto a single vehicle before they enter urban and residential areas. This reduces the total number of vehicle movements and reduces congestion and emissions. Since most HGV/LGV's are diesel vehicles, which emit NO_x and PM, and with expected constraints on capacity for deliveries within York's city centre,

City of York Council

there is a need to identify how freight logistics can address these problems in the future. The first/last mile of deliveries is an important focus, as this is the least efficient in terms of time, emissions and congestion.

York has:

- Undertaken a freight improvement study (2013); recommendations were considered during the preparation of earlier Local Transport Plans (LTP3).
- Obtained DEFRA funding in 2021 to carry out a feasibility study and subsequent pilot scheme to reduce emissions relating to deliveries travelling in to and out of York (currently ongoing). The project will focus on how to reduce the number of deliveries made to the city centre and around York by LGVs and HGVs and will identify suitable sustainable alternatives which may include a delivery 'hub' allowing the last or first mile of the journey to be made by low emission modes, including e-cargo bikes. The council is engaging with businesses, including delivery companies, as part of the study.
- Established a freight forum, comprising of external stakeholders, to share knowledge and advise on freight logistics and a possible strategy for York. The forum consists of representatives from the freight transport industry, local operators, interest groups, York Civic Trust, the Local Enterprise Partnership and CYC representatives.
- Provided advice to fleet operators on operational best practice through delivery of an ECO Stars Fleet Recognition Scheme, a measure delivered through AQAP3.

AQAP4 commitments:

'Movement Plan'.

- Continue feasibility work to address first/last mile delivery for light goods in York, with the aim of reducing emissions of NO_x, PM and CO₂ from HGV/LGV's entering the city centre via a reduction in the overall number of vehicles undertaking deliveries and emissions from the remaining fleet. We will continue to work with partners to evaluate low emission delivery modes that could replace journeys by conventionally fuelled HGVs/LGVs as neuronal of the development of a clyvaria.
- Undertake a pilot project to test a 'micro-consolidation centre' for the purpose of distributing commercial light goods around the city centre, with the first/last mile of travel undertaken by low emission modes. We will consider expanding the scope

of the pilot to test use of the consolidation centre for residential deliveries, where appropriate.

- Following feasibility work, we will explore funding opportunities for permanent freight consolidation facilities (or other innovative approaches) in the city to reduce emissions associated with deliveries.
- Consider the feasibility of extending the Clean Air Zone to include HGVs / freight vehicles

| Table 5 1 | Reducing | emissions | from | freight |
|------------|----------|-------------|------|---------|
| Table 5. T | Reducing | 61112210112 | nom | neight |

| Action | Reducing emission from freight | | | |
|-----------------------|---|--|--|--|
| Air quality impact | Medium to High impacts within the AQMA and city centre, especially where freight consolidated out of city centre and deliveries transferred to zero emission modes. Exact impacts subject to further work and review of pilot. Impacts associated with CAZ extension subject to further feasibility work. | | | |
| Cost | ££££ Feasibility study and pilot (freight consolidation centre) £100 - £500k Permanent consolidation facilities subject to further costing, (informed by pilot evaluation) | | | |
| | Extension of CAZ to include HGVs subject to further feasibility work and costing | | | |
| Feasibility | Medium to High - Permanent consolidation facilities likely to be widely supported as directly support air quality and climate agendas, and will have positive economic impacts in terms of green job creation (both for consolidation hub and onward last-mile delivery of goods using low emission modes). Removal of some delivery vehicles from the network would improve reliability of deliveries and create a safer and more pleasant environment for shoppers and visitors. Would also address congestion and improve public realm, particularly within city centre, outside foot street hours. Additional benefits may arise in relation to preservation of | | | |
| | historic buildings, especially where facilities act to reduce numbers of HGVs in space constrained historic core. | | | |
| | Ultimately depends on external investment / partners and planning process. | | | |
| | City-wide Movement Plan will be developed as a statement of Intent for discussion with the new Mayor | | | |
| | Extension of CAZ to include HGVs subject to further feasibility work | | | |

City of York Council

| Implementation timescales | Feasibility study / pilot project – Short term (< 2 years) Freight consolidation facilities – Medium (2 – 5 years) CAZ extension – subject to further feasibility work |
|------------------------------|---|
| Ownership | CYC, freight transport industry, local operators |
| Partners | Interest groups, York Civic Trust, the Local Enterprise Partnership, York Business Improvement District (BID) |
| Funding | DEFRA funding already secured for initial feasibility work and pilot study |
| | Future freight consolidation or initiatives likely to be subject to external funding and suitable partner organisations |

5.2.2 Reducing emissions from buses

Buses play an important role in York sustainable travel infrastructure and form a vital transport service for residents and visitors. CYC has a Clean Air Zone (CAZ) for buses in the city centre and operates electric buses across the majority of Park and Ride services. Through the lifetime of AQAP4, CYC will continue to work in partnership with bus operators to improve bus provision for all service users and minimise tailpipe emissions from buses.

York has:

- Delivered a Clean Air Zone (CAZ) for buses in the city centre and allocated funding to help to replace/retrofit 93 buses to CAZ compliant vehicles. Buses making 5 or more entrances to the city centre CAZ per day are now required to be Ultra Low Emission Buses (ULEB) (Euro VI diesel or electric).
- Raised awareness of the impact of bus idling and implemented a Traffic Regulation Condition to prohibit bus idling within the CAZ area; this applies to all local bus services, irrespective of service frequency or engine type.

AQAP4 commitments:

- Work with partners to upgrade (CAZ exempt) inter-urban and rural services to ultra-low emission vehicles. Where it is not practical to electrify routes, services will be upgraded to Euro VI to further improve local air quality and reduce greenhouse gas emissions.
- Work in partnership with bus operators to deliver an all-electric, zero emission bus fleet for all services operating predominantly in the York urban area. It remains a

City of York Council

CYC ambition to pursue an all-electric bus fleet where all buses are capable of operating in electric zero-tailpipe emission mode in key locations. York's Bus Service Improvement Plan (BSIP) is the delivery vehicle for CYC's known aspirations for bus services in the city, particularly their conversion to electric drive, but also other measures such as bus priorities or improvements to stops, shelters and passenger information. The BSIP outlines the vision for York's bus network, which is to be inclusive, accessible to all, attractive and welcoming – becoming a source of pride for the city and its residents. CYC was awarded funding in 2022 to deliver this vision. The BSIP is delivered through York's Enhanced Bus Partnership, which brings together the Local Transport Authority, operators, stakeholders and the public. Additional funding has also been awarded to CYC through DfT's <u>ZEBRA fund</u>, to deliver 44 new electric buses and associated infrastructure.

- Continue to work in partnership with bus operators to eliminate unnecessary bus idling across the network, especially within the city centre designated AQMA / CAZ area.
- Consider the feasibility of extending the CAZ to other areas, including York Central

| Action | Reducing emissions from buses |
|-----------------------|---|
| Air quality impact | Improvements in air quality seen in recent years due in part to widespread uptake of electric and low emission buses (coupled with a reduction in anti-idling events). |
| | Further upgrades to low frequency services likely to result in Low air quality impacts over and above impacts delivered through existing CAZ. However, an <u>all-electric</u> York bus fleet likely to result in additional High air quality impacts across the AQMA and wider network due to elimination of tailpipe emissions |
| | Electric buses will eliminate local emissions of NO ₂ , tailpipe emissions of PM and offer considerable carbon savings. |
| | CAZ extension to other areas will ensure bus emissions are minimised in other key locations |
| Cost | Cost of developing York's BSIP covered by one-off payment of £100,000 that the DfT has made to all requested authorities to cover the cost of development. |

Table 5. 2 Reducing emissions from buses
| | £££££££ Additional low frequency bus upgrades and/or conversion of further services to electric drive subject to further feasibility work. CYC awarded £8.4m funding for 44 new electric buses through DfT's ZEBRA fund (March 2022) which will be matched by a further £10m investment by First. In April 2022, CYC was awarded an additional £17m to support the development of key schemes and initiatives in the BSIP, including wider electrification of the urban bus fleet. Approximately £12m will be used to fund the conversion of 60 additional buses and associated infrastructure. |
|------------------------------|--|
| Feasibility | Medium to High – strong political and public will to continue to work alongside bus operators to deliver further improvements to vehicles. Supports sustainable transport objectives in Council Plan, also economic development objectives, objectives to improve air quality and reduce carbon emissions. Because bus services generally support more active travel (through walking to bus stop, but also because availability of an effective bus service encourages lower car ownership and hence greater use of active travel modes such as walking and cycling) measures also support health objectives in the Council Plan. Funding identified. |
| | Note that an all-electric bus city involves high costs but these will be met by external funding that has already been secured. |
| | Other benefits of electric buses include reduction in noise, and improve passenger/driver experience |
| | Any CAZ extension proposals subject to review by Traffic Commissioner |
| Implementation timescales | Medium (2-5 years), but transition to electric buses for whole fleet may potentially extend beyond AQAP timescales, subject to vehicle production and delivery timescales |
| Ownership | CYC (Sustainable Transport Service) / Bus operators |
| Partners | Manufacturers of low emission buses, charging infrastructure providers, emissions abatement equipment providers, Office of the Traffic Commissioner |
| Funding | DfT / DEFRA funding |
| | |

5.2.3 Anti-Idling Initiatives

Leaving engines running when parked (stationary idling) causes unnecessary emissions, wastes fuel and adds to local noise levels. Through the lifetime of AQAP4, CYC will continue to tackle engine idling across the city via awareness raising and where necessary, enforcement.

York has:

- Obtained member approval for implementation of a package of measures aimed at deterring stationary vehicles from idling, including the use of discretionary powers under the Road Traffic Regulations 2002 to issue fixed penalty notices to drivers who refuse to switch off their engines when asked.
- Launched a '<u>Kick the Habit</u>' anti-idling awareness-raising campaign (2019), aimed at encouraging people to think about the importance of clean air and the impact that this has on health. We have undertaken annual promotional work in relation to vehicle idling as part of Clean Air Day, working with schools, local businesses and residents groups.
- Undertaken regular daytime and night-time anti-idling enforcement patrols. Enforcement of idling legislation is delivered by staff in Public Protection, with support from Civil Enforcement Officers. During 2021, the duties of CYC's Support Marshalls were extended to include monitoring of vehicle idling in key city centre locations, this has now been extended to Public Protection Support Offices, who undertake monitoring of idling as part of other routine operations.
- Erected anti-idling signage in CYC car parks, coach parks, city centre bus stops, taxi ranks and other key locations across the city.

AQAP4 commitments:

- Continue to undertake annual awareness of CYC's 'Kick the Habit' anti-idling campaign with local schools and partner organisations such as York Hospital and the University of York
- Explore further anti-idling signage in key locations on the public highway (informed by future complaints) and develop new anti-idling resources to support the campaign as required. We will work with local businesses to raise awareness and minimise occurrences of idling away from the public highway, particularly where this coincides with public exposure (e.g. seating areas in close proximity to idling vehicles)
- Review CYC's approach to anti-idling enforcement and seek opportunities to obtain additional staff resources for undertaking enforcement patrols. This will include both on the public highway and across CYC's estate (e.g. coach parks).
- Undertake further anti-idling promotion amongst the taxi trade via awareness raising and information. We will also consider opportunities to raise awareness of

vehicle idling associated with other activities that require CYC consent, such as mobile catering units.

• Increase anti-idling patrols in response to public complaints.

Table 5. 3 Anti-idling initiatives

| Action | Anti-idling initiatives |
|------------------------------|---|
| Air quality impact | Likely to be Low but may increase to medium in specific hotspot locations, dependent upon extent of idling and vehicles involved |
| Cost | Kick the Habit campaign and resources already developed, main future costs in relation to promotion (signage / additional resources) and staffing (enforcement). £ - £££ Ongoing promotion can be delivered for <£10k per year, with additional dedicated staff resource for enforcement likely to be £50-£100k per year. |
| Feasibility | High – unlikely to conflict with any CYC policy and will directly support emission and carbon reduction agendas. Reduced idling will also help protect public health and create a safer and more pleasant environment. |
| | Ongoing promotion of existing campaign likely to be supported both by public and politically. No direct socio-economic implications. |
| | Ongoing promotion/enforcement will assist bus/freight/delivery operators to enforce their own policies which will result in fuel savings and reduced operating costs. Other benefits include reduction in noise. |
| | Budget available for ongoing publicity but wider enforcement subject to funding / additional staff resource. Potential for some enforcement duties to incorporated into existing CYC posts. |
| Implementation timescales | Short term (<2 years) – anti-idling campaign already developed and will continue to be rolled out and promoted |
| Ownership | CYC (Public Protection/ Parking Services / Sustainable Transport) |
| Partners | Bus companies, taxi companies, freight / delivery companies, local businesses. Promotion undertaken with partners such as York Hospital, University of York |

5.2.4 Reducing emissions from taxis

Taxis provide essential transport services in the city but are intensively used in the city centre and across residential areas where air quality issues remain. Many people depend on such vehicles for trips when other forms of transport are unsuitable or unavailable, including the vulnerable and some school children who are likely to be more susceptible to poor air quality and respiratory illness. It is important that we continue to work with the taxi trade to understand their needs and ensure operators are part of our wider air quality improvement programme. We will continue to facilitate the transition to low emission vehicles across the taxi fleet via the use of incentives (subject to external funding) and awareness raising, thereby providing taxi drivers with information to allow informed choices about vehicle emissions and total cost of ownership of low emission and/or electric taxis.

York has:

- Previously adopted Taxi Licensing policy that incorporated environmental considerations and required CYC licensed vehicles to meet minimum vehicle emission standards.
- Encouraged over a third of the York taxi fleet to change to low emission alternatives (petrol-hybrid or electric) through CYC's low emission taxi grant scheme.
- Provided information to taxi drivers about anti-idling policies as part of the annual CYC vehicle licence renewal process and has placed anti-idling signage at key city centre taxi ranks.
- To help meet unmet demand for hackney carriage vehicles, CYC's Licensing and Regulatory Committee approved the issuing of ten new hackney carriage vehicle licences (end of 2022) bringing the total number to 190. In response to a continuing desire to improve local air quality, the new licences will only be issued to wheelchair accessible vehicles, which are also fully electric or plug in electric hybrid.

Page 111

City of York Council

AQAP4 commitments:

- Consult further with the taxi trade regarding revisions to <u>CYC's Taxi Licensing</u> policy and conditions about the type and age of vehicle that will be licensed by CYC in the future. Conditions will reflect CYC aspirations for an ultra-low emission taxi fleet and strive to achieve continual emission reduction from licensed vehicles (both hackney carriage and private hire vehicles).
- Seek opportunities to obtain further grant funding to enable taxi drivers to upgrade their taxis to low emission vehicles. We will also work alongside the trade to understand their requirements with respect to electric vehicle charging infrastructure needs as part of our <u>'Public EV Charging Strategy</u>' review.
- Explore and consider opportunities for addressing emissions associated with non-CYC registered taxis. We will consider the feasibility of including all taxis within the city centre Clean Air Zone.
- Continue to work with the taxi trade to minimise engine idling and undertake further awareness raising in relation to this issue, installing further anti-idling signage where necessary.

| Action | Reducing emissions from taxis | |
|-----------------------|--|--|
| Air quality impact | Likely to be Low across AQMA and wider city but may increase to Medium in specific locations with high proportions of taxis such as taxi ranks, especially where electric vehicles are being used. | |
| | Petrol hybrid vehicles produce considerably lower emissions of NOx and PM compared with older diesel vehicles and offer substantial carbon savings. | |
| | Air quality impacts associated with CAZ extension to taxis subject to further feasibility work | |
| | ££ - £££££ | |
| Cost | Future policy changes and associated consultation subject to costs of £10-£50k, with wider support/incentives for taxi drivers to upgrade vehicles likely to be much higher (~£500k - £1m) over the existing grant funds secured by CYC for this purpose | |
| | Extension of CAZ to include taxis subject to further feasibility work and costing | |

Table 5. 4 Reducing emissions from taxis

| | Medium to High - Will directly support emission and carbon reduction agendas and cleaner low emission taxis likely to be widely supported by public. |
|--|---|
| Feasibility | May be socio-economic impacts. Further strengthening of existing Taxi Licensing Policy may be subject to challenge by the taxi trade; impacts on the trade must be carefully considered to ensure numbers of licensed vehicles meet demand and to minimise economic impacts (particularly following impacts on the taxi trade during Covid-19). Whilst low emission vehicles may have higher purchase costs, these can usually be offset via longer term fuel and tax savings. |
| | CYC must ensure that an adequate number of wheelchair accessible vehicles (WAVs) remain in the fleet; licensing policy needs to consider options available for these vehicles and set emission / age standards accordingly. |
| | A cleaner taxi fleet will improve the image of the city with positive implications for tourism and inward investment. Ultra- low emission / electric taxis likely to be quieter offering benefits for late night transport in residential areas. |
| | Extension of CAZ to include taxis subject to further feasibility work |
| | |
| Implementation | Updates to Taxi Licensing Policy and consultation will progress during 2023 Short term (< 2 years) |
| Implementation timescales | Opdates to Taxi Licensing Policy and consultation will progress during 2023 Short term (< 2 years) Opportunities for further grant funding for drivers (subject to grant opportunities) Short to Medium term (<2 – 5 years) |
| Implementation timescales Ownership | Updates to Taxi Licensing Policy and consultation will progress during 2023 Short term (< 2 years) Opportunities for further grant funding for drivers (subject to grant opportunities) Short to Medium term (<2 – 5 years) CYC (Public Protection / Taxi Licensing) |
| Implementation timescales Ownership Partners | Updates to Taxi Licensing Policy and consultation will progress during 2023 Short term (< 2 years) Opportunities for further grant funding for drivers (subject to grant opportunities) Short to Medium term (<2 – 5 years) CYC (Public Protection / Taxi Licensing) Taxi operators, charging infrastructure providers |
| Implementation timescales Ownership Partners Funding | Updates to Taxi Licensing Policy and consultation will progress during 2023 Short term (< 2 years) |

5.2.5 Reducing emissions from CYC vehicles

Effective fleet renewal policies can help to ensure that the energy, carbon and local air quality impacts of local authority operated vehicles are considered as part of fleet replacement programmes. Fleet management policies can further drive energy and carbon savings and deliver air quality benefits. CYC own and operate a wide range of vehicles and equipment to support building maintenance, highways maintenance, waste management and delivery of other key services. Such vehicles make regular,

Page 113

City of York Council

frequent trips within York city centre. CYC also procure the services of third party owned vehicles such as in connection with education (e.g. school buses and taxi services). The current CYC fleet comprises 535 vehicles and items of plant equipment. This includes 180 vehicles that are under 3.5 tonnes. We recognise that the way our own fleet vehicles are renewed is a vital part of the CYC air quality improvement and carbon reduction programmes and that the transition to a cleaner, greener fleet must be done without compromising the important services the council delivers to the city and its residents. We also recognise that we must lead by example; the successful operation of ultra-low and zero emission vehicles as part of the CYC fleet will show leadership and will act as a catalyst for other fleet operators in the city to accelerate their fleet renewal programmes.

York has:

- Agreed to commence the transition to an electric fleet for all vehicles under 3.5 tonnes as part of a four-year replacement programme. This was agreed in March 2020 by <u>City of York Council's Executive</u>
- Installed 'Fast' charging infrastructure at the Hazel Court Eco-depot for charging up to 6 vehicles simultaneously, this has allowed trials of ultra-low emission plugin vehicles across various services to be undertake in recent years.
- Reduced 'grey fleet' trips and worked in partnership with <u>Enterprise Car Club</u> to provide a range of pool vehicles at various locations near West Offices (Main CYC HQ), Hazel Court and across the city which can be booked online and accessed via a smart membership card. A number of diesel pool cars have been replaced with the very latest petrol hybrid technology as part of the car club initiative and are now regularly used across various CYC services.
- Undertaken a programme of driver training, incorporating eco-driving elements. We have also undertaken trials of telematics systems and evaluated fuel additives across the fleet in recent years. CYC has also implemented a Masternaut telematics system for improving safety, reducing emissions and improving vehicle and driver efficiency.

AQAP4 commitments:

• Implement a fleet replacement programme for all vehicles under 3.5 tonnes. A four-year programme was considered adequate for services to be restructured

around an electric fleet. CYC does not intend to purchase any new petrol / diesel vehicles during this transition period, but short-term lease replacements may be necessary if existing vehicles fail and an electric vehicle is not available, or the service cannot immediately operate an electric vehicle due to charging infrastructure requirements.

- In line with the above replacement programme, CYC will upgrade power distribution to the Hazel Court Eco Depot to ensure that suitable infrastructure is in place and can support the phased approach to fleet replacement and gradual increase in number of EVs across all services.
- Continue to explore the options for fleet vehicles over 3.5 tonnes to move away from fossil fuels such as diesel. Whilst many specialist items of fleet are in the early stages of development and testing (and early adoption brings associated risks for service areas) CYC Fleet Services will continue to arrange trials and evaluation of these vehicles to assess suitability for core service areas.

| Action | Reducing emissions from CYC fleet |
|-----------------------|--|
| Air quality impact | Likely to be Low - Medium across AQMA and wider city, and may increase further in specific locations across CYCs estate and considering all operations. Considerable CO ₂ benefits through fleet upgrades to electric and other low emission technologies. |
| | £££££ |
| Cost | Upgrades to power distribution at Hazel Court Depot estimated at £1.5m |
| | Upgrades to 153 vehicles over programme lifetime (capital and revenue costs) estimated at £1m - £10m. |
| Feasibility | High – phased fleet replacement programme already agreed for vehicles under 3.5 tonnes. Directly supports carbon and air quality agendas. No future conflict with wider CYC policy and likely to be supported widely by public. Indeed, a cleaner fleet will improve public perception of CYC and may encourage uptake of low emission vehicles by others. CYC will endeavour to promote and showcase upgrades to other organisations. |
| | Considerable progress has already been made with reducing grey fleet trips via use of low emission Car Club vehicles and other sustainable modes. CYC staff in post to oversee and develop staff initiatives to further reduce grey fleet mileage. |

Table 5. 5 Reducing emissions from the CYC fleet

Page 115

City of York Council

| | Alternatively fuelled vehicles can provide a better driving experience for drivers, with the potential for considerable longer term financial savings for CYC |
|------------------------------|--|
| Implementation timescales | Medium term - Whilst initial implementation already commenced, fleet replacement programme for vehicles under 3.5 tonnes likely to be complete within 2 to 5 years. |
| | Short term - Trials of vehicles over 3.5 tonnes ongoing and arranged as suitable vehicles come to market |
| Ownership | CYC (Environmental Services and Fleet) |
| Partners | Vehicle manufacturers, infrastructure providers |
| Funding | CYC budget for fleet renewal / electric vehicle capital purchase and ongoing revenue costs |

5.2.6 Expansion of EV charging network

Local Authorities are uniquely positioned to provide strategically located charging infrastructure that will support residents, commuters, fleets and through traffic to conveniently and affordably recharge electric vehicles. CYC's <u>EV Charging Strategy</u> (approved March 2020) sets out the rationale for the number and location of public EV charging points, the principles of tariff-setting and CYC's approach to providing charging for residents in streets without off-road parking. The strategy outlines an equitable approach to charging infrastructure that will support improved air quality, climate change objectives and financial vitality, and aligns with wider transport policy objectives of maximising active travel and minimising private vehicle usage. CYC's Executive have also endorsed a commitment to continue to explore options for on street charging and facilities for charging electric taxis in the city centre.

York has:

- Pioneered public charging for electric vehicles (EV) when we launched a public charging network for EVs in 2013. We have gained significant experience and knowledge since 2013 through the CYC network and have improved CYC's internal management of the network, resulting in a dramatic improvement in chargepoint reliability.
- Launched a <u>Public EV Charging Strategy</u> in March 2020, setting out the next phase of the delivery of York's EV charging network up to 2025. Delivery of the

Strategy is already underway, enabling the provision of a robust and fit for purpose EV charging network across York.

- Stimulated the EV market via increasing requirements for EV chargepoints in new developments, requiring 'fast' chargepoints in 5% of spaces (with an additional 5% of spaces to be chargepoint 'ready'). This has provided more opportunities for charging at destinations and will complement CYC's investment in CYC owned long-stay car parks. CYC are also supportive of commercial EV chargepoint networks which will support consumer choice, geographical spread and enhanced roll-out rates.
- Opened two HyperHub EV charging sites; dedicated charging hubs with 24/7 access, providing 16 charging bays, 8 Rapid and 8 Ultra Rapid. HyperHubs have been part funded by Office for Low Emission Vehicles and the European Regional Development Fund.

AQAP4 commitments:

- We will review standard charging tariffs on an annual basis to ensure we can deliver a modern and reliable network and continue to make our tariff as simple as possible; users just pay per kWh. Electricity for all charge points originates from the wider CYC contract, which purchases renewable energy.
- We will roll-out new Fast and Rapid chargers across York's car parks and Park and Ride sites.
- Seek external funding to deliver a minimum of 5% fast charger provision in longstay car parks and Park and Ride sites. We will actively monitor plug-in vehicle uptake in York and review the figure of 5% provision (supported by HyperHubs) every 12 months to ensure we can respond quickly to ensure the CYC network remains fit for purpose.
- We will evaluate the success of the first two HyperHubs and consider options and funding to deliver additional sites. We will also work constructively with commercial operators to ensure the best range of charging facilities and networks are available in York.
- We will maintain a first class network of Fast, Rapid and Ultra-Rapid chargers supported by commercial operators, providing a wide consumer choice and market leading charging experience.

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

• We will deliver an updated 'Public EV Charging Strategy' by 2025, to ensure we continue to provide a robust and fit for purpose future EV charging network across York.

| Table 5 6 | Delivery | of strategic | EV chargi | ng network |
|-----------|----------|--------------|-----------|-------------|
| | Denvery | or strategie | | ing network |

| Action | Delivery of strategic EV charging network |
|------------------------------|--|
| Air quality impact | Medium to High – as EV uptake increases, emissions of NO _x and PM will decrease. Benefits to local air quality will increase over time. In line with local and national planning guidance, changes in vehicle AADT of 5% or more (comparable to 5% BEV uptake) across an AQMA may result in measurable AQ impacts, this aligns with CYC's aspiration to provide 5% of parking spaces with charge point provision. Uptake of electric vehicles will have a positive impact on carbon emissions, especially where power obtained through renewable energy tariffs. |
| | Total impact of implementing EV charging is difficult to quantify due to uncertainties over electric vehicle uptake but for every conventionally fuelled vehicle replaced local emissions of NO _x and tailpipe PM ₁₀ are eliminated. |
| Cost | ££££££ Remaining work programme to 2025 estimated at £4- £5m. CYC has provisionally secured this funding (with some elements of match funding to be confirmed). |
| | Current plans to develop 2 further Hyper Hub sites at a cost of £3-£4m (included in cost estimate above) |
| Feasibility | High – EV Strategy and future work programme approved. Directly supports carbon and air quality agendas. Supports wider sustainable transport objectives in Council Plan and reinforces Low Emission Planning Guidance principles that require EV infrastructure on new developments. Funding sources identified. |
| | An established and evolving EV charging network provides EV drivers with more confidence to visit York for business or leisure trips and may influence destination choice. Development and maintenance of EV charging network creates jobs. Switching to EVs can offer considerable fuel and tax savings to local businesses and residents. |
| | Expansion of strategic EV charging network provides opportunities for wider EV ownership, even those without off- street parking. Wider uptake of EVs will also result in reduced traffic noise. |
| Implementation timescales | Short term (< 2 years) for delivery of existing programme of Fast / Rapid / Ultra-Rapid charge points |

Page 118

City of York Council

| | Medium term (2-5 years) for evaluation of existing hyper hubs and to consider locations and feasibility of additional sites. New Public EV Charging Strategy to be produced by 2025 |
|-----------|---|
| Ownership | CYC (Transport / EV Strategy) |
| Partners | BP Pulse (access partner), EV charge point manufacturer(s) |
| Funding | CYC, ERDF, OLEV |

5.2.7 Minimise development related emissions

Air quality improvement strategies and planning decisions should complement wider climate change/carbon reduction agendas and these should be well aligned to recognise synergies and prevent conflict. In some cases a compromise approach may be needed to balance the two agendas. Ongoing delivery of AQAP4 must strive to maximise synergies with the CYC's carbon reduction aspirations, via the alignment of respective planning policies and local guidance. It must also continue to ensure that emissions and air quality impacts from new developments are appropriately assessed and mitigated.

York has:

- Developed Low Emission Planning guidance to accompany policy ENV1 'Air Quality' of the Local Plan. This guidance, outlines CYC's design and mitigation expectations for all new developments in the city and is actively used for development control purposes.
- Developed local standards and template planning conditions in relation to provision of electric vehicle (EV) recharging facilities (and associated management and maintenance) and requirements for Construction Environmental Management Plans (CEMPs) on new development sites.

AQAP4 commitments:

 Update local Low Emission Planning Guidance to further reflect synergies between air quality improvement and carbon reduction strategies, such as those relating to heat and power provision. Formal adoption of updated guidance is subject to the Local Plan and examination process. Public Protection will work closely with Planning Policy colleagues to ensure local air quality issues are adequately addressed as part of this process.

- Ensure that planning applications are reviewed in line with the above Low
 Emission Planning Guidance and that resultant emissions / air quality impacts are
 appropriated assessed and mitigated. We will seek to ensure that assessment of
 air quality impacts considers cumulative impacts from nearby sites to minimise
 'emissions creep' across the city.
- DEFRA research has shown that a large proportion of Non-Road Mobile Machinery (NRMM) emissions come from the construction industry and that NRMM has the potential to contribute to local pollution hotspots. CYC will consider emission control requirements for Non-Road Mobile Machinery (NRMM) on development sites in York.
- Ensure that local standards for EV charging infrastructure across all sites with parking provision (currently 5% active provision is required) remain appropriate for current EV use (and anticipated future EV uptake) in the city and are aligned to CYC's vision as laid out in <u>CYC's EV Charging Strategy.</u> CYC will continue to lead by example with respect to providing first-class EV charging provision on across CYC's estate and council led development.

| Action | Reducing development related emissions | |
|-----------------------|--|--|
| Air quality impact | Medium – Local planning decisions have an important role to play in maintaining and improving local air quality, since they can significantly affect the design, location and management of emission sources and sensitive receptors. Local guidance can assist in securing infrastructure for ultra-low emission vehicles and that emissions during construction are minimised. Minimising exposure to poor air quality through the planning system via principles of good building design will also bring about additional benefits in terms of public health, especially for sensitive groups. | |
| | ££ | |
| Cost | £10-£50k - Mainly staff time in connection with updates to guidance and associated consultation / development of new standard planning conditions. Will also be staff costs associated with assisting developers to comply with guidance and to check the accuracy and effectiveness of impact assessments and mitigation. | |
| | Costs associated with NRMM currently unknown and subject to further research and national guidance | |

Table 5.7 Minimise development related emissions

| | High – existing guidance currently exists and is actively used for development control purposes. Existing air quality policy hooks within Local Plan. Effective management and mitigation of development related emissions will help maximise development opportunities. |
|------------------------------|--|
| Feasibility | Provision of low emission vehicle infrastructure, low emission vehicles and other low carbon technologies on new developments will make developments more attractive to the end users and offer opportunities to showcase low emission measures to the wider population of York. |
| | Contributions towards low emission public transport, service vehicles and other low emission infrastructure will have positive air quality and climate change benefits beyond development sites and help to achieve a general improvement in public transport. |
| | Future action around NRMM subject to review of national type approval system |
| Implementation timescales | Anticipated to be Short term < 2 years but dependent on Local Plan process. |
| Ownership | CYC (Planning / Integrated Strategy / Public Protection) |
| Partners | Developers, landowners, construction industry |
| Funding | CYC internal budget (for guidance updates / consultation) Planning obligations / s106 for mitigation measures |

5.2.8 Local incentives for low emission vehicles / modes

Low emission vehicle use and associated refuelling / EV recharging infrastructure is now well established in York. CYC also has additional plans to further improve public EV charging facilities in the future. CYC is committed to further encouraging the wider uptake of low emission vehicles and use of the facilities provided via development of incentives and rewards. These may be linked to such things as parking fee reductions and discounted attraction entrance fees. Any incentives must be sustainable in the longer term, as electric vehicle ownership and usage continues to grow in line with the government's announcement to ban the sale of new conventional petrol and diesel engine vehicles from 2030.

York has:

• Developed an EV charging network across the city, which has experienced rapid growth in usage in recent years. In 2014 there were 1,510 charging sessions,

which increased to 13,695 session in 2018. CYC's EV charging strategy affirms our commitment to provide a high quality public network that supports and accelerates the transition to EV, ultimately enabling the decarbonisation of road transport.

- Since 2013, EV users haven't paid parking fees in CYC charging bays, instead at fast charging bays users have received up to 12 hours of free provided they are plugged into a charger. We have reviewed this incentive as part of our EV Charging Strategy and whilst daytime parking fees now apply in fast charging bays, free parking is now offered for rapid and ultra-raid charging bays. We have committed to making fast charging bays in CYC car parks available for overnight charging free of charge for residents.
- In recent years, offered a 50% discount on certain types of CYC parking permit if associated with a low emission vehicle.
- Pioneered a low emission taxi grant scheme in 2013, accelerating the uptake of low emission taxis in the city. Further incentives were offered to York registered taxi drivers in 2014/15 and 2015/16 using LSTF funding and CYC obtained further funding from DEFRA in 2020/21 to support additional vehicle upgrades. Currently over a third of the York taxi fleet operate low emission petrol-hybrid or electric vehicles

AQAP4 commitments:

- Review ResPark arrangements and areas covered to consider priority parking / reduced parking fees for low emission vehicles. We will periodically review the local definition of 'low emission vehicle' in the context of national policy and local parking discounts to ensure that incentives remain appropriate and deliver continuous improvement. We will also review the need for a parking surcharge on specific vehicles based on their emissions
- Explore further incentives for use of low and zero emission vehicles, both privately and across local businesses. Whilst we must prioritise the uptake of zero tailpipe emission vehicles across the network, we acknowledge that for some sectors alternative fuels may need to be considered (especially heavy duty vehicles) and we will work with partners to assess needs and support infrastructure requirements. In line with CYC's Climate and Economic Strategy,

we will assist and support local business to transition to ultra-low emission and electric vehicles

• Participate in trials and explore further incentives to increase use of modes such as E-Bikes / E-Scooters

Table 5.8 Local incentives for low emission vehicles and modes

| Action | Local incentives for low emission vehicles and modes | | | | | | |
|------------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Air quality impact | Currently unknown - additional incentives likely to accelerate uptake of alternative fuels and low emission vehicles and will lead to positive air quality impacts. Air quality impacts dependent upon incentives available and uptake. | | | | | | |
| Cost | Currently unknown – subject to further investigation. May be some small capital costs and ongoing revenue costs (e.g. potential loss of parking income / provision of rewards). | | | | | | |
| | Medium - Whilst local incentives to encourage low emission vehicles well aligned with carbon and air quality agendas, incentives such as CYC parking fee reductions subject to member approval and CYC budgetary process. | | | | | | |
| | Financial savings made through the purchase and use of low emission vehicles will reduce operational costs and may result in greater consumer spending in other areas e.g. leisure and shopping. | | | | | | |
| Feasibility | Supports CYC Economic Strategy and support for EV uptake by local businesses. Also potential links to tourism and inward investment. | | | | | | |
| | Opportunities for linking incentives to developer emission mitigation plans / green travel plans. | | | | | | |
| | In addition to low emission vehicles, incentives can be applied to walking, cycling and use of public transport to ensure that all positive behavioural changes are rewarded and not limited to low emission vehicle purchase. This will also ensure that incentives can be made accessible to all, including non-drivers and those with disabilities. | | | | | | |
| | Likely to be well received by the public/visitors as opportunities for reward or financial/material gain generally viewed positively | | | | | | |
| Implementation timescales | Short to Medium term (<2 – 5 years) | | | | | | |
| Ownership | CYC (Parking Services, Transport Planning, Public Protection, Economic Development, Marketing and Communications) | | | | | | |

| Partners | Make it York, Parking infrastructure delivery partners, Developers, Micro-mobility solution partners |
|----------|---|
| Funding | Structuring / pricing of parking fees subject to review and CYC budgetary process. Wider incentives also subject to budgetary review. |

5.2.9 Improved public information and awareness

Delivering clear messages to the public around the cause and consequence of poor air quality, particularly around impacts on health, are particularly important for driving behaviour change. Whilst raising awareness about the health impacts of air pollution and encouraging people to minimise transport related emissions tend to be the main focus of most local authority emission reduction campaigns, there are other actions that the public can take to help improve air quality and protect their health. Campaigns relating to issues such as energy efficiency, domestic smoke control, bonfires, fireworks and indoor air quality can all be valuable parts of a wider local air quality improvement strategy. CYC will continue to address these wider issues, alongside existing public information campaign work relating to sustainable travel, as part of package of measures to improve dissemination of information to the public.

York has:

- Provided news and advice on sustainable travel around York via the <u>I-Travel York</u> campaign. CYC's I-Travel provide support to York's businesses and schools to develop travel plans and promote sustainable travel. Promotion of walking, cycling and public transport use are also central to this campaign, which also provides information around EV ownership and charging.
- Provided information locally about air quality via CYC's air quality webpages and social media, including information about air pollution and health, low emission vehicles, air quality improvement measures and the planning process. CYC also provides information about current air quality levels across the city.
- Undertaken ad-hoc promotion of the rules around solid fuel burning in smoke control areas and garden bonfires.
- Been the lead local authority in the development of a DEFRA funded national <u>Air</u> <u>Quality Hub</u>; an information and knowledge sharing resource for local authority air

quality professionals. The hub's aim is to help local authorities create robust air quality policies and take effective action to improve air quality across the UK.

AQAP4 commitments:

- Regularly review information on CYC's webpages to ensure information remains accessible, relevant and up to date.
- Publish an annual summary of air quality data on our website, to aid local transparency and increase accessibility of air quality to the wider public. We will ensure that data from York's automatic air quality monitors continues to be available to the public via an online portal; this will include the publication of a daily <u>Air Quality Index</u> for the city. We will progress an air quality alert system for residents and visitors, especially vulnerable groups, to help minimise exposure when pollution levels are high. We will also explore wider behaviour change messaging in response to high pollution episodes, to include press releases, digital signage and social media.
- We will work with Public Health to inform the public about the health impacts of air pollution and how behaviour change can reduce emissions and exposure, particularly amongst vulnerable members of the public (i.e. people with preexisting respiratory or cardio-vascular conditions). We will continue to also explore and promote spaces that encourage active travel such as walking and cycling.
- Undertake annual public awareness raising via local publications and CYC's social media presence to support the national '<u>Burn Better</u>' campaign to help householders choose cleaner fuels and ensure they are aware of best practice in terms of maintenance of solid fuel burning appliances.
- Undertake annual public awareness raising in relation to smoke control areas and the use of appropriate fuels and appliances. This will include consideration of indoor air quality.
- Undertake awareness raising around the impacts of bonfire smoke on health
- Develop further air quality resources for schools and businesses to support the work of CYC's I-Travel team and promote sustainable travel initiatives across CYC's area. We will ensure that air quality monitoring data is considered to help target interventions to those areas with the highest pollution levels.

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

Table 5. 9 Improved Public Information

| Action | Improved Public Information |
|-----------------------|--|
| | Public awareness around solid fuel burning, smoke control areas and bonfires will directly target reductions in particulate matter across the city, bringing additional health benefits to York residents. It is hard to quantify this in terms of absolute air quality impact, other than to say it will be positive. |
| Air quality impact | Air quality benefits of wider sustainable travel initiatives and reduction in private car use likely to be Medium in the longer term. |
| | Exposure reduction initiatives will ensure public exposure is minimised and bring about additional health benefits. Providing information about opportunities for active travel such as walking and cycling can also contribute to air quality improvement. |
| Cost | Annual cost of publicity likely to be <£10k (£) but the development of specific campaigns and air quality forecasting / alert services likely to have greater associated costs of approximately £50k - £100k (£££). |
| | High - Very well aligned with air quality, carbon, public health and planning agendas. Unlikely to conflict with wider CYC policy and campaign work likely to be well supported by the public and CYC members and will be perceived as worthwhile and informative. |
| | Direct positive benefits in terms of reducing fine particulate emissions and associated public health benefits |
| Feasibility | Increasing awareness of air quality and health impacts and providing advice can help reduce sickness absence and reduce pressure on local health facilities. |
| | Funding available for annual publicity, but would require additional funding for specific campaign work (note that DEFRA funding already obtained to develop an air quality forecasting and alert service and to raise awareness of PM emissions and health impacts) |
| | Funding available for I-Travel campaign, which is already well established. |
| Implementation | Most measures Short term (<2 years) for initial implementation and will recur annually. |
| timescales | May run into Medium term (2-5 years) for website upgrades or dedicated campaign work |
| Ownership | CYC (Public Protection / Sustainable Transport / Public Health) |

| Partners | CYC (Marketing and Communications), website infrastructure partners, local publications |
|----------|--|
| | Annual public awareness raising and development of associated resources around solid fuel burning and smoke control can be funded via CYC's internal budget. |
| Funding | DEFRA funding was obtained in early 2023 to develop an air quality forecasting and alert service and to undertake an awareness campaign in relation to PM emissions and health impacts, with specific emphasis on domestic solid fuel burning |
| | Major revisions to CYC's existing air quality web presence, if required, is subject to additional funding (CYC budget and/or DEFRA grant) |

5.2.10 Modal shift, active travel and network improvement

Measures to reduce trips, encourage modal shift and reduce congestion are considered fundamental to any air quality improvement programme for York. This has been recognised through all previous iterations of CYC's Air Quality Action Plan for the city centre AQMA. Measures in CYC's Local Transport Plan (LTP) continue to be an intrinsic part of the overall approach to air quality improvement and transport based emission reduction across the city. Active travel (principally walking and cycling) plays an important role in a modern, sustainable city and for a number of years CYC has played a nationally significant role in the development of active travel measures as national strategy has sharpened its focus in this area. Active travel is at the apex of the city's travel hierarchy as laid out in our Local Transport Plan. Further information on trip reduction, modal shift and active travel measures can be found in CYC's current LTP. For completeness and to avoid unnecessary duplication, only the major LTP based schemes that support air quality action planning in York have been included in this updated AQAP4 as distinct measures.

York has:

- Obtained funding to deliver major schemes for York Central, increasing the capacity of the A1237/Outer Ring Road and improving the area in front of York Station.
- Delivered a Clean Air Zone for buses covering much of central York.
- Made significant progress electrifying the bus network with 33 electric buses now in use in York, expanding to 85 buses by the end of Autumn 2023.

- Built new park and ride sites at Poppleton Bar and Askham Bar and improved the junction between the A1237 and A59 Harrogate Road
- Secured mandates to develop projects to improve the area around Castle car park and for a new station at Haxby
- Delivered improvements for pedestrians and cyclists, such as on Scarborough Bridge and its approaches and a new segregated cycle and footpath linking Clifton Moor and Haxby
- Introduced restrictions on motorised traffic in some areas.
- Has participated in trials to offer residents, commuters and visitors E-Scooters and E-Bikes to encourage more sustainable micro-mobility.

AQAP4 Commitments:

- Deliver key priorities for bus services as laid out in the Bus Service Improvement Plan (BSIP). The BSIP responds to consultation with operators and adjacent local authorities and reflects operational assessments of the network, research with bus passengers and CYC's own Our Big Conversation engagement with local residents and businesses.
- Deliver further capacity upgrades to the outer ring road. Air quality assessment undertaken for the scheme (A1237 from A19 Shipton Road to A1036 Little Hopgrove) has shown that it will result in a reduction in traffic flows through the city centre AQMA and indicates a long-term beneficial residual effect on air quality within central York. The scheme includes upgrades to pedestrian and cycle facilities, creating an orbital cycle and pedestrian route to help encourage the uptake of active travel. Construction work is anticipated to take 2 years, with completion in 2025.
- Continued delivery of I-Travel York programme. This programme underpins the objectives of the Local Transport Plan and programme initiatives will complement highway and traffic measures to enable people to travel more sustainably. Examples of measures that will be delivered include work with schools to promote sustainable travel choices, minimise idling events during school pick-up / drop-off, and deliver Bikeability cycle training; work with businesses to embed sustainable travel modes into current business models and encourage uptake amongst employees; and provision of travel information and sustainable travel events.

- Develop a city-wide Movement Plan to mitigate impacts of upgrading and dualling the A1237, reducing congestion and enabling active travel. This Movement Plan will also consider opportunities for further management of freight deliveries.
- As part of the Government's Emergency Active Travel Fund CYC will enable more walking and cycling as a long-term method for commuting as we emerge from the pandemic, and to address the current capacity constraints on public transport. Proposed schemes to be progressed through feasibility and delivered where supported can be viewed at <u>Active Travel Fund</u>.
- Deliver a Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) which will designate strategic networks within York for cycling and walking and will identify and prioritise infrastructure schemes to deliver such networks.
- Continue to investigate new and innovative modes of transport to complement the existing e-scooter and e-bike hire schemes in operation across the city.
- We will explore specific traffic management options for Gillygate to reduce emissions and improve air quality.

| Action | Modal shift, active travel and network improvement | | | | | | | | |
|-----------------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | Air quality impacts are scheme dependent and are likely to range from Low to High | | | | | | | | |
| Air quality impact | Modal shift measures fundamental to tackling non-exhaust PM component from traffic, as will reduce PM emissions associated with brake and tyre wear and road surface abrasion. Road surfaces and repair strategies are also likely to influence this important source of non-exhaust PM. | | | | | | | | |
| | Costs are scheme dependent but as a package fall into the highest cost bracket of >£10m £££££££ | | | | | | | | |
| | Bus Service Improvement Plan requested £34m from the DfT and a further £14m post 2025 to improve York's bus network. £17.5m was awarded for the period 2023 to 2025. | | | | | | | | |
| Cost | In addition to £12m to complete the electrification of York's bus fleet, the funding bid also includes £2.5m to improve bus service frequencies, provide more routes and support the reintroduction of park and ride services from Poppleton Bar; £5m to provide better, cheaper tickets for young people, and better tickets which are valid for travel on all bus services in York; £5m to provide bus priorities and support rapid bus | | | | | | | | |

Table 5. 10 Modal shift, active travel and network improvement

| | upgrade York's park and ride network, allowing it to support a wider range of bus services, provide overnight parking at more sites and refurbish the two oldest sites, at Rawcliffe Bar and Grimston Bar. CYC also requested funding to provide benches and lighting at more bus stops, provide audio announcements on all buses in York and install 100 more real time bus information screens across the city. CYC have provisionally allocated around £3.3m to support active travel schemes to be implemented by the end of 2023. Costs of specific cycling and walking infrastructure schemes are scheme dependent |
|-------------|--|
| | business, school and community engagement ££££ |
| | Medium to High - LTP4 will build on the work already done for initiatives like My City Centre and the Local Plan and will complement the strategies being developed for York's economic recovery, air quality and carbon reduction/climate change agendas. |
| | Reduced congestion and improved public transport / sustainable transport provision will improve the public realm and support economic growth. |
| | Measures will result in direct air quality improvements and support carbon reduction aspirations. |
| | The LTP has a critical role in promoting equality of access to the transport network. Some measures may improve access to some areas of the city for some users and modal shift measures will support provision of accessible transport for all. |
| Feasibility | It should be noted that some future LTP policies or schemes may fail during the feasibility or design stages, or be delayed because it is not possible to attract funding for them or because closer scrutiny of more developed plans shows them to have unacceptable costs and/ or impacts. However, inclusion of them within the LTP signals an intent to seriously investigate their feasibility and seek to deliver them if they are shown to be feasible and acceptable. |
| | All <u>active travel schemes</u> which impact on residents and businesses will be subject to public consultation prior to progression. By using the consultation to develop high quality cycle and pedestrian routes, CYC aim to encourage more people to walk and cycle as part of their everyday travel in the city. The Active Travel Programme is part of CYC's overall Transport Capital Programme and highlights upcoming projects and proposed schemes (some projects are subject to successful bids) to be implemented by the end of 2023. |
| | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |

| | Draft LTP4 document due 2024. Policy document will focus on a 15 year period, with a review at every 5 year period. |
|----------------------------------|---|
| | Timescales are scheme dependent (see LTP4 and complementary strategies such as Bus Service Improvement Plan) |
| Implementation timescales | Completion of ORR upgrade works expected within Medium term (2-5 years) |
| | I-Travel York programme – Ongoing (subject to funding) |
| | Active travel measures – variety of schemes subject to further feasibility and funding, but most expected to be delivered by the end of 2023/24 - Medium term (2-5 years) |
| | |
| | Development of LCWIP - Currently ongoing |
| Ownership | Development of LCWIP - Currently ongoing CYC (Sustainable Transport) |
| Ownership Partners | Development of LCWIP - Currently ongoing CYC (Sustainable Transport) Various CYC departments involved in project feasibility and delivery, alongside external partners such as bus operators, infrastructure providers and developers |
| Ownership Partners | Development of LCWIP - Currently ongoing CYC (Sustainable Transport) Various CYC departments involved in project feasibility and delivery, alongside external partners such as bus operators, infrastructure providers and developers CYC and external funding (e.g. DfT) for specific schemes |
| Ownership Partners Funding | Development of LCWIP - Currently ongoing CYC (Sustainable Transport) Various CYC departments involved in project feasibility and delivery, alongside external partners such as bus operators, infrastructure providers and developers CYC and external funding (e.g. DfT) for specific schemes BSIP Funding (£17m) |

5.2.11 Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions

As transport emissions decrease with time, the relative proportions and importance of emissions from sectors such as domestic and industrial combustion increases, especially with respect to PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} emissions, but also NO_x. Due to the established links between fine particulate pollution and human health, together with the evidence highlighting that there are no 'safe' levels of particulate, it is important that AQAP4 raises public awareness of non-transport emissions, especially in the context of particulates. AQAP4 must also recognise the synergies with CYC's carbon reduction programme and measures to reduce combustion activities generally across the city, via increased energy efficiency and advice services.

York has:

- Undertaken routine scheduled inspection of industrial premises under CYC control (Part A2 or Part B activities).
- Investigated and prevented dark smoke emissions from industrial, trade and other premises

City of York Council Air Quality Action Plan 4 (2023-2027)

• Undertaken ad-hoc promotion of the rules around solid fuel burning, smoke control areas and garden bonfires.

AQAP4 Commitments:

- Continue to regulate non-transport emissions from industrial premises under CYC control (Part A2 or Part B activities). Where required, we will support other agencies (e.g. Environment Agency) with regulating emissions to air from larger processes outside CYC's direct control.
- Continue to investigate and prevent dark smoke emissions from industrial or trade premises, such as those from bonfires (Clean Air Act)
- We will ensure that smoke control area boundaries are reviewed; where
 necessary these will be amended. We will investigate complaints of noncompliance with smoke control area regulations, taking enforcement action where
 necessary in line with updates to the Clean Air Act 1993 (as required by
 Environment Act 2021). This will require a new CYC policy for civil penalties for
 smoke emissions within Smoke Control Areas.
- We will investigate sales of non-authorised solid fuels and complaints of noncompliance. We will undertake regular review of known retailers selling solid fuels to ensure they meet required standards in terms of labelling and information at the point of sale (e.g. 'Ready to Burn' certification).
- Complementing the above commitments, CYC will reduce future emissions through CYC's <u>Housing Delivery Programme</u>, the most ambitious council-led scheme for a generation and the largest zero carbon house building programme in the country. The programme is a long-term investment in high-quality new affordable homes for current and future generations pioneering low carbon lifestyles and promoting health and wellbeing. Sites will embrace principles of energy efficiency and support sustainable transport choices and connectivity.
- CYC will also facilitate home upgrade energy efficiency grants alongside partner organisations and promote business initiatives to reduce energy use and emissions across York. We will also support building retrofit events in York which will support residents to discover how their homes can be made more efficient.
 CYC's Local Area Energy Plan outlines potential demonstrator projects for near term implementation. Producing a LAEP will contribute to delivering the net zero

ambition for York by 2030, providing an optimised, cost-effective, and evidencebased pathway to achieving our target.

Table 5. 11 Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions

| Action | Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions |
|-----------------------|--|
| | Low - Medium Difficult to quantify this in terms of absolute air quality impact, other than to say it will be positive. Addressing domestic emissions / solid fuel burning will directly target PM _{2.5} . |
| | Regulation of industrial premises and enforcement of smoke regulations will seeks to minimise emissions across the city, including fine particulates, for the protection of public health. |
| Air quality impact | Review of smoke control area boundaries could offer wider opportunities to minimise emissions in certain areas via the use of authorised fuels and restrictions on the types of appliance that can be used. However, as the majority of areas with the outer ring road as well as Haxby and Wiggington are already included within the smoke control area, expansion to currently undeveloped sites will serve to <i>minimise</i> future emissions, rather than affecting the current baseline air quality position. New policy position for civil penalties for smoke emissions will act as a deterrent to unauthorised burning and serve to reduce fine particulate emissions. |
| | Home upgrade energy efficiency grants and advice services to residents and businesses will complement wider emission reduction measures of AQAP4. |
| Cost | Main costs to CYC in relation to staffing resource needed for investigation and enforcement, publicity and associated resources. May be higher costs associated with extension to smoke control areas and provision of financial support to existing homeowners to upgrade appliances, where applicable. Costs subject to further investigation but would not be relevant to currently empty undeveloped sites. Staffing costs estimated at £10-£50k per year (££) on an ongoing basis (although delivered through existing staff resources where possible) |
| | High – most measures currently ongoing and resourced. |
| Feasibility | Control of domestic and industrial emissions directly supports air quality improvements and CYC's carbon reduction agenda. Specifically supports public health agenda via reduction in particulates and supports sustainable, low carbon development. |
| | Permitting regime is designed to prevent and/or minimise the impact to human health and the environment. Local authority advice and support to local industries through this regime helps |

| | them to meet emission regulation requirements and reduce operational costs thus benefitting the local economy. | | | | | | | |
|----------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | Measures likely to be generally supported via the public as not only will they benefit local air quality but the control of emissions/smoke can help avoid occurrence of nuisance and odours and identify occurrences of illegal waste disposal. | | | | | | | |
| Implementation | Mostly Short term (<2 years) and ongoing | | | | | | | |
| timescales | Housing delivery programme Long term (>5 years) | | | | | | | |
| | CYC (Public Protection) - regulation of industrial premises and enforcement of smoke regulations | | | | | | | |
| Ownership | CYC (Major Projects) - housing delivery programme | | | | | | | |
| | CYC (Carbon Reduction) - energy efficiency upgrades and advice | | | | | | | |
| Partners | CYC (Marketing and Communications), Operators of industrial processes, Environment Agency, Housing delivery and energy efficiency partners | | | | | | | |
| | CYC internal budget. Enforcement and investigation of smoke emissions delivered via existing staff resource, subject to new policy position for civil penalties following updates to Clean Air Act 1993 (in line with Environment Act 2021). | | | | | | | |
| Funding | Regulation of industrial processes subject to CYC cost recovery based on activity and applicable regulations. | | | | | | | |
| | Domestic heating upgrades (if deemed necessary) subject to external funding source | | | | | | | |

5.2.12 Monitoring air quality and access to air quality information

Monitoring air quality across York allows CYC to assess compliance with Air Quality Objectives, evaluate the effectiveness of air quality improvement interventions and to provide information to York's residents, visitors and workers to help them reduce exposure. CYC have been monitoring air quality for over 20 years and have a huge repository of <u>open access data</u>; summary information is shared annually via Air Quality Annual Status Reports (ASRs). Air quality monitoring data is also used to inform the suitability of new development for its location and the requirement for mitigation to reduce public exposure and prevent further air quality deterioration.

York is currently:

 Monitoring air quality (NO_x/NO₂) at over 200 locations in the city via a network of NO₂ diffusion tubes and real-time air quality monitoring stations, two of which form part of DEFRA's Automatic Urban and Rural Network (AURN). We also monitor PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} at some locations.

AQAP4 commitments:

- Continue to monitor air quality across CYC's area, focussing on the AQMA, key transport corridors and wider strategic locations
- Publish an annual summary of air quality data and progress with AQAP4 measures on our website, to aid local transparency, increase accessibility of air quality information to the wider public and encourage buy-in to delivering air quality improvement measures by those best placed to assist. This summary will be actively shared with local leads for Public Health and Transport and we will brief CYC relevant elected Air Quality portfolio holders.
- Ensure that data from York's automatic air quality monitors is available to the public via an online portal; this will include the publication of a daily <u>Air Quality</u> <u>Index</u> for the city.
- Respond to changing monitoring priorities, especially in relation to the relative importance of NO₂ compared with PM_{2.5} and the links to human health. We will ensure that the location and type of monitoring in the city is reviewed annually and remains relevant and targeted to key sources and pollutants. This may be subject to additional funding where new equipment or upgrades are needed and will be informed by future DEFRA guidance on this subject.

| A | Action | Monitoring air quality in York | | | | | | | | |
|-----------|------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Air iı | quality mpact | No direct air quality impact per se, but used to monitor ongoing impact of AQAP4 and wider CYC strategies affecting traffic and local development. Indirect impacts via awareness raising in relation to CYC interventions and greater uptake of sustainable transport | | | | | | | | |
| | | ££ £10-£50k per annum (for ongoing operational costs). | | | | | | | | |
| | Cost | Additional monitoring / equipment upgrades subject to additional capital costs | | | | | | | | |
| Fea | asibility | High – level and scope of monitoring subject to local capital and revenue budget but existing network well established and | | | | | | | | |

Table 5. 12 Monitoring air quality in York

Page 135

| | two sites affiliated into DEFRA's AURN (and receive financia support for continued operation). | | | | | | |
|------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Implementation timescales | Annual review - Ongoing | | | | | | |
| Ownership | CYC (Public Protection) | | | | | | |
| Partners | DEFRA (AURN sites), University of York (equipment trials) | | | | | | |
| | CYC internal budget (supported by DEFRA for operation of AURN sites). | | | | | | |
| Funding | Future upgrades to existing monitoring infrastructure will require additional capital funding (either from CYC or external source) | | | | | | |

Table 5. 13 Air Quality Action Plan Measures: 2023 – 2027

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|---|---------------------------------------|---|---|--|--|--|------------------------------|---------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------|---|---|--|---|
| 1a | Explore opportuniti es / options for reducing freight emissions | Freight and Delivery Management | Delivery and Service Plans Freight Consolidation Centre Freight Partnerships for city centre deliveries | 2023 | 2023/24 | CYC Freight transport industry Local operators York Civic Trust Local Enterprise Partnership York Business Improvement District (BID) | DEFRA funding secured for feasibility study and pilot | Yes | Partially Funded | £100k - £500k | Planning | Baseline emission assessment undertaken (2021) demonstrated that HGVs are a significant emission source on the majority of major roads, where they contribute 15 – 25% of total road NO _x emissions and up to 55% in some areas. LGVs generally responsible for less than 10% of road traffic NO _x emissions, but are more significant in certain areas such as the outer ring road and on key routes like Fulford Road, representing up to 25% of total road emissions. | Feasibility studies completed Reduction in freight mileage / freight emissions | Initial feasibility study to address first/last mile delivery of light goods in York undertaken Oct/Nov 2021. Reviewing recommendations and progressing pilot study Freight forum established 2021 Council Plan commitment to develop a city-wide Movement Plan that will consider management of freight deliveries | Initial feasibility study funded. Permanent consolidation facilities subject to further costing and investment |
| 1b | Undertake pilot project to test 'micro- consolidati on centre' for distribution of commercia l light goods | Freight and Delivery Management | Freight Consolidation Centre | 2023 | 2024 | CYC Local delivery operators and support staff | DEFRA funding secured for pilot | Yes | Funded | £100k - £500k | Planning | Subject to evaluation of pilot and reduction in freight mileage | Completion / evaluation of pilot Reduction in freight mileage / freight emissions (as demonstrated through pilot) | Currently seeking pilot delivery partners and suitable premises | Pilot funded Anticipated that the pilot will be supported by Blueberry Academy, who provide specialist support for young people and adults with learning differences, autism, social, emotional and mental health needs and/or other disabilities. |
| 1c | Consider feasibility of extending Clean Air Zone to include freight vehicles | Promote Low Emission Transport | Clean Air Zone (CAZ) | 2023 | Currently unknown | CYC Freight transport industry Local operators York Civic Trust Local Enterprise Partnership | Currently unknown | No | Not funded | Currently unknown | Planning | Currently unknown | To be developed | CYC <u>Council Plan 2023 –</u> <u>2027</u> aspiration to consider extension of CAZ to freight vehicles | Subject to further feasibility work |

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|---|--|---|---|--|---|---|------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------|---|---|---|---|
| | | | | | | York Business Improvement District (BID) | | | | | | | | | |
| 2a | Upgrade (CAZ exempt) inter-urban and rural services to ultra-low emission (electric) vehicles | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Clean Air Zone (CAZ) | 2022/23 | 2025 | CYC Sustainable Transport Bus operators Manufacturers of low emission buses Charging infrastructure providers Emissions abatement equipment providers | DfT Bus Operators (match funding) | No (DfT funded) | Funded | tba | Implementation | Buses generally contribute less than 10% of traffic emissions on the majority of streets and are most significant on roads with proportionally less emissions, where bus flows form a larger proportion of the overall traffic. In areas like George Hudson Street and Blossom Street, between 10 - 25% of the total road NO _x emissions are due to buses | % inter-urban and rural services electric / Euro VI diesel BSIP target to convert all inter- urban and rural services to Euro VI diesel by 2024/25 (if it not practical to electrify the routes) Enhanced Partnership Plan (Sept 2022) contains high level objective of at least 95% of inter-urban and rural services to be operated using vehicles of Euro VI standard or better by 2024/25. | See update for associated measure 2b. Where it is not practical to electrify routes, all inter-urban and rural services will be upgraded to Euro VI | An <u>advisory</u> minimum emission standard applied to CAZ exempt vehicles of Euro IV by January 2020, increasing to Euro V from January 2022 and ULEB / Euro VI from January 2024 |
| 2b | Work in partnership with bus operators to pursue an all- electric, zero emission bus fleet for all services operating predomina ntly in the York urban area | Vehicle Fleet Efficiency | Promoting Low Emission Public Transport | 2022/23 | 2025 | CYC Sustainable Transport Bus operators Manufacturers of low emission buses Charging infrastructure providers | DfT Bus Operators (match funding) | No DfT funded | Funded | >£10m | Implementation | Emission contributions from buses discussed under measure 2a The new buses will be used on First's routes 1, 4, 5 and 6, for the York Hospital shuttle bus and on Park&Ride route 2, reducing carbon emissions in York by 2,300 tonnes per year as well as reducing NO _x and particulate emissions across the city. This adds to the current annual reduction of 1,600 tonnes achieved by the zero-emission Park and Ride fleet. | % Electric Bus within 'urban' bus fleet BSIP target to convert all bus services operating predominantly in the York urban area to electric vehicles by 2024/25. Enhanced Partnership Plan (Sept 2022) contains high level objective of At least 90% of bus services operating predominantly in the York urban area to be operated using electric vehicles by 2024/25. | In March 2022, CYC was awarded £8.4m through DfT's ZEBRA fund to buy an additional 44 new electric buses. This will be matched by a further £10 million investment by First. Once in operation, this will expand the York bus fleet to 77 all-electric buses, which will run more than half the bus-miles operated in the city, including the entire Park and Ride network Bus Service Improvement Plan (BSIP) bid submitted to DfT in October 2021. In April 2022, CYC was awarded an additional £17m to support the development of key schemes and initiatives in the BSIP, including wider electrification of the urban bus fleet. Approximately £12m will be used to fund the conversion of 60 additional buses and associated infrastructure. | Additional benefits include reduction in carbon emissions, noise pollution and improved passenger (and driver) experience York will receive 24 single deck GB Kite Electroliners and 20 Double Deck StreetDecks. This will more than double the number of electric buses in use in the York area, helping to improve air quality by reducing diesel exhaust emissions, First Bus placed order with UK manufacturer Wrigthbus in Sept 2022 |

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|---|--|--|---|--|---|--|--|---------------------|---|-------------------|--|---|--|---|
| 2c | Extend CAZ (for buses) to York Central | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Clean Air Zone (CAZ) | 2023 | Currently unknown | CYC Sustainable Transport Bus operators Traffic Commissioners Office | Currently unknown | No | Not funded | Currently unknown | Planning | - | Change to the Traffic Regulation Condition (TRC) | CYC <u>Council Plan 2023 –</u> <u>2027</u> aspiration to consider extension of CAZ area to York Central | Subject to discussions with the Traffic Commissioners Office and a change to the Traffic Regulation Condition |
| За | Continued promotion of CYC 'Kick the Habit' campaign | Traffic Management Public Information | Anti-idling enforcement Via leaflets / the Internet / Other | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection / Parking Services / Sustainable Transport. Bus companies, taxi companies, freight / delivery companies, local businesses. Promotion undertaken with partners such as York Hospital, University of York and local schools | CYC internal funding for ongoing promotion and development of resources to support the campaign | Original campaign resources funded through DEFRA grant funding | Funded | <£10k | Implementation | Previous feasibility work undertaken by CYC suggested at 5 busiest service bus locations, estimated savings of 1,526kg NO _x , 36kg PM ₁₀ , 46,555kg CO ₂ ,and 17,949 litres of fuel per year could be made by addressing idling. | Estimate of idling time saved (mins) | Existing 'Kick the Habit' campaign Annual promotion on Clean Air Day | Partnership working with schools, hospital and academic institutions Opportunities to roll- out campaign in other local authority areas |
| Зb | Erect further signage / develop new anti- idling resources / review approach to anti- idling enforceme nt | Traffic Management | Anti-idling enforcement | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection / Parking Services / Sustainable Transport | CYC | Original campaign resources funded through DEFRA grant funding, ongoing resource developme nt likely to be CYC funded | Partially funded | New resources <£10k Staff resource for enforcement subject to higher cost but opportunities to incorporate idling duties into other related posts. | Planning | Difficult to quantify exact emission savings as measures aimed at preventing idling / education | N/A | Permanent signage in CYC car parks, at most city centre bus stops, multiple taxi ranks and at other key locations since scheme launch in 2019. Anti-idling leaflets produced for different target audiences (schools, taxi drivers, commercial vehicles etc) | Applicable to all vehicle modes, including cars, taxis, buses, LGVs, HGVs |
| 4a | Review and update of CYC Taxi Licensing Policy to accelerate uptake of ULEVs | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Taxi Licensing conditions | 2023 | 2024 | CYC Public Protection / Taxi Licensing | CYC | No | Funded | £10k - £50k | Planning | Air quality / emissions impact can be quantified when policy revisions are agreed | Adoption of new Taxi Licensing Policy | Consultation with the taxi trade previously undertaken in 2020 | Review of policy subject to consultation with taxi trade and member approval CYC will consider opportunities for addressing emissions associated with non- CYC registered taxis that operate in the city |
| 4b | Seek further opportuniti es for CYC to support taxi drivers to upgrade vehicles to ULEVs | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Taxi emission incentives | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection / Taxi Licensing | Likely to require external funding | Previous DEFRA grant funding obtained for Low Emission Taxi Grant scheme | Not funded | £500k - £1m | Planning | Converting the remaining taxi fleet to electric or petrol-hybrid technology can offer considerable emission savings compared with | % low emission taxis (electric / hybrid) across CYC licensed taxi fleet Baseline (June 2023) is 34% | Low Emission Taxi Grant scheme rolled out 2021/22 34% of York registered taxis were electric or petrol hybrid as of June 2023 | CYC will also work alongside the taxi trade to understand requirements of charging infrastructure needs. |

Page 138

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|--|--|--|---|--|--|----------------------|---|---------------------|---|-------------------|---|---|--|--|
| | | | | | | | | | | | | older diesel technology | | | |
| 4c | Consider feasibility of extending the Clean Air Zone to include taxis | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Clean Air Zone (CAZ) | 2023 | Currently unknown | CYC Public Protection / Taxi Licensing Taxi Trade | Currently unknown | No | Not funded | Currently unknown | Planning | Currently unknown | To be developed | CYC <u>Council Plan 2023 –</u> 2027 aspiration to consider extension of CAZ area to include taxis | Subject to further feasibility work |
| 5a | Implement an EV fleet replaceme nt programm e for all vehicles under 3.5 tonnes | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Company Vehicle Procurement – Prioritising uptake of low emission vehicles | 2023 | 2025 | CYC Highways and Fleet | СҮС | No | Funded | £1m - £10m Estimate of costs of upgrades to 153 vehicles over programme lifetime (capital and revenue costs) | Implementation | CYC's 2020 vehicle fleet emitted 1763t of CO ₂ every year (including HDVs). NOx/PM reduction not yet estimated | % of EVs in CYC Fleet <3.5T (Sept 2023 figure 33.5%) | Phased fleet programme agreed for vehicles under 3.5 tonnes Upgrades to power distribution at Hazel Court Depot progressed 2022 | Phased vehicle upgrade as part of replacement programme will see gradual increase in EVs across all services |
| 5b | Explore options for fleet vehicles over 3.5 tonnes to move away from diesel | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Company Vehicle Procurement – Prioritising uptake of low emission vehicles | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Highways and Fleet | CYC | No | Partially funded | £1m - £10m | Planning | CYC's 2020 vehicle fleet emitted 1763t of CO2 every year (including HDVs). NOx/PM reduction not estimated | % ULEV (over 3.5 tonnes) (Sept 2023 figure 3.6% which relates to 2 electric refuse vehicles) | Zero-emission 'eCollect' refuse collection vehicles (eRCVs) are used six days a week on commercial waste collections benefitting the city with zero emissions and quieter operations. | CYC will continue to arrange trials and evaluation of vehicles to assess suitability for core service areas. |
| 5c | Maximise CYC journey efficiency (and minimise emissions) through use of telematics, training and sustainable travel options for staff | Vehicle Fleet Efficiency | Driver training and ECO driving aids | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Highways and Fleet / Rethinking Travel | CYC | No | Funded | Dependent upon exact options progressed | Planning | NOx/PM reduction not estimated | Telematics feedback and evaluation Use of pool bikes, car club vehicles, discounted public transport tickets for work travel | ECO driver training previously undertaken Masternaut telematics system rolled out 2021 | - |
| 6 | Delivery of CYC Public EV Charging Strategy / roll-out of additional charge points / hubs | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Procuring alternate refuelling infrastructure to promote Low Emission Vehicles, EV Charging | 2023 | Ongoing Strategy introduced 2020 and will run until 2025 with annual review | CYC Transport (EV Strategy) BP Pulse (access partner) EV Charge Point manufacturers | CYC | No Funding for HyperHubs secured through OLEV/ERD F | Funded | £1m - £10m bracket Remaining charge point rollout programme to 2025 estimated at £4 - £5m | Implementation | Emission reduction dependent upon EV uptake. For every conventionally fuelled vehicle replaced local emissions of NO _x and tailpipe PM ₁₀ are eliminated. | Number of operational fast, rapid and ultra- rapid CYC charge points (Sept 2023 figure is 103 comprising 84 Fast, 11 Rapid 11 and 8 Ultra Rapid) Number of charging | Extensive 'pay as you go' fast charge public electric vehicle recharging network consists of 84 Fast, 11 Rapid 11 and 8 Ultra Rapid chargers (Sept 2023) Two Hyperhub sites delivered and operational Two further Hyperhub sites in development | Work programme agreed and funded CYC will monitor plug- in vehicle uptake in York and usage of CYC's network (at least annually) to assess if charge point provision meets demand. Updated EV charging strategy to be |

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|---|--|---|---|---|---|-------------------|------------------------------|-------------------|---|-------------------|---|--|---|---|
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | episodes (2022 figure was 24,109) | | produced by end 2025 |
| 7a | Review / update Low Emission Planning Guidance and ensure alignment with carbon reduction policies | Policy Guidance and Development Control | Air Quality Planning and Policy Guidance | 2023 | Anticipated 2024 Timescales for adoption of updated guidance/SP G is subject to the Local Plan and examination process. | CYC Public Protection / Planning / Integrated Strategy / Carbon Reduction | CYC | No | Funded | £10-£50k | Implementation | NOx/PM reduction not estimated | Revision and adoption of updated low emission planning guidance | Draft guidance written and currently being actively used for development control purposes | Cost anticipated mainly in relation to staff time and consultation CYC will ensure that local standards for EV charging infrastructure provision remain appropriate for current EV use (and anticipated future EV uptake) in the city and are aligned to CYC's vision as laid out in CYC's EV Charging Strategy. Consideration of energy efficiency with respect to commercial / domestic heating Consideration of low NOx boiler technologies Consideration of emissions from Non- Road Mobile Machinery (NRMM) and local standards |
| 7b | Ensure developme nt related emissions are appropriate ly assessed and mitigated in line with CYC guidance | Policy Guidance and Development Control | Air Quality Planning and Policy Guidance | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection / Planning | CYC | No | Funded | £50-£100k Staff time plus oncosts | Implementation | NO _x /PM reduction not estimated | Planning applications reviewed in terms of air quality and a summary of any conditions imposed are summarised as part of CYC's <u>Annual Air</u> <u>Quality Status</u> <u>report</u> to DEFRA. | Ongoing assessment of planning applications Development of standard planning conditions for air quality issues Development of local standards for EV charging provision AQ Policy ENV1 developed as part of Local Plan | Cost anticipated mainly in relation to staff time for implementing guidance Assessment of air quality impacts will consider cumulative impacts from nearby sites to minimise 'emission creep' across the city. Standards for EV charging provision subject to annual review |
| 8 | Continue to explore incentives and opportuniti es to encourage the wider uptake of low and zero | Promoting Low Emission Transport | Priority parking for LEV's Company Vehicle Procurement - Prioritising uptake of low emission vehicles | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Transport / Public Protection / Parking Services / Transport Planning Partners may include infrastructure delivery partners, | CYC | No | Not funded | Scheme Dependent | Planning | NOx/PM reduction not estimated | Number of low emission parking permits issued Further ULEV / ZEV / micro mobility trials undertaken | Parking incentives whilst use of rapid and ultra-rapid charge points Low emission discount offered on parking permits Advice to businesses on EV transition and infrastructure | CYC will explore further incentives to increase use of micro- mobility modes, such as E-Bikes / E- Scooters |

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|---|----------------------------------|--|---|--|---|---|------------------------------|---------------------|--|-------------------|--|--|--|--|
| | emission vehicles | | Public Vehicle Procurement - Prioritising uptake of low emission vehicles | | | developers, micro-mobility solution providers | | | | | | | | | |
| 9a | Improve public access to air quality information and advice | Public Information | Via the Internet | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection / Public Health | СҮС | No | Partially funded | Dependent on activity but likely to be <£10k for review and update of existing web content | Implementation | N/A | Web content subject to ongoing periodic review to consider topics of local significance and interest Availability of local, up to date, air quality monitoring data and annual summary reports | Air quality pages of <u>CYC</u> <u>website</u> Real-time air quality data available at <u>Air Quality</u> <u>England</u> . Diffusion tube data available on <u>YorkView</u> Promotion of smoke control area (SCA) requirements | Updates will assist with providing information to the public about the health impacts of air pollution and how behavioural change can reduce emissions and exposure. Updates will also cover issues such as the impacts of bonfire smoke |
| 9b | Air Quality Alert / Notification Service | Public Information | Via the Internet / Via other mechanisms | 2023 | 2024 | CYC Public Protection / Public Health External IT platform provider | Measure subject to DEFRA grant | Yes | Funded | £50k - £100k | Planning | Measure aimed at reducing exposure rather than pollution reduction per se | Ongoing platform usage (e.g. visitor stats and subscriptions to notification service), supplemented with registered platform user feedback | DEFRA AQ Grant obtained for Air Quality Forecasting and Alert Service in 2023, currently in development | Will result in improved knowledge and awareness of air pollution, links to health impacts, and means to reduce exposure to pollutants via lifestyle choices / travel route / modal choice We will also explore wider behaviour change messaging in response to high pollution episodes |
| 9с | Local promotion of 'Burn Better' campaign and rules around Smoke Control Areas (SCAs) | Public Information | Via the Internet / Via leaflets / Via other mechanisms | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection / Public Health | CYC for ongoing local promotion of SCAs and existing campaigns New dedicated particulate awareness and reduction campaign subject to DEFRA grant | Yes | Funded | Local promotion of SCAs and existing campaigns <£10k New particulate campaign £10k - £50k | Planning | NO _x /PM reduction not estimated but communications campaigns can increase awareness of air quality issues and drive behavioural change | Annual promotion undertaken Reduction in solid fuel burning / change in domestic heating patterns, awareness of correct maintenance and efficient use of appliances and fuel certification schemes | Promotion undertaken via CYC media channels Autumn/Winter 2022 Compliance checks across solid fuel distribution outlets were progressed throughout 2022 to ensure that all solid fuels being sold were certified as 'Ready to Burn' DEFRA AQ Grant obtained in 2023 for campaign work in relation to domestic solid fuel burning and links to air pollution and health | Promotion of 'Burn Better' campaign will help householders choose cleaner fuels and ensure they are aware of best practice in terms of maintenance of solid fuel burning appliances. |
| 10a | Continue to promote sustainable travel in York | Promoting Travel Alternatives | Intensive active travel campaign & infrastructure Promotion of cycling | 2023 | Ongoing (funding dependent) | CYC Sustainable Transport CYC Marketing and Communications Schools | DfT | No | Partially funded | £100k - £500k (annually) for engagement with businesses, schools and | Implementation | Hard to precisely quantify but target to increase modal shift away from private car to walking / cycling | Various KPIs reported as part of Local Transport Plan, such as: | Since 2021/22 CYC's I- Travel programme has delivered: E-cycle switch scheme E-cargo bike scheme | Existing I-Travel programme subject to ongoing funding Continued work with schools to promote sustainable travel choices, minimise |

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|---|---|--|---|--|--|---------------------|------------------------------|---------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------|---|---|--|---|
| | | | Promotion of walking School Travel Plans Workplace Travel Planning | | | Local businesses Sustrans | | | | the general community | | and public transport use | Cycle counts / cycle training delivered School travel plans delivered Businesses adopting sustainable travel modes Increase in bus patronage Increase in walking / cycling | Delivery of active travel campaign 'Better Points' scheme 'Bikeability' training to all Primary and Secondary state schools Urban Cycle Skills training for adults and families York Walking Festival Production of cycle route videos and audio walking guides School Travel Planning CYC is currently developing a Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP) | idling events, deliver cycle training, produce school travel plans and facilitate events to promote Walk to School week / Clean Air Day etc Continued work with businesses to embed sustainable travel modes into current business models and encourage uptake Also see measure 10c for updates on CYC's LCWIP |
| 10b | Delivery of Bus Service Improveme nt Plan (BSIP) | Transport Planning and Infrastructure | Bus route improvements Public transport improvements – interchanges, stations and services | 2023 | 2025? | CYC Sustainable Transport Bus companies Infrastructure providers | DfT | No | Funded | >£10m | Implementation | Bus emissions (post CAZ implementation) generally up to 10% of road traffic emissions on majority of network, but up to 25% in some areas of AQMA – see section 3.3 | Various KPIs outlined in BSIP, examples include: Passenger trips per year Bus punctuality /excess wait time Service frequency % Electric Bus BSIP Target of 20 million bus passenger trips a year by April 2025 (25% increase on the peak seen in 2017/18). | Award of £8.4m through DfT's ZEBRA fund in March 2022 to fund 44 electric buses, with an additional award of £1.8m to increase the scope to co-fund a further 9 buses Award of £17m in April 2022 to support the development of key schemes and initiatives in line with York's Bus Service Improvement Plan, including wider electrification of the urban bus fleet, bus priority measures, improvements to stops, shelters and passenger information | See <u>BSIP report to</u> <u>Executive Member of</u> <u>Transport</u> |
| 10c | Delivery of other LTP infrastructu re measures | Transport Planning and Infrastructure | Other | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Infrastructure providers | Scheme dependent | No | Scheme dependent | Scheme dependent | Implementation | Scheme specific York Outer Ring Road Air Quality Impact Assessment demonstrated a long-term 'moderate beneficial' residual effect on air quality within York city centre | Scheme specific / to be developed | Capacity upgrades to York Outer Ring Road (YORR) CYC is in the process of developing a Local Cycle and Walking Infrastructure Plan (LCWIP), which will designate strategic networks within York for cycling and walking and will identify and prioritise infrastructure schemes to deliver such networks. Consideration of Gillygate specific measures in progress | Scoping report for CYC LCWIP |

Page 142
| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|--|---------------------------------|----------------|---|--|---------------------------|---------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------|--|--|---|--|
| 11a | Regulation and control of industrial emissions | Environmental Permits | Other | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection | CYC | No | Funded | £10k - £50k | Implementation | NO _x / PM emission reduction not estimated but will prevent further deterioration in air pollution via regulation and control of existing processes | Scheduled CYC inspections completed per annum | Annual inspection programme ongoing | Scheduled inspections undertaken by CYC Public Protection staff. Work programme subject to maintaining existing staff resource |
| 11b | Regulation and control of domestic emissions | Promoting Low Emission Plant | Other Policy | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection | СҮС | No | Funded | £10-£50k | Planning | NOx / PM emission reduction not estimated – subject to review of boundaries and further assessment | Review smoke control area boundaries and implementation of new legislation, including enforcement methods Reduction in complaints of smoke nuisance | Compliance checks across key solid fuel distribution outlets have been undertaken as part of other routine CYC operations.to ensure that all solid fuels being sold were certified as 'Ready to Burn' in line with the Air Quality (Domestic Solid Fuels Standards) (England) Regulations 2020. | Work programme subject to maintaining existing staff resource Revised enforcement approach in line with amendments to the Clean Air Act 1993 made through the Environment Act 2021 CYC will also investigate sales of non-authorised solid fuels and complaints of non-compliance. |
| 11c | Provision / promotion of energy advice services and upgrade grants to domestic and business sectors | Promoting Low Emission Plant | Other Policy | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Carbon Reduction | External grant funding | No | Funded | Scheme dependent | Implementation | Home upgrade energy efficiency grants and advice services to residents and businesses will complement wider emission reduction measures of AQAP4. Across York, domestic buildings are the largest sources of greenhouse gas emissions at 31.9%. | Grants awarded / energy savings / carbon reduction | Rollout of Home Upgrade Grant (HUG) that provide insulation for low-income households to reduce heating bills and carbon emissions Building retrofit events delivered <u>Resource Efficient</u> <u>Business (REBiz)</u> programme Production of CYC Local Area Energy Plan outlining demonstrator and 'low regret' projects for near term implementation | CYC gas consumption will be reduced through a range of initiatives including building efficiency improvements, transitioning to electrical heating and encouraging staff to take steps to reduce energy usage when working from home. CYC secured £175,980 grant funding from the Government's Low Carbon Skills Fund to create decarbonisation plans for 21 schools and 5 leisure centres in the City, identifying opportunities to reduce energy consumption, providing both financial and carbon savings. Building fabric upgrades (energy efficiency) and low carbon heating technology upgrades will contribute to improved local air |

City of York Council

Page 143

| Measure No. | Measure | Category | Classification | Estimated Year Measure to be Introduced | Estimated / Actual Completio n Year | Organisations Involved | Funding Source | Defra AQ Grant Funding | Funding Status | Estimated Cost of Measure | Measure Status | Target Reduction in Pollutant / Emission from Measure | Key Performance Indicator | Progress to Date | Comments / Potential Barriers to Implementation |
|----------------|---|-----------------------|---------------------------|---|--|--|-------------------|------------------------------|---|---------------------------------|-------------------|---|---|--|--|
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | quality and carbon reduction targets |
| 12a | Maintain CYC's air quality monitoring network and respond to changing monitoring priorities | - | - | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection Academic Institutions (equipment trials) | CYC | No | Funded (routine operation of existing equipment) Future upgrades subject to additional funding | £10-£50k per annum | Implementation | No direct air quality impact but used to monitor impact of AQAP measures and complementary CYC strategies affecting traffic and local development | Average and/or maximum concentrations of NO ₂ , PM ₁₀ and PM _{2.5} across key areas in the AQMA / the wider area of York | Established monitoring network including 9 real- time monitoring stations and 233 passive NO ₂ diffusion tubes across CYC area | Full details of CYC's up to date monitoring strategy and any changes are provided annually in CYC's <u>Annual Air Quality</u> <u>Status Reports</u> New and upgraded monitoring equipment subject to internal / external funding and national standards |
| 12b | Ensure AQ data is disseminat ed to the public and shared with local leads for air quality, public health and transport | Public Information | Via the Internet Other | 2023 | Ongoing | CYC Public Protection | CYC | No | Funded | £10-£50k per annum | Implementation | N/A | Publication of annual air quality summary / ASR Briefings to local leads for Air Quality Real-time air quality data publication on online portal | AQ data currently disseminated via Air Quality England website and CYC Annual Status Reports hosted on council website Successful DEFRA AQ Grant bid for air quality alert / forecasting service | Costs relate to annual staff costs. Additional mechanisms to disseminate data, would be subject to additional funding. |

City of York Council

Appendix A: Response to Consultation

Table A. 1 Summary of Responses to Consultation and Stakeholder Engagement on the AQAP

| Consultee | Category | Response |
|-----------|----------|----------|
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |

To complete following consultation

Appendix B: Reasons for Not Pursuing Action Plan Measures

| Action category | Action description | Reason action is not being pursued (including Stakeholder views) |
|--|--|---|
| Alternatives to private vehicle use | Rail based Park and Ride | Due to the location of the railway station and fact that it is already served by extensive public transport routes, additional long-stay parking facilities would introduce additional private vehicle trips into the AQMA area and may even divert existing trips away from low and zero emission bus services operating in the city. CYC will continue to work alongside the station to facilitate improved pedestrian access, modal exchange and the creation of new accessible public spaces - see <u>York Railway Station</u> <u>Frontage scheme</u> for updates. |
| Promoting Low Emission Transport | Clean Air Zone (CAZ) extension to all vehicle types e.g. Cars | Note that the cost of implementing and enforcing a wider CAZ likely to have a severe detrimental impact on the local economy and significant resource implications. The bus- based CAZ in York has been facilitated via grant support to operators from CYC and external sources. Updated source apportionment work has shown that trends for LDV (cars and vans) and HGV fleets are already towards newer engines; natural fleet replacement / turnover will see the proportions of cleaner vehicles increase further within the timeframe of AQAP4. This will also be facilitated in the longer term via government commitments to decarbonise road transport and stop selling new petrol/diesel cars from 2030 (with other vehicle classes likely to be affected from 2035). Work is ongoing to improve EV charging |

Table B. 1 Action Plan Measures Not Pursued and the Reasons for that Decision

| | | opportunities across the city. Local taxi emissions will be addressed via strengthened CYC Taxi Licensing Policy and incentives, which will phase out older more polluting taxis. The nature of the York road network also makes diversion/re-routing of non-CAZ compliant vehicles extremely challenging, particularly in the city centre. |
|-------------------------------------|--|--|
| Promoting Low Emission Transport | CNG refuelling facilities | Recent research has shown that vehicles fuelled by CNG may emit especially large numbers of ultra-fine particles, with the highest particle number emissions measured during urban driving (i.e. low speeds, cold-starts) which has implications for York's city centre environment and fine particulate exposure reduction targets as outlined in the Environment Act 2021. In line with local air quality and carbon reduction aspirations, promotion of hydrocarbon based fuels is no longer considered appropriate for AQAP4. |
| Promoting Travel Alternatives | Promote use of inland waterways | Potential disruption from flooding that could affect passenger and goods transport. |
| Public Information | Via Television | Public information via leaflets, internet and possibly radio forms a part of AQAP4 but there is unlikely to be enough resources or budget to extend this to television. CYC will endeavour to continue to attract local media coverage of campaigns and air quality related issues wherever possible. |
| Traffic Management | Reduction in speed limits, 20mph zones | A reduction in traffic speeds within the existing AQMA, which already experiences slow moving traffic and congested conditions, is unlikely to result in further measurable air quality improvements, although it is acknowledged that this may have positive road safety |

| | | implications and will be considered in the wider context of CYC's road safety schemes. |
|--------------------------|--|--|
| Traffic Management | Testing vehicle emissions (on street) | Resource implications of on street vehicle emission testing considered likely to far outweigh the likely benefit. Pulling up vehicles for testing can result in additional congestion which could impact on air quality in the AQMA. Any available budget for enforcement action is considered better targeted at enforcing idling, where issue can be resolved promptly. There is an existing mechanism for reporting excessively smoky lorry or bus exhausts to the <u>Driver and Vehicle Standards Agency (DVSA)</u> for investigation. |
| Vehicle Fleet Efficiency | Fleet efficiency and recognition schemes | Alongside many other authorities within the Yorkshire region, CYC has previously rolled out an ECO Stars Fleet Recognition Scheme (funded through DEFRA grant). Many of the fleet vehicles travelling around York are already members of the scheme (either via existing York membership or through membership of schemes in nearby local authority areas). CYC is not currently actively recruiting new members to the York ECO Stars scheme (currently 106 members), but existing members are being supported as required. This will be revisited should future demand for ECO Stars be apparent and if external funding sources are available. |

Appendix C: Cost-benefit summary

Table C. 1 Summary of cost-benefit analysis

Impact descriptors / key explained in section 5.1

| Area | Option | Targets emissions | Air Quality Impact | Cost | Wider Feasibility | Other Comments |
|----------------------------|---|----------------------|-----------------------|---|----------------------|--|
| Poducing | 1a. Explore further opportunities for reducing freight emissions | Mainly HGVs/LGVs | Medium - High | ££££ | Medium - High | Initial feasibility study funded and delivered. |
| emissions from | 1b. Micro-consolidation centre pilot | Mainly HGVs/LGVs | Medium - High | ££££ | Medium - High | Pilot funded |
| freight | 1c. Consider feasibility of extending Clean Air Zone to include HGVs / freight vehicles | HGVs/LGVs | Currently unknown | Currently unknown | Currently unknown | Subject to further feasibility work. |
| | 2a. Upgrade CAZ exempt inter-urban and rural services to ULEVs (electric) or Euro 6 buses | Buses | Low | ££££ (cost dependent on practicality of electrifying routes vs upgrade to Euro 6) | Medium - High | BSIP / ZEBRA funding obtained |
| emissions from buses | 2b. Pursue all electric, zero emission fleet for all urban services | Buses | Medium - High | EEEEEE | Medium - High | BSIP / ZEBRA funding obtained |
| | 2c. Extend CAZ for buses to York Central site | Buses | Low | Currently unknown | High | Timescales subject to development of YC site |
| Anti-idling initiatives | 3a. Continue to Promote 'Kick the Habit' | All traffic | Low - Medium | £ | High | Initial campaign developed |
| | 3b. Develop new resources and review enforcement approach | All traffic | Low | £££ | Medium | Wider enforcement |

| Area | Option | Targets | Air Quality | Cost | Wider Foosibility | Other |
|---|---|----------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|----------------------|--|
| | | emissions | impact | | reasibility | subject to |
| | | | | | | funding |
| Reducing emissions from taxis | 4a. Review Taxi Licensing policy | Taxis (car / minibus) | Low - Medium | ££ | Medium - High | Subject to consultation |
| | 4b. Seek further resources for taxi upgrades to ULEVs | Taxis (car / minibus) | Low - Medium | £££££ | Medium | Subject to external funding |
| | 4c. Consider feasibility of extending the Clean Air Zone to include taxis | Taxis (car / minibus) | Currently unknown | Currently unknown | Currently unknown | Subject to further feasibility work |
| | 5a. Implement EV fleet replacement for vehicles under 3.5t | CYC fleet (LGVs, Cars) | Low - Medium | EEEEEE | High | Phased fleet programme agreed |
| Reducing emissions from CYC fleet | 5b. Explore options for fleet vehicles over 3.5t to move away from diesel fuel | CYC fleet (LGVs / HGVs) | Low - Medium | EEEEEE | Medium | Trials ongoing |
| | 5c. Maximise CYC journey efficiency through telematics, training and sustainable travel options | All CYC fleet vehicles | Low | tba | Medium - High | - |
| Expand EV charging network | 6. Delivery of CYC Public EV Charging Strategy | Mainly cars/vans/LGVs | Medium - High | ££££ | High | Work programme agreed / funded |
| | 7a. Review and update low emission planning guidance | All vehicle types | Low - Medium | ££ | High | Costs mainly in relation to staff time |
| Minimise development related emissions | 7b. Ensure development related emissions are appropriately assessed and mitigated | All vehicle types | Medium | ££ | High | Costs mainly in relation to staff time. Opportunities for developer contributions to wider low |

| Area | Option | Targets emissions | Air Quality Impact | Cost | Wider Feasibility | Other Comments |
|--|---|--|--|---------------------|----------------------|---|
| | | | | | | emission measures |
| Local incentives for low emission vehicles / modes | 8. Explore incentives / opportunities for wider uptake of ULEVs | Mainly private cars, although potentially all modes | Anticipated low (dependent upon incentive) | Scheme dependent | Anticipated medium | - |
| | 9a. Improve public access to air quality information and advice | Supporting measure | N/A | £ - ££ | High | Opportunities for resource development for schools / businesses |
| Improved public information and awareness | 9b. Air quality alert / notification service | Supporting measure | N/A | ££ | Medium | DEFRA funding obtained |
| | 9c. Local promotion of 'Burn Better' and smoke control areas / use of appropriate fuels etc | Non-transport emissions | Low - Medium (mainly PM _{2.5}) | £ | High | DEFRA funding obtained for wider PM campaign |
| Modal shift, active travel and network improvement | 10a. Continued to promote sustainable travel in York | Reduction in private car use | Low - Medium | £££££ (annually) | Medium - High | Existing ITravel programme, subject to funding |
| | 10b. Delivery of Bus Service Improvement Plan | Bus | Medium – High (bus upgrades) | £££££££ | Medium - High | Funding obtained |
| | 10c. Delivery of LTP infrastructure measures | All traffic | Scheme dependent | Scheme dependent | Medium - High | ORR capacity upgrades / LCWIP / |

| Area | Option | Targets emissions | Air Quality Impact | Cost | Wider Feasibility | Other Comments |
|--|---|---------------------------------------|--|---------------------|----------------------|---|
| | | | | | | active travel measures |
| | 11a. Regulation and control of industrial emissions | Industrial emissions | Low - Medium | ££ | High | Subject to maintaining existing staff resource |
| Regulation of industrial and domestic emissions | 11b. Regulation and control of domestic emissions | Domestic emissions | Low – Medium (will directly target PM _{2.5}) | ££ | High | Subject to maintaining existing staff resource |
| | 11c. Energy advice services and upgrade grants to domestic and business sectors | Business and domestic emissions | Low / Supporting measure | Scheme dependent | Medium - High | - |
| Monitoring of air quality and access to air | 12a. Maintain CYC monitoring network and respond to changing monitoring priorities | Supporting measure | Supporting measure | ££ | High | Equipment upgrades subject to funding |
| quality information | 12b. Ensure AQ data is effectively disseminated to the public and shared with local leads | Supporting measure | Supporting measure | ££ | High | Costs relate to annual staff costs |

Glossary of Terms

| Abbreviation | Description |
|-------------------|--|
| AQAP | Air Quality Action Plan - A detailed description of measures, outcomes, achievement dates and implementation methods, showing how the local authority intends to achieve air quality limit values' |
| AQMA | Air Quality Management Area – An area where air pollutant concentrations exceed / are likely to exceed the relevant air quality objectives. AQMAs are declared for specific pollutants and objectives |
| AQS | Air Quality Strategy |
| ASR | Air quality Annual Status Report |
| BAM | Beta Attenuation Monitor |
| CYC | City of York Council |
| Defra | Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs |
| EU | European Union |
| LAQM | Local Air Quality Management |
| NO ₂ | Nitrogen Dioxide |
| NOx | Nitrogen Oxides |
| PM10 | Airborne particulate matter with an aerodynamic diameter of $10 \mu m$ (micrometres or microns) or less |
| PM _{2.5} | Airborne particulate matter with an aerodynamic diameter of $2.5\mu m$ (micrometres or microns) or less |

References

- Local Air Quality Management Technical Guidance LAQM.TG22. August 2022.
 Published by Defra in partnership with the Scottish Government, Welsh Assembly Government and Department of the Environment Northern Ireland.
- Local Air Quality Management Policy Guidance LAQM.PG22. August 2022.
 Published by Defra in partnership with the Scottish Government, Welsh Assembly Government and Department of the Environment Northern Ireland.
- City of York Council's previous LAQM Review and Assessment reports can be found online on the <u>council website</u>
- Air Quality Hub A Practitioner's Guide. Available online at <u>https://www.airqualityhub.co.uk/</u>

Annex B: Proposed detailed policies

<u>Policy focus area 1: Accessibility</u> - Shape a city that is accessible to everyone – so that everyone, including young people, women, disabled people and anyone with a protected characteristic, is able to access all the facilities which they need, and all areas of the city, and its villages, have accessible, reliable and affordable bus services to key destinations.

Ideas:

Policy idea 1.1 – provide Blue Badge parking spaces near significant locations within the city centre, including the foot streets area, and in all district and village centres. Our target is to have BB parking spaces within 150m of significant trip attractors.

Policy idea 1.2 – Cycle parking at significant locations within the city centre and in all district and village centres and at employers, leisure sites, training, education etc. Our aim is to provide cycle parking as near as practically possible to significant locations – ideally within 50m.

Policy idea 1.3 – Accessible design. Out target is to develop our walking, wheeling and cycle networks to accommodate wheelchair users, mobility scooter users, riders of adapted cycles and family/cargo bikes, while ensuring safety for those with sight loss. This will include the removal of inaccessible barriers and the provision of dropped kerbs.

Policy idea 1.4 – Accessible public transport. Work with stakeholders to improve accessibility of public transport for all users, and to increase the amount of accessible seating. We will work with taxi and private hire providers to increase the number of wheelchair accessible taxis and private hire vehicles in York. We will also continue to improve bus stops and shelters to improve personal security (e.g. by ensuring adequate lighting levels). We will work with the rail industry to improve the accessibility of York and Poppleton Stations.

Policy idea 1.5 – We will aim to provide seating at 50m intervals within the footstreet area and in all district and village centres, and the routes to then, to allow people to rest during their journeys.

<u>Policy focus area 2: Improve walking, wheeling and cycling</u> – so that cycling, walking and wheeling become more attractive and offer better alternatives to the car. Key to this will be creating a continuous network of safe and high-quality cycle, walking and wheeling routes, and giving all active travel users greater priority on roads and at junctions. Effectively integrating new modes like e-bikes into York's transport network will also be important. These changes will achieve a doubling of active travel journeys by 2030.

Ideas:

Policy idea 2.1 – Maintain York's Transport User Hierarchy, first adopted in 1989, and ensure that it is applied appropriately and consistently in all scheme designs, policy decisions and funding allocations.

Policy idea 2.2 – Create a priority **walking, and wheeling network**, jointly with partners including the disabled community, walking and environmental groups. This network will offer safe, high quality routes to the city centre, all district and village centres, and schools, colleges and places of employment. We envisage this network covering the whole city to provide a joined up network.

Policy idea 2.3 – Develop a programme to upgrade pedestrian facilities on all parts of the priority walking and wheeling network, to include greater priority and reduced delay at traffic signal crossings, countdown signals at major crossings, priority at crossings of side roads, removal of barriers and guardrails and significantly improved pavement maintenance. An initial stage will improve crossings at all junctions on what is now the inner ring road.

Policy idea 2.4 – Comprehensively upgrade the city centre footstreet network to provide continuous level surfaces, clearly de-lineated to indicate where vehicles are permitted. We will look to eliminate footways which are narrow, uneven, poorly drained or with cross slopes.

Policy idea 2.5 – Create a connected priority **cycling** network jointly with partners including the disabled community, cycling and environmental groups. We envisage this network being comprehensive and continuous, and ensuring effective routes to and through the city centre, and to district and village centres, and schools, colleges and places of employment.

Policy idea 2.6 – Develop a programme to upgrade cycling facilities on all parts of the priority cycle network, to include continuous cycle lanes, segregated where appropriate, priority at traffic signals, safe provision to negotiate roundabouts and regular maintenance to ensure that surfaces, signs and markings are safe. An initial stage will involve upgrading one radial route into the city centre and one route linking a village to inner York; these will serve as demonstrators of what can be achieved

elsewhere. We will also identify "problem areas" for cyclists and look to improve them.

Policy idea 2.7 – Community support. Recognise that some groups of people face more barriers to walking, wheeling and cycling. Identify the barriers (such as lack of cycle parking, lack of confidence) and work with these communities to ensure that everyone has equal access to walk, wheel and cycle. (Eg cycle training schemes, cycle repair hubs, accessible cycle parking).

Policy idea 2.8 – Support the development and use of e-bikes, and expand micromobility options such as e-scooters where appropriate to complement other modes of transport.

Policy focus area 3: Shape Healthy Places: – to encourage physical activity by ensuring that all communities in York are inclusive, feel safe and offer all the facilities which people need on a daily basis within easy reach whether walking, wheeling, cycling or travelling by public transport. We will improve district centres so that people can meet more of their shopping, work and leisure needs locally, without having to travel by car. We will improve streets and spaces in York to help us adapt to future climate change and for the benefits of all users, including people who have limited mobility, hearing or sight loss. We will focus on planting, lighting, surfaces and the quality and feel of streets and spaces in York. We will improve broadband connectivity to enable people to work, study and shop from home.

Ideas:

Policy idea 3.1 – Review each existing community and its district centre and aim to ensure that it has all key facilities within walking, wheeling or cycling distance, and effective public transport for longer distance journeys.

Policy idea 3.2 – Aim to provide each centre with a communications, mobility and delivery hub for parcels, and facilities such as toilets, safe cycle storage, pushchair, mobility scooter and cycle hire and repair workshops.

Policy idea 3.3 – Adopt the same principles for all new developments, including all strategic sites in the Local Plan. Produce a Supplementary Planning Document to specify these requirements, and those covered in other Key Policy Areas.

Policy idea 3.4 – Embed the Healthy Streets approach into relevant guidance and decision making to create high quality public space and encourage walking, wheeling and cycling.

Policy idea 3.5 – Safe streets. Use traffic measures such as 'Home Zones' to create safe streets for walking and cycling. Identify the streets within communities that need intervention from the Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan. Encourage new developments to embed safe streets into the design from the outset. Reflect these Safe Streets in the wider Movement and Place Plan

Policy idea 3.6 – Adopt the Vision Zero approach, seeking to eliminate all fatalities and serious injuries on York's roads. Work with partners, such as North Yorkshire Police, and stakeholders to use all tools available to reach this goal. This work will include infrastructure design, behaviour change, technology, legislation and enforcement.

Policy idea 3.7 – Require transport schemes and infrastructure projects to bring about health benefits, with Health Impact Assessments required for all larger scale infrastructure projects and major schemes.

Policy idea 3.8 – Promote the use of the 'Decide and Provide' approach in planning policy development to mitigate against development which increases car traffic in York.

Policy focus area 4: Improving Public Transport: so that all areas of the city have good and reliable public transport access. Key to this will be extending the bus network, ensuring effective and reliable early and late services when people need them, and upgrading high frequency bus services – in some cases into bus rapid transit services or possibly light rail transit systems. We will also work to upgrade heavy rail services where they play a local role or support our other policies. Not only will this result in a 50% or greater increase in bus patronage by 2030, it will also enhance the viability of public transport and protect its future.

Ideas:

Policy idea 4.1 – Work with bus operators to create a comprehensive network of bus services, accessible to as many residents and visitors as possible, and providing services at weekends and for the night-time economy. Set challenging targets for increased bus access, and ensure that all low-income areas are appropriately served. Ensure that all new development is designed for bus access, with appropriate service frequencies provided from the outset. Consider alternative models of service provision (e.g. franchising) if it is not possible to achieve the desired network of services commercially.

Policy idea 4.2 - Use infrastructure design and network management to increase the reliability and efficiency of bus services. Set challenging targets for increased bus reliability. As a first step, provide a dedicated priority route for buses, and other sustainable transport, across the city centre, including effective enforcement of existing regulations in Piccadilly and Pavement.

Policy idea 4.3 – Work with local communities to obtain funding to develop community transport schemes such as community minibuses, dial-a-ride and car clubs and share schemes, particularly to fill any gaps in the bus network. Consider the introduction of a shuttle bus in the footstreets area of the city centre.

Policy idea 4.4 – Work with Park & Ride operators to deliver an enhanced commercially viable service with the aim of increasing the use of Park & Ride buses, and develop Park and Ride sites as access hubs for local communities and villages and for inter-urban buses and coaches. Use all tools available including infrastructure design, network management, route planning and car parking charges to drive up patronage and maximise the reliability and efficiency of the Park and Ride services.

Policy idea 4.5 – Develop a rail strategy to guide the approach to rail investment and priorities within York, with the aim of increasing passenger numbers on rail services and identifying opportunities for enhanced or new routes and services.

Policy idea 4.6 – Ensure that the redesign of the Railway Station makes it more sustainable, better able to support walking, wheeling, cycling and buses, and less dependent on car access. Ensure that Poppleton and the proposed station at Haxby are at the centre of effective walk/ wheel/ cycle/ bus networks.

Policy idea 4.7 – Enable multi-modal journeys, using all opportunities to improve interchange facilities across the bus network (such as cycle parking provision and shelters) and work with stakeholders to explore multi-operator ticketing, and provision for cycles, wheelchairs and mobility aids on buses and trains.

Policy idea 4.8 – Develop an integrated fares policy for all road-based public transport which encourages and rewards frequent use and makes bus use affordable for young people and low-income households.

Policy idea 4.9 – work with the taxi/ private hire trades to encourage greater provision of wheelchair accessible, low emission vehicles in York.

Policy idea 4.10 – consider the scope for providing water-based access to York city centre from Rawcliffe Bar park and ride – e.g. using the existing tour boat service or water taxis – to provide an attractive alternative to driving into York for visitors.

Policy focus area 5: Safeguarding our environment by cutting carbon, air pollution and noise - we will encourage the take-up of electric vehicles because they have no tailpipe emissions. However, we know that simply converting existing internal combustion-engine trips to electric vehicle trips will not be enough to meet Climate Change targets, reduce congestion, or improve air quality and health sufficiently. We must achieve reductions in the absolute number of car miles travelled too.

Ideas:

Policy idea 5.1 – Continue to expand public EV charging facilities to keep pace with the demand for public charging, both by commuters and visitors and for those residents without access to residential off-street charging. This will be a development of CYC's existing EV Charging Strategy

Policy idea 5.2 – use the powers available to local authorities to incentivise EV/ hybrid replacement of ICE engine vehicles in York – for example through differential parking charges

Policy idea 5.3 – Expand the current Bus Clean Air Zone to cover commercial vehicles if required to meet air quality targets. Consider further action in locations where traffic emissions are a significant contributor to poor air quality and noise.

Policy idea 5.4 – Follow the embodied carbon reduction hierarchy developed by Oxfordshire Council's Local Transport and Connectivity Plan 2022 - 2050. Take embodied carbon and induced travel demand into account when assessing infrastructure projects and calculating their carbon impact and contribution to York's net zero carbon goal.

Policy idea 5.5 – Support development of green infrastructure along transport corridors with the aim of delivering a transport network that achieves and where possible exceeds government and local biodiversity net gain targets.

Policy idea 5.6 – continue the work to convert CYC's own vehicle fleet to electric vehicles where this is practical and suitable vehicles are available.

Policy idea 5.7 – consider how new developments and new transport infrastructure in York can be used to support the environment – e.g. through sustainable drainage, urban cooling etc

Policy idea 5.8 – work with York's tourism/visitor sector to maximise sustainable transport use by visitors – both for reaching York and travelling around the city once visitors have arrived.

Policy focus area 6: Manage the road network for Movement and Place – we will develop a Movement and Place Plan which reallocates road-space to create safe and connected networks for walking, wheeling, cycling, public transport, cars and freight for residents, businesses and visitors alike – helping deliver York's economic and environmental strategies and draft Local Plan by making walking, wheeling and cycling more attractive and buses more reliable. The Movement and Place Plan will also identify how best to balance the needs of streets as travel corridors and as places where people live, shop, go to school and enjoy their leisure. It will facilitate all kinds of journey including trips to and from outside of the city, and will recognise York's place in the wider region. A key to the Movement and Place Plan will be using York's new traffic models to minimise congestion, along with new ways to manage and construct highways to minimise their environmental impacts and work with partners to deliver any required interventions and schemes.

Ideas:

Policy idea 6.1 – Commission a Movement and Place Plan for York which identifies how best to balance the needs of streets to enable people to travel and as places where people live, shop and enjoy their leisure. Include a specific network plan for each mode of transport (private vehicles, freight vehicles, public transport, emergency services and active travel modes). As part of this Plan, critically assess the future role of what is now the inner ring road.

Policy idea 6.2– Identify the locations where Movement and Place are most seriously in conflict, such as Gillygate, and design schemes to take early action which are consistent with the Movement and Place Plan.

Policy idea 6.3 – Use network management tools, including the city's Urban Traffic Management Control system and its Smart Travel Evolution Programme to actively manage the network, tackling congestion and air pollution, maintaining accessibility for disabled transport users and promoting and prioritising the use of walking, wheeling, cycling and public transport.

Policy idea 6.4 – To make travel safer for pedestrians, wheelers and cyclists, adopt 20mph as the default speed limit for all roads through residential areas, near schools, in villages and at retail areas and parks.

Policy idea 6.5 – Maintain our highway assets (including walking, wheeling and cycling routes) in line with the priorities outlined in the York transport hierarchy

and with the aim of minimising disruption and delay and increasing the reliability of the network.

Policy idea 6.6 – Adopt the 'Decide and Provide' approach rather than 'Predict and Provide' when designing transport infrastructure and junction and road improvement schemes. Only consider road capacity schemes after all other options have been explored. Work with developers to obtain funding to upgrade sustainable travel networks to and from new developments, in-line with the policies in the draft Local Plan.

Policy idea 6.7 – Futureproof our transport network for emerging technologies such as autonomous vehicles and unmanned aerial vehicles (drones).

Policy focus area 7: Reduce car dependency - we will provide safe and comprehensive networks so that alternatives to the car are the obvious choice for a growing proportion of transport users, whilst enabling those who have to use motorised vehicles to get about more easily. We will manage parking to provide access for shops and business, while discouraging car use for journeys which could be made by sustainable modes. New developments will be planned so that active travel and public transport are the obvious choice. We will also promote behavioural change by supporting people as they switch travel modes, for example, through travel planning. Together these changes will reduce the number of miles travelled on York's roads by at least 20% by 2030.

Ideas:

Policy idea 7.1 – Encourage walking, wheeling and cycling to school and work by working with schools and employers, helping to develop travel plans, improving way-finding, and considering measures such as school streets and 'park and stride'. We will develop case studies to show how many people can easily live less car dependent lives – often reducing their expenditure on transport and living more active lives in the process.

Policy idea 7.2 – Support businesses and organisations operating within the city to reduce their transport footprint. (Eg staff travel plans, sustainable transport options to business parks, cycle lockers for businesses.) Work with developers and businesses to create and implement effective travel plans.

Policy idea 7.3– Develop a wider set of campaigns such as car-free days to encourage people to consider alternatives to the car.

Policy idea 7.4 - Promote zero emission car share and car clubs to reduce the need for car ownership. Aim to have a car share scheme or car club in all suburbs and villages around York and within 500m of where most people live, and in new developments.

Policy idea 7.5 Develop a parking strategy to cover all publicly available parking within 400m of the city centre, which assesses parking needs and sets parking charges designed to make it more attractive to use Park and Ride or the bus, or to walk, wheel or cycle. Set parking supply to satisfy requirements for essential journeys to the city centre, and take steps to enhance the quality of that parking provision.

Policy idea 7.6 – Extend residents' parking zones to cover all areas of the city which are currently used for long-stay parking for non-residents.

Policy idea 7.7 – Review the parking stock in private ownership within 400m of the city centre, and work with stakeholders to develop policies which encourage patterns of use consistent with the aims of Policy idea 5.

Policy idea 7.8 – Adopt standards for maximum levels of parking provision in new developments which are consistent with the objectives of this Local Transport Strategy and the draft Local Plan, and encourage developers to reduce parking provision to below these maximum standards when considering planning applications.

Policy 7.9 – continue the work of I-travel York in publicising sustainable transport options and developing travel plans.

<u>Policy focus area 8: Improving freight & logistics -</u> so that York's businesses have efficient access for their supplies, goods and services, while at the same time reducing the impact of heavy lorries and light goods vehicles on carbon emissions, air pollution, safety and damage to heritage.

Ideas:

Policy idea 8.1 – Develop a freight and logistics strategy based on the principles of net-zero emissions, improved air quality, safe movement, working in partnership, protecting assets and buildings, freight consolidation and efficiency of movement. Within the strategy develop different plans for long distance, local and last-mile movement.

Policy idea 8.2 – Provide one or more transhipment facilities on the edge of footstreets area, and seek to limit all freight movements within the city centre to electric vehicles of 3.5T or less. Promote and support the use of cargo bikes within the city centre and in district and village centres.

Policy idea 8.3 – Designate a limited road network for freight vehicles of over 7.5T, which ensures access to all key destinations, including transhipment facilities, but avoids undue use of narrower inner city streets and residential roads. Ensure that this network is maintained to meet the needs of such vehicles.

Policy Focus Area 9: Effective maintenance and enforcement and management of streetworks – so that the condition of York's transport networks enables the transition to greater use of sustainable transport. Enforcement of traffic rules and effective management of street-works will be a key tool in achieving our stated objectives.

Ideas:

Policy idea 9.1 – increase maintenance and renewals on footways and cycleways and on the margins of roads used by many cyclists

Policy idea 9.2 – carefully consider where greater enforcement of traffic offences could make a beneficial contribution to traffic management in York

Policy Focus Area 10 – Monitoring the transport network and financing the changes

Ideas:

Policy idea 10.1 – Develop, maintain and use effective strategic modelling tools which assess the impacts of proposed policies on the objectives of this Local Transport Strategy, and use such tools both to appraise such policies to justify funding and regularly to appraise the overall Strategy.

Policy idea 10.2 – Draw up a monitoring and evaluation plan which measures impacts on the objectives of this Local Transport Strategy, as well as on changing patterns in transport behaviour, on an annual basis. Include measures that identify the impact of transport schemes on people with protected characteristics, and use this data to improve inclusivity over time.

Policy idea 10.3 – Place all results of the annual monitoring programme in the public domain, so that residents and businesses are fully aware of the impact of the Strategy, and use the results to assess performance and fine-tune the Strategy as necessary.

Policy idea 10.4 – Conduct a detailed assessment of the capital and revenue funding requirements of the Strategy, assess the extent to which these could be met from Council resources, funds available to the Mayoral Combined Authority, and conventional opportunities for bidding for government funding. Identify the other potential sources of funding, including enhanced parking revenues (as a result of Policy 7.5), other transport-related revenue sources being applied by other local authorities.

Policy idea 10.5 – Develop and maintain lists of projects for each mode (walking and wheeling, cycling, buses, freight and general traffic), in broad order of cost-effectiveness, and use those lists to bid for specific funding as opportunities arise.

This page is intentionally left blank